NEPR

Recei ved:
GOVERNMENT OF PUERTO RICO

PUERTO RICO PUBLIC SERVICE REGULATORY BOARD Aug 10, 2021
PUERTO RICO ENERGY BUREAU
10: 54 PM

IN RE: CASE NO. NEPR-AP-2018-0004

IN RE: THE UNBUNDLING OF THE SUBJECT: Transcripts of Evidentiary Hearing.
ASSETS OF THE PUERTO RICO
ELECTRIC POWER AUTHORITY

MOTION SUBMITTING TRANSCRIPTS OF EVIDENTIARY HEARING

TO THE HONORABLE PUERTO RICO ENERGY BUREAU:

COME now LUMA Energy, LLC (“ManagementCo”’), and LUMA Energy ServCo,

LLC (“ServCo”), (jointly referred to as the “Operator” or “LUMA”), and respectfully state and

request the following:

1. Evidentiary hearings were held in this proceeding on July 19" and 20" 2021. During the first
day of the evidentiary hearing, on July 19, 2021, Mrs. Margot Everett (“Mrs. Everett” and/or
“witness Everett”), Director, Guidehouse, appeared for cross examination. Counsel for
intervenor Cooperativa Hidroeléctrica de la Montafia (“Cooperativa™) participated in the cross-
examination.

2. The second session of the evidentiary hearing was held on July 20, 2021 and was scheduled
for cross-examinations of intervenors Independent Consumer Protection Office (“ICPO”) and
the Puerto Rico Manufacturers Association (“PRMA”). Mr. Gerado Cosme testified for the
ICPO and Mrs. Y. Pérez for the PRMA.

3. OnJuly 21, 2021, LUMA requested this Honorable Energy Bureau to provide the audio of the

proceedings to prepare a transcript.



4. Upon receiving the audio recording of the proceedings, LUMA commissioned a private
reporter to produce a transcript.

5. LUMA hereby submits the transcripts of the July 19" and 20™ proceedings. See Exhibit 1
(Transcript of July 19, 2021) and 2 (Transcript of July 20, 2021).

6. LUMA understands that to secure a just, speedy and inexpensive determination in this
proceeding, it would be beneficial for this Energy Bureau, in its discretion, to permit
intervenors ICPO, the PRMA and Cooperativa, and the Energy Bureau, to submit comments,
changes and/or revisions to the transcripts within a reasonable time period that this Energy
Bureau deems proper.

7. LUMA requests that after any changes or revisions have been submitted and a revised
transcript if filed, if applicable, this Energy Bureau rule that the transcripts are a correct and
faithful transcription of the proceedings held in this case on July 19th and 20th, 2021.

WHEREFORE, LUMA respectfully requests that the Energy Bureau take notice of the
aforementioned, accept the transcripts of the proceedings held on July19th and 20", 2021, and
issue the orders it deems proper to: (1) set a deadline to submit comments, changes and/or revisions
to the transcripts of the proceedings held on July 19th and 20th, 2021; and (2) rule that the

transcripts are a correct and faithful transcription of the proceedings held in this case on July 19%

and 20™, 2021.

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED.

In San Juan, Puerto Rico, this 10" day of August 2021.

I hereby certify that I filed this Motion using the electronic filing system of this Puerto Rico
Energy Bureau. | hereby certify that | will send notice of this filing to intervenors: Cooperativa

Hidroeléctrica de la Montafa, via Ramoén Luis Nieves Esq, ramonluisnieves@rInlegal.com; Office
2



of the Independent Consumer  Protection  Office, hrivera@opic.pr.gov  and

contratistas@oipc.pr.gov; Puerto Rico Manufacturer’s Association via Manuel Fernandez Mejias

Esq.,, manuelgabrielfernandez@gmail.com; and Ecoeléctrica via Carlos Colon, Esq.,
ccf@tcm.law. It is also certified that | will serve notice of this motion to counsel for the Puerto

Electric Power Authority, Katiuska Bolafios, kbolanos@diazvaz.law.

I DLA PIPER

DLA Piper (Puerto Rico) LLC
500 Calle de la Tanca, Suite 401
San Juan, PR 00901-1969

Tel. 787-945-9107

Fax 939-697-6147

/sl Margarita Mercado Echegaray
Margarita Mercado Echegaray

RUA NUM. 16,266
margarita.mercado@us.dlapiper.com
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Exhibit 1
(Transcript of July 19, 2021)
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EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021

GOVERNMENT OF PUERTO RI CO
PUBLI C SERVI CE REGULATORY BQARD
PUERTO RI CO ENERGY BUREAU

I N RE: CASE NO. :

NEPR- AP- 2018- 0004
IN RE: THE UNBUNDLI NG OF THE
ASSETS OF THE PUERTO RI CO

ELECTRI C PONER AUTHCORI TY

SUBJECT:
EVI DENCI ARY HEARI NG

¥ % X X X X X

The evidentiary hearing, held on Mnday,

July 19, 2021, via videoconference, starting at 9:05 AM
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VI DEOCONFERENCE
MONDAY, JULY 19, 2021
P-ROGCGEEDI-NGS

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Good
morning. It’s 9:05 in the norning of
Monday, July 19, 2021. And we are
commencing the evidentiary hearing in the
case nunber NEPR- AP-2018-0004, in Re: the
unbundl i ng of the assets of the Puerto Rico
El ectric Power Authority.

| am Attorney Dennis Seil haner and
have been designated as the hearing
exam ner for today' s hearing. W are
hol ding this evidenciary hearing renotely
as a precaution to avoid the spreadi ng of
Covl D- 19.

This norning we are joined by
associ ate conm ssioners Angel Rivera de |a
Cruz, Lillian Mateo Santos and Sylvia
Ugarte Araujo. W are going to excuse
t oday Edi son Avilés Deliz, Chairman of the
Energy Bureau of the Puerto Rico Service
Regul atory Board, as well as Ferdinand

Ranbs Soegaard, who is an associate
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conmi ssi oner.

On February 5, 2021, the Energy Bureau
| ssued a Resol ution and Order through which
It established a procedural cal endar for
the instant case. Said procedural cal endar
monitors closely the work being performed
by the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority
and its consultants in order to file its
proposal for the unbundled rate for
wheeling. Further, as part of the February
5 order, the Energy Bureau established the
date of this initial event, evidenciary
heari ng.

On May 10, 2021, PREPA filed before
the Energy Bureau its notion in conpliance
wth resolution and order entered February
5, 2021. The Energy Bureau determ ned that
the filing was insufficient and required
additional revised infornmation from PREPA,
which PREPA filed on May 17, 2021. On May
18, 2021, the Energy Bureau held an initial
techni cal conference as scheduled in the
February 5 order.

On July 15, 2021, the Energy Bureau

I ssued a Resol ution and Order through which
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It established the agenda for this

evi denciary hearing. The Energy Bureau
established a witness schedule for the

evi denciary hearing. The Energy Bureau
wll strictly adhere to the tinme allocated
to each witness and panel. Each session
w || consist of questions directed at
specific wtnesses. Wtnesses will not
read their testinonies nor nake an opening
statement. All sessions will begin wth
questions by the Energy Bureau to the

W t nesses foll owed by questions fromthe
Intervenors and lastly questions from
PREPA/ LUVA.

This evidenciary hearing wll be
conducted in English and will be recorded
In audio and video. Further, it is being
streamed live in both English and Spani sh
t hrough the Energy Bureau’s YouTube
channel. A copy of the recording of the
technical conference will be made part of
the admnistrative file of this case and
w |l be available in the Energy Bureau's
websi te.

W will now establish the instructions
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to be followed in this evidenciary hearing.
Bef ore addressing the Energy Bureau, please
unnut e your m crophone. Before answering
any questions or addressing the Energy
Bureau, all participants nust identify

t hensel ves for the record by stating their
full name, by stating their -- and the
entity they represent. Please, keep your
m crophones on nute while not answering
questions or addressing the Energy Bureau
In order to avoid disturbances due to
background noi se.

Now we’'re going to proceed to take the
oath of Margaret Everett from Gui dehouse,
that’'s going to be the witness for the
morni ng’ s panel .

Margaret, are you here? Are you

online?
THE WTNESS: Yes. | am
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER  (kay.
MS. MERCADO. Good norning. |'m

sorry. This is Attorney Margarita Mercado
for LUMA. | just want to clarify that the
W tness’ nane is Margot Everett, not

Mar gar et .

Ver bati m Reporting PR
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HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  (kay.
Mar got Everett, fine.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Mar got
do you affirmthat the testinony that you
are going to provide today is true, correct
and based on your own personal know edge
and that, to the best of your
under st andi ng, none of the information you
w | provide today is m sleading or
unt rut hful ?

THE WTNESS: | do.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Ckay.

| will go through the list of the
I ntervenors in this case and ask who's
present.

| ndependent Consuner Protection
Ofice?

MR VAZQUEZ: Yes. This is Attorney
Pedro Vazquez on behal f of the I CPO

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER.  Good
mor ni ng.

MR VAZQUEZ: Good nor ning.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:

EcoEl éctri ca?

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N oo o B~ O w N P

N N N N NN P P P PP PP PP
g N W N P O © W ~N O 0o »h W N B O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 8

EcoEl éctrica?

Puerto R co Manufacturers Association?

Puerto R co Manufacturers?

Cooperativa Hi droel éctrica de |a
Mont ana?

Vel |, as established in the agenda --
and | need to nention, sorry, that Paul
Chernick and Mark LeBel of the Energy
Bureau are the technical consultants that
Wwll join us today, and they will be in
charge of asking questions to the
W t nesses. However, the conm ssioners may
ask questions at any given tine.

So, therefore, we're going to then
proceed with the cal endar as schedul ed.
The first issue in the agenda is the:

“Cost of service study nmethods and data
sources; inplenentation of unbundling
tariffs. Status of PREPA generating units
and data collection capabilities.” Al so, |
want to remnd all parties that, whenever
you guys file a notion, please notify the
other parties so they are aware of what'’s
goi ng on.

It is my understanding that there were
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two notions filed last night or during the
weekend -- one by the |Independent Consumner
Protection Ofice, and | think Cooperativa
Hi droel éctrica, if I'’mnot mstaken --
notifying the bureau that they intend to
ask questions to the bureau. So |I’'mjust
letting the witness know of that petition.
But want to rem nd the parties to please
notify everyone involved in the case.

So now |"mgoing to let --

MS. MERCADO. |'msorry, Attorney
Sei |l hamer, Margarita Mercado for LUMA.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Yes.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you for that
clarification. Just for the record, | want
to say that LUVA did not receive those
petitions, and one of themwas received
this nmorning fromthe bureau. And | think
the petition to ask questions was filed
yest erday, Sunday, July 18, and then on
Friday 15, the notices to ask questions.
Just for the record.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Ckay.
Thank you.

So now we’'re going to et Mster LeBel

Ver bati m Reporting PR
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ask questions to the witness. And after
that, like the instructions dictated then,
the parties will have -- the intervenors
wi || have the opportunity, and al so PREPA
or LUMA if they desire to.

So go ahead.

MR LEBEL: H . Thank you. Good
morni ng everyone. M nanme is Mark LeBel.
|’ man associate wth the Regul atory
Assi stance Project working as a technical
consul tant for the Energy Bureau.

Wer eupon,

havi ng been duly sworn, was exam ned and
declared as fol | ows:

EXAM NATI ON
BY MR LEBEL:

Q Good nmorning, Mss Everett. Thank you
for joining us so early, | think early your
tinme. Hopefully the sun is up where you are,
but maybe not quite.

A No. Not yet.

Q Not yet. Al right.

Ver bati m Reporting PR
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So, nost of my questions are clarifications on
your discovery responses. |I’'mgoing to try to
go in order of the -- how the questions came out
starting with Set 1, particularly starting with
Set 1, Question 6, Part E. Sorry, the notation
hereis alittle cumbersome. This is the
question where we're tal king about the potential
for earlier retirement of generation units due
to | ower peak demand. If you need a second to
get your response, that's fine.

MS. MERCADO  (No audi o) Mercado for
clarification,

Mster LeBel, you' re referencing the
request for information by the bureau. W
did get one fromthe ICPO. | just want to
make sure that the wtness goes to right
file.

MR LEBEL: Yes. The first set from
PREB. The nunbering does get a little
confusing because the ICPO was in the
mddle there. So Set 2 fromPREB is Set 3
overall. And | wll try to keep that
consi st ence.

BY MR LEBEL:
Q Al'l right.

Ver bati m Reporting PR
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Let me know when you're in the right |ocation.

A |"msorry. Is it Set 1 or Set 3?

Q It’s Set 1.

A Set 1. (Ckay.

Q It’s on page -- the response is on page
10 out of 22 in the pdf. And the specific
question is, “Can reducing PREPA s peak demands

allow earlier retirenent of sone generation

units?”
A (kay. Yes. |'min that location, yes.
Q G eat.

So the beginning to the response is,
“Perhaps.” Does that indicate that there are
some situations where earlier retirement can be
facilitated by | ower peak demand or | ower | oad
growt h?

A There’s always a possibility of early
retirements for various different reasons. And
the lack of need for generation may be one of
those. So an absolute no woul d’' ve been
Incorrect on that statement. However, ny
understanding of the status of the units, the
| oad requirenments is highly unlikely that
reduci ng peak demand woul d allow for earlier

generation -- sorry, early retirenent of
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generation; and, in fact, may accelerate sone
costs for things |ike decomm ssioning.

Q If a unit is scheduled to be retired
sooner or later, won't those deconm ssioning
costs be incurred sooner or later as well?

A Yes. Usually, the deconmm ssioning costs
follow shortly after the plant is retired.

Q Ckay.

And then the next part of your response says
that “If a unit is retired earlier, there's only
a cost savings if the plant is already fully
depreciated.” Can you explain that statement,
pl ease?

A Yes. Because if you retire a plant early
and you have not fully recovered the cost of
that plant, you still need to recover those
costs. Those costs wll -- are enbedded in the
revenue requirement. And sonetines, depending
upon accounting rules, you may have to
accelerate the recovery of that revenue
requirenent. So the challenges in retirement is
that you still may have undepreciated plant that
you need to recover and, therefore, the revenue
requi rement woul d not change even if the plant

is retired.
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Q Ckay.

Maybe |’ m confused by the grammar, or naybe
there’s a miscommunication here. Say a plant
was paid for through the issuance of bonds, just
to sinplify things. That even if you retire the
plant, you still have to pay back those bonds on
the schedul e you ve agreed to. |Is that the
idea? This is a fixed cost regardl ess of
whet her the plant is retired or not.

A That’s correct. There's the capital that
was paid initially to build the plant and al so
for any plant enhancenents that m ght’ve been
done throughout the life of the plant. If those
dol | ars have not yet been recovered and are
still part of the balance sheet, basically there
are still costs that have to be recovered, or
t hey woul d be stranded, and they end up being --
and those costs flow through into the revenue
requirenent.

Q But, in any case, those aren’t the costs
that are saved by retirement. Those are the
costs that are incurred regardl ess of whether a
plant is retired or not.

A They’ re the costs regardl ess of whether

the plant is retired. That's correct.
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Q So those are essentially the fixed costs.
Those are not the costs that get saved if a
plant -- that could potentially get saved if the
plant is retired, right?

A True. But -- yes. There are -- but
t hose costs flow through differently. | think
it’s the way to be careful about this. So | am
referring to the fixed costs and the capital
costs that are on the books for a plant that
mght get retired. If a plant is retired
earlier because it’s not needed, that actually
gets reflected in your energy cost. There s not
an additional savings. You mght end up
| owering the marginal cost because you’ve
retired a plant that's nore expensive, for
exanple. So let’'s say you have a very expensive
plant. |f you retire it, you're never going to
dispatch it again. Those dispatch costs then
fall out of the supply stack

Q Vell, if it’s a nore expensive unit,
presumably it wouldn’t be running anyway in an
efficient dispatch.

A Correct.

Q Al right.

So, what savings can occur fromretirenent of
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aunit?

A Relative to -- so, if the plant is not
needed and not used, none. |If the plant is
deemed to be nore expensive than an alternative
and, therefore, it’s retired, that's already
i ncorporated in the accounting that goes into
the cost-of-service studies. So, for exanple,
if you're looking at a portfolio of plants and
you' ve determned that, as you said, one of them
I's not economc and, therefore, can be shut
down, presunmably that plant was probably not
bei ng di spat ched anyway.

It's always relative to -- the analysis is
always relative to the alternative. So
retirements really don’t save an avoi ded cost
because those -- because you -- if you actually
need that generation, you' re still -- you're
paying up front capital costs. And a |lot of
these plants in PREPA's portfolio, to ny
understanding, are near or fully depreciated.
So you're really just talking about variable
costs that these plants are incurring, and those
variabl e costs woul d not occur if the plant is
not bei ng di spatched.

Q But what about Fixed O&W There's

Ver bati m Reporting PR
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operating and nai ntenance expenses of having a
building and all sorts of other things that
occur regardless of the dispatch of that unit
onsite. Is Fixed O&M reduced or elimnated by
retiring a plant, selling the |and?

A Certainly, selling land and sonme O&M
costs woul d be saved, but they would potentially
be of fset by deconmi ssioning costs. It really
Is a plant-by-plant assessnent. And, again, as
| nmentioned, when you think about how these --
the treatment of these costs flowinto a cost-
of -service analysis, this is all being done
upstream and it’'s being done in the IRP, the
| nt egrat ed Resources Pl anni ng process.

And what you're doing in that process is
you' re making this assessment that says, “lI have
this load that | need to cover, and | have these
resources that | can use to cover it, and here's
the cost of doing so.” |If there's an
opportunity to retire a plant because it’'s not
needed and the cost savings of that plant are
rel evant, that would flow into the cost-of-
service study. So, to the extent that those
deci sions have been nade in the IRP, they would

be included in the cost-of-service study that
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we’' ve provided and woul d not be incremental to
anything that we submtted in the cost-of-
servi ce.

Q What if an order providing for Integrated
Resource Plan going forward provides flexibility
for updates and smart decision naking as |oad
growth or other circumstances evol ve?

A You' re saying that what if that's a
process that’s put in place?

Q VWhat if an order for an IRP and an action
plan comng out of an IRP allows for flexibility
and changes to retirement schedules or timng
for new generation?

MS. MERCADO This is Attorney Mercado
for the record. For clarification, this is

a hypothetical question, not grounded on

the cost-of-service study that was filed,

right? Your question is a hypothetical ?

MR LEBEL: Well, | believe ny

question is an accurate reflection of the

current order issued on the IRP |ast year

where there is discretion for the

generation operator -- PREPA at the time --

to make changes or updates or file

di fferent docunents with the bureau
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reflecting schedules for retirenent of
units or different tinmelines for build out
of different units depending on | oad
grow h, prices for solar and battery
storage, that the IRP ordered and the
process laid out in that order was not
actually a specific plan, but rather had
significant elements of discretion where
PREPA coul d optim ze.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  We're
going to allow the question.

M ster LeBel, please proceed.

THE WTNESS: So, | think the thing to
remenber about cost-of-service studies is
that they re always done at a nonent in
time for -- and they are a forecast. And
so, while they're maybe that sort of
flexibility allowable, it would not find
its way into a cost-of-service study,
unless it was explicitly predicted as part
of the expectations of what the costs were
going to be.

So, in other words, cost-of-service
studies take a ook at a nonment in tine and

say what are the costs that we expect, how
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do | classify those costs, how do |

al l ocate those costs. And, as you bring in

a hypothetical retirenent, for exanple,

that would be a scenario in a cost-of-

service study. So, while it could happen,

it would not inpact a cost-of-service study

because the cost-of-service study does not

run -- it is not a scenario-based anal ysis;

It’s just a forecast analysis.

BY MR LEBEL:

Q But isn't the whole principle of margina
cost, even if you just limt it to load growh,
isn't the whole principle of that how the
generation owner and operator would rationally
respond with extra capacity in response to extra
| oad growth? Isn't that an attenpt to |ink how
the cost woul d change with the change in | oad?

A | agree that a change in load and the
change in --

MS. MERCADO: Sorry Margot.
THE WTNESS: Sure.
M5. MERCADO. |'mgoing to -- | was

just going to state an objection. And |

bel i eve the question was argunentative with

the w t ness.
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HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Can you
rephrase the question?
MR LEBEL: Happy to rephrase.
BY MR LEBEL:

Q Wien you' re estinmating a change in costs
with load growth, is that not an estinmate of how
pl ants woul d change for the utility?

A It is, but it's a forecast of that
change. And | believe the exanple that you' re
providing is like -- would be |ike a scenario.
So, in other words, there is an established plan
of what needs to -- what PREPA, the POLR
provider, is intending to spend over the next 10
years to neet reliability needs. And if those
reliability needs woul d change, if |oad changes
fromwhat the forecast that's used in the cost-
of -service or in the integrated resource
pl anni ng process, then there would be a change.

But my point is that -- so, | want to
differentiate between what the cost-of-service
I's doing versus ongoi ng marginal costs. And
what |’ mtal king about is the cost-of-service
study has -- is conputing an estimte of what
mar gi nal costs woul d be given inputs of |oad and

deci sion naking and planning in the | RP process.
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If load is different in the future, thenit's
possi bl e that the decisions around plants woul d
change. But what we're doing is we're creating
an estimted relationship between what the
expected change is given -- of |oad given the
expect ed resour ces.

So cost-of-service studies are just not that
dynamc. If | were to conpute sonething, it
woul d be hypot hetical nunber that -- of avoided
cost fromQOQ&M froma plant that mght retire --
mght be retired. And that would not flow into
rates. It mght flowin through sone sort of
trip nmechanismor rate update, but not into the
rates that way.

Q So, if autility is growing, and it’s
projected to need capacity and you show a
positive marginal generation capacity cost --
let’s just call it a dollar the kilowatt just
for sinplicity’ s sake here; it doesn't
particularly matter -- what does that one dollar
a kilowatt represent?

A That one dollar a kilowatt represents an
expectation that the utility has to build an
incremental kilowatt of generation. There is an

expectation about what type of generation that
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Is. It could -- usually, the IRPs also estinate
that, and they would say, “Well, this is a
conmbustion turbine. It’s a base-load plant,”
whatever it mght be, and there's a cost per
kilowatt that's estimated to install that
capacity. And that's what that dollar per kW
represents. So, again, that dollar per kWcould
be 90 cents per kWin reality because the
utility was able to install that kWfor |ess
than what they anticipated, and the converse is
true.

Q Al right.

| m happy to nove on to my next topic.

MR LEBEL: Are there follow ups? And
appear to be -- I think Paul turned on his
camera at one point.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: W\l |
we're going to allow the bureau’s
consultants to do the questions, and then
other parties then can, after you guys are
done, ask questions.

MR LEBEL: Oh. No, sorry. | was
aski ng whether Paul -- and | think one of
t he conm ssioners --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Ckay.
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MR, LEBEL: | think Lillian turned on
her canmera at one point as well. | was

just wondering if they had a follow up on
this specific topic.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Ckay.
MR, CHERNI CK:  No, Mark. | think
you' ve covered what we need to on this.
MR. LEBEL: Al right. Thank you.
BY MR LEBEL:

Q My next question is going onto the
second -- sorry, the second set of discovery
responses fromthe bureau, which is the third
set overall.

MS. MERCADO. Attorney Mercado for

LUMA. | just want to state for the record,

those -- | know we provided responses to

request for information in discovery. |
believe the direct questioning was going to
revol ve around the direct -- the pre-filed
testinmony as cross examnation. So | would
ask that the questions be geared towards
the pre-filed testinony and not go into
other details that are not directly rel ated
to the prior testinony.

MR. LEBEL: So this particular -- I'm
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| ooki ng at Question 2, Set 2. W asked
about a statenent that was nade in the
cost-of-service study report. | would like
to get further clarification on exactly
what was nmeant by the statenent in the
cost - of -service study report.

MS. MERCADO. | just want to state a
standing --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  We're
going to allow the --

M5. MERCADO. | just don't want to
keep interrupting, so that is ny standing
obj ection and/or request, is that the
questions be geared towards the direct
testinony. | know there’ s nany responses
to request for information, so that would
be -- | don't want to keep interrupting.
That’s why | interrupted --

MS. MATEO Attorney Mercado, this is
conm ssi oner Mateo. | understand your
obj ection, but we're going to keep asking
what is in the direct testinony now But
I f our consultants or any of the
conm ssi oners have questions that we

understand are inportant to nake a
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determ nation in the case and to have a
conpl ete adm nistrative record, we’'re going
to issue an order and ask for the people
that provided the answers to appear and

gi ve testinony.

The fact that the petitioner did not
call themas w tnesses does not conpletely
preclude the bureau frombringing themto
the process if we understand that it is
I nportant for having a conplete record. So
| just wanted to | et you know that. And
hopefully we would not have to do that, but
it is an option that we have and, if need
be, we are going to exercise our discretion
on that.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you, conm ssioner.
And | do understand that the bureau, under
Regul ati on 8543, has discretion on the
manner to conduct. | just want to state
for the record that discovery in these pre-
filed testinonies were due before discovery
was issued. So LUMA does reserve any
rights to issue -- to present argunments as
to how the cal endar was structured and may

be precluded filing of additional pre-filed
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testinmony by LUMA after discovery ended.

So | do understand that you have

discretion, and | don’t want to be arguing

here sone scenarios that haven't come up
precisely, but I just want to state that
for the record, that pre-filed testinonies
were -- and discovery ended in June. The

di scovery answers were given in June, per

t he cal endar.

MS. MATEO. Duly noted. Thank you.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  So,

M ster LeBel, you can proceed wth your

| ine of questioning.
MR, LEBEL: Thank you.
BY MR LEBEL:

Q So it's Question 2 in Set 2 fromthe
bureau, which is Set 3 overall. Part Ais
asking about the statenent nmade in the cost-of-
service study, that NCP is best used for
di stribution because demands are |ocationally
driven. Just a termnolo -- let me know when
you' ve gotten to the right spot.

A | amt here.

Q Thanks.

So just a termnology clarification. So
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there’s many different types of coincident peak
or non-coi nci dent peak. So, in the course of

t he expl anation here, you tal k about class non-
coi ncident peak. Can you explain what class
non-coi nci dent peak is in your termnology?

A Yes. It is the hour -- it's the energy
in the hour where, if you were to add up all the
load in a specific custoner group, that is the
hi ghest |oad for that customer group. So sone
customer groups peak at different tines than the
system does or each other. And so the non-
coi nci dent peak is when that group of custoners
peaks. And you can define those peaks of
custoners and a lot of -- the groups of
custoners in very different ways, they can be
residential, they can be |arge conmercial and so
on.

Q G eat.

But class NCP is different than what m ght be
cal l ed “custonmer NCP” where custoner NCP is
typically a bigger nunber that reflects the sum
of all the individual custoners’ non-coincident
peaks. Is that correct?

A An individual -- if you were to add up

t he peak of every individual customer in a
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custoner group, that would be greater than the
peak of all those custoners if you were to add
up all their |oads together and find the hour
where all of those customers collectively peak
So yes, an individual customer’s -- the sum of
every individual customer’'s peak is greater than
the sumof the class. And the sumof the class
NCPs is usually greater than the system peak

Q Ckay. Thank you

My next set of questions is about question --
Set 2, Question 11, which is Set 3 overall, of
cour se.

A Is it on page -- this is page 17?

Q Page 17 of the pdf, yes.

A Unh- hum

Q Al right.

So the statement in the cost-of-service study
iIs: “The lack of a consistent pattern between
MEC,” which stands for Marginal Energy Cost,
“and load is concerning.” Can you explain why
you' d expect to see such a correlation or
consi stent pattern?

A Yes. Nornally, you would expect marginal
cost to follow | oad because what you're doing --

when load is high, you' re dispatching nore of
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your expensive plants. And when |load is |ow,
you're typically dispatching |ower plants. So
you woul d expect to see that, during periods of
time where custonmer denmand on the systemis
high, that the costs to serve are higher because
you' re di spatching nore expensive plants and

Vi ce-versa.

So you would typically look at -- there’'s
usual Iy very strong rel ationships between
mar gi nal energy cost, which is specifically --
just to be clear -- is the cost of creating the
kilowatt hour. So the capacity is already
built, it doesn't include any of that. But you
need to dispatch a unit to neet an increnenta
kilowatt hour of demand on the system So those
mar gi nal energy costs, in kind of typica
econom cs, you're climbing that supply curve as
your |oad increases. And so that’'s why you
woul d expect to see that relationship.

Q Ckay. Thank you

Wul d you expect to see that relationship
still if other independent variables in the
model are changi ng?

A Potentially. | mean, what typically

breaks that correlation down is a region with a
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significant amount of solar energy or nust-run
energy that then creates a generation that --
regardl ess of what load is doing. And so there
are indications of that. | can't really think
of other situations where that mght be the
case, any other hypotheticals that m ght be the
case.

Q VWhat about nmai ntenance schedul es? Coul d
that shift the dispatch curve, and have it |ead
to a different relationship?

A It does. But usually you would see that
happening in nonths when load is low. So you
woul d still -- while you wouldn’t necessarily
see really, really low prices when load is |ow,
you woul d still expect to see |ower prices when
| oad is | ow because plants are being dispatched.
So if aplant’s being -- if a plant is being
di spatched in the spring, for exanple, the
prices would not go down as far. And it also
only holds true if those plants that are being
serviced and that maintenance schedul e of those
plants is occurring in the |ow cost plants.

So you're turning off a base |oad plant for
mai nt enance, and so you basically shifted down

the supply curve. So there it -- that does
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happen periodically, but you would still expect
prices to have sort of a pattern that's
consistent with load, even in those situations.

Q Were you able to exam ne the inputs of
the Aurora nodeling to understand whether there
were issues like the ones we were just
di scussi ng?

A No.

Q Ckay. Al right.

Happy to nove on to ny next area of questions,
t he enbedded cost allocation of the FCA and PPCA
costs. W can start with Set 2 fromthe bureau,
Question 13, which is very closely nearby here.

A Ckay.

Q So | think we were asking a sinpler
question. \What does “Renewable (as generated)”
mean?

A So renewabl e energy typically occurs when
the renewable fuel -- sun, wind -- is available.
And these plants are typically dispatched when
those fuels are available. And to say they're
dispatched is actually a little bit |oose with
the |l anguage. Basically, they run when the fue
I's available, and the energy shows up for the

system operator to include.
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And just to put this in context, a lot of
renewabl e rich jurisdictions will actually
consi der renewabl e |load as a reduction to --
sorry, renewabl e generation as reduction to |oad
as opposed to a, quote/unquote, dispatch
generation. But that’'s what we nmean by
renewabl e as generated, it’s appearing when the
fuel is available. Same is true, by the way,
for hydro if the hydro facilities cannot be
curtailed. In other words, like -- I think some
run of river hydro is another exanple of as
generated resource.

Q Ckay.

So how is your calculation of renewable as
generated different fromthe namepl ate capacity
of the unit? Just take one -- say we have 100-
kilowatt solar unit. The naneplate capacity,
how woul d renewabl e as generated be different
t han 100 kil owatts?

A In part because of whether or not the
fuel is actually available at the time. So the
nanmepl ate capacity inplies what the unit is
capabl e of generating and whether or not the
fuel is available at a level that allows the

plant to generate at its maxi numamount. So 100
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kW pl ant could be producing at a 100 kW or it
could not be producing at all.

Q | think what we’'re |ooking for here is,
Is there a reference in the spreadsheet where
that calculationis literally done or sone --
| "' m happy to take this response later if you
don’t have it offhand. But | think we're
| ooking to understand where the calculation to
translate fromthe nanepl ate capacity or
what ever ot her nmeasurenent you have of those
renewabl e resources to renewabl e as generat ed.
Literally, what those nmathenatical fornulas are?

A Right. So | can tell you what the
mat hematical fornula is, but I wll tell you
that we did not calculate these nunbers. So
what we're referring to with naneplate capacity,
capacity factor -- and | apologize if |I'm saying
something that’s so blatantly obvious to folKks.
So, the capacity factor is the ratio of the
total kilowatt hours that a plant generates in a
specific period of time -- let’s say over a
speci fic number of hours; let’s say
hypothetically a year -- divided by the capacity
of that plant times the nunber of hours in that

same period. So a plant that has a 20 percent
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capacity factor generates kilowatt hours equa
to the nanmepl ate capacity on an expected val ue
about 20 percent of the time. It’s a way to

t hink about it.

Q So let’s say if there’s 100-Kkil owatt
namepl ate capacity solar unit and has a capacity
factor of 20 percent, the renewabl e as generated
capacity that you' re using is 20 kilowatts?

A On--

Q On aver age.

A -- average? Yes, but not necessarily in
every hour. It could be 100 in one hour, and O
i n anot her.

Q |’mjust trying to understand the

capacity weightings in that table to understand
how that that cal cul ati on works.

A Right. Is the potential of the plant, a
way to think about that. W have rank -- we
have stacked themrelative to their tota
capability.

Q Ckay.

|"mjust trying to understand exactly how t hat
cal cul ation works for the purposes of your
wei ghtings. And | think we got there, but maybe

we'll have to doubl e back.
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MR LEBEL: Paul, you --
MR CHERNI CK:  Yes.
BY MR CHERN CK:

Q Can | just make sure that | understand
what you’'re saying then, Mss Everett? |f you
| ook at the updated revised Table 2-10, in the
response to Question 7 of our Set 3, it shows
Renewabl e and have PPA units as having a 222-
megawatt capacity for this weighting purpose.
So is that the naneplate capacity of the PPOA
renewabl es? |s it the naneplate capacity tines
the capacity factor or sonething el se?

A So just to be clear, you re referring

back now to Question 7?

Q Yes.

A And table 10 --

Q Yes.

A -- in Question 7? (kay. And the 222 in

the PPOA is what you're referring to?

Q Yes.

A My understanding is that it is an -- that
Is the capacity of those plants.

Q So that’s nameplate, and it doesn't take
into account any of the considerations we were

just tal king about -- that you were talking to
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Mster LeBel about. And, if you left out the
parenthetical “As generated” fromthat title, it
woul dn’t have change anything because it’s just
t he namepl ate capacity or the nmaxi mum capacity
of those PPOA units?
MS. MERCADO This is Attorney Mercado
for LUVA.
| believe the question was conpound.
Coul d you rephrase to break it down in
different questions?
MR CHERNI CK:  Yes.
BY MR. CHERNI CK:
Q So | guess the first part of that
question would be the -- that's sinply the
nanmepl ate or nmaxi mum capacity of the renewabl e

PPOA units. |s that correct?

A It's the sumof the expected capacity of
those plants, yes. |'mparsing ny words because
| would -- | don't knowif it’s quote/unquote

namepl ate. But ny understanding is it is
expected capacity.

Q Ckay.

In the exanple that Mster LeBel was talking
about before, if you have a wind turbine with

100 kWcapacity, that is -- that's the nmost you
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ever expect it to operate at it in the nost
favorabl e winds. That would be counted as 100
kilowatts for this calculation. |Is that right?

A That is correct. Yes.

Q Ckay.

| think the thing that was confusing us is
this parenthetical “As generated.” As |
understand your testinony here, that doesn’'t
really affect the calculation of that 222
megawatts. It’'s nore like -- well, first of
all, is that correct?

A It's nmeant to -- so what’s included in
this bucket of energy, the capacity in this
bucket of energy, are resources that may
technically not be renewable. And that’s why |
say, “As generated.” So it was really neant to
be a representation of generation resources that
are considered renewabl e nust-run. They
basi cal | y appear when the fuel appears. And
that’s why that was noted that way. So they may
not be renewabl e.

Q So these are units which are dispatched
as available, and that’s what that parenthetical
means “As generated.” |s that correct?

A Yes. Yes. And | would say they're not
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even di spatched. They just appear.
Q Yes. Thanks. That’'s all for right now.
MR LEBEL: Al right. Thank you.
BY MR LEBEL:

Q This next part gets a little confusing
because there's answers that refer back to each
other. So, there’'s two relevant pieces: one is
Question 7, which is -- we just went back to;
and then the other is Question 17 in the same
set. Because the answers to Question 17 refer
back to these tables in Question 7. So
hopeful |y we can keep that all in mnd here. So
| think the -- so we asked in discovery about
the percentages that were used in these tables.
And, in Question 7, there is now an updated
table. There're actually two updated tables, 2-
12, using slightly different methodologies. |Is
that correct?

A Yes.

Q Yes. (kay.

So, let's start with the first updated Table
2-12. That’s on page 10 of the pdf. So, if you
look in the table -- and you talk about this in
the text -- the marginal energy cost is now --

there's a 7.9 cent marginal energy cost. Do you
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see where that is?
A Under “Di spatchabl e Rates?”
Yes.
For 20177
Yes.
Yes, “0.07984.~"
Yes.
Ckay.
G eat.

> O > O > O

So, in the original cost-of-service study
report, there was a version of this table. And
this calculate -- this updated table replaces
the old Table 2-12. The old nunber in that spot
used to be 5.1 cents. |Is that correct?

A | believe so. Wuld you like me to
doubl e check?

Q |’ m happy to -- well, your |awyer nmay be
junping in here.

M5. MERCADO Yes. For the record, |

I ntervene now because this was one request

that we had -- that | had in ny note for

the record, request that the bureau

accepted revised Response 7 to the third

request for information. So | would ask

that this be accepted, and then | would
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al so ask that the witness be allowed to
doubl e check with the original 2-12 to
answer your question before the record.
MR. LEBEL: You were getting a |ot of
f eedback here. Sorry (audio interference)
that is.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Can you

repeat the --

MS. MERCADO. Yes. Sure. [|I'msorry
about that. | don't knowif it was in ny
end. | was referring that --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  For the
record, can you state your name? Sorry.

MS. MERCADO. Margarita Mercado for
LUMA.  For the record, | was going to ask
the bureau for |eave to accept this revised
table that Mster LeBel is referring to,
that was submtted in Response 7 to the
third request for information, revised
Tabl e 2-10, 2-12A and updated Table 2-12.
Those are additions and revisions to tables
that were included in the original cost-of-
service study that was filed with the
bureau along with the direct testinony of

Margot Everett. And we would like to admt
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this in evidence for the bureau to consider
them And also ny second request was to
allowthe witness to look at the initial
Table 2-12 to answer M ster LeBel'’s
question on the dispatchable rate that was
I ncluded in the cost-of-service study.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: |’ m goi ng
to ask the conm ssioners if they have any
obj ection to the petition.

MR RIVERA: Not fromny part.

MS. MATEO No.

MS. UGARTE: No.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Then,
we're going to allow-- if there's no
obj ections of the conmm ssioners, then we're
going to allow, and then you can make
reference to the docunent.

M5. MERCADO. And, on housekeepi ng
matter, Mster Seilhamer, would you like to
mark this as an exhibit, or is it enough to
reference Response 7 --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Let the

response -- if it’s in the record, we'll
just allow the response, |ike we have been
goi ng on.
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MS. MERCADO. | just referenced
because not all of the responses have been
referenced to in the record of this
evidenciary hearing or filed for as
evidence. So | wll request that this one
be --
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  So if the
request -- that the request then is if we
shoul d mark, then we can mark it as Exhibit
8.
MS. MERCADOC: Thank you. Thank you
for that.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER.  Go ahead,
M ster LeBel.
MR LEBEL: So | think that exchange
actually gets at the point | was getting
to.
BY MR LEBEL:

Q So, in the original report, there was
a--inthe summary up front -- you could feel
free to check this -- there was a Table E-1.

Are you famliar with that table? O you can go

| ook at it.
A | am And I'’mlooking at it right now
Yes.
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Q So, in the original report, the margina
energy cost listed in that table is 5.1 cents?
|'s that correct?

A That's correct.

Q Along with the update to Table 2-12,
shoul d this now be updated to reflect the
updated Table 2-12, nunber of 7.9 cents?

A Yes.

Q Ckay. Thank you

So to get back to Question 7 here, just a
quick clarification. So fiscal year quarters
just to stick on page 10 of the pdf and the
second set of requests fromthe bureau. Wich
months is fiscal year Quarter 4 of 20217

A It is March -- excuse ne. April, My,
and June of 2021.

Q So, inthis table, that is an updated
calculation to reflect the FCA and PPCAs t hat
were in effect for those three nonths?

A Correct.

Q Al right.

And then fiscal year Quarter 1, 2022, which
months are those?

A Those woul d be -- you're testing me

here -- July, August, and Septenber.
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Q It is not intended to be a cal endar test.

A Quite (audio skips).

Q Just a confirmation for the record of
what this represents.

A Yes.

Q So this updated calculation is for the
FCA and PPCA rates that are currently in effect
during those three nonths?

A These are the filed rates. | have not --
| did not go back and confirnmed that these rates
were actually adopted. So | will say these were
what were filed by LUMA for fiscal year --
Quarter 1, 2022.

Q Ckay. Thank you very mnuch

My next questions are going over to Set Nunber
3 fromthe bureau, which is Set Nunber 4
overal |, particularly start with Question 6.

A Ckay.

Q Wiich is on page 9 of the pdf.

A Yes. Thank you. |’ mthere.
Q Ckay.
Soit's alittle bit of, perhaps, a -- it’'s a

| engt hy question, which may be part of the
probl em

So the end of Part B we asked about how | ong
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estimation of actual hourly generation top cost
Is anticipated to take. So you have an answer
here. Is it right that this answer is nostly
tal ki ng about forecasting?

A My under st andi ng of the question was
regarding forecasting of hourly generation cost
goi ng forward.

Q That was not, at least, ny intent in
hel ping the bureau draft this question.

What we were trying to ask about is, say we're
sitting here on July 19, how | ong or when or
woul d PREPA or LUMA woul d they know about act ual
hourly generation costs on July 18, yesterday?

A My understanding is that they --
currently, their processes allow for collection
of this data. Wthin the quarter, it's
various -- there's different data collected at
different periods of tine; data gets updated.

So | think the answer to that question -- it’s
difficult to answer that question precisely
because it woul d depend on the plant, it would
depend on timng. M understanding is that they
collect this data, and they do use actual data
and total cumulative cost data, for exanple, in
truing up the FCA and the PPCA.
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But to know exactly what each plant did and
the cost of that plant on July 18, firstly, |
think it -- there’s a bit of alag. |’ mnot
overly famliar with their processes, but |
understand there’s a lag. And | woul d al so say
that | understand that those costs are not
necessarily collected on a plant by plant or day
by day or even hour by hour basis right now
And that’s why we were saying that it’s going to
take time to create those processes that are
audi tabl e and available to then use in the
I mbal ance rate.

Q Ckay. That's hel pful. Thank you

So then your response to Part A here, talking
about LUVA's capabilities to inplenent -- do we
need to have a detail ed understandi ng of those
current capabilities and what we know when in
order to inplenent an hourly inbal ance rate?

A | think you need to know what it wll be.
| would say | don’t think that they're in place
today, and so these processes have to be
determned. And part of the |linkage here that
we're trying to point out is that the type of
data that's collected, the frequency that it's

collected, and howit’'s stored, the processes
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for quality control, is inportant when it
cones -- and nust relate to decisions around how
the hourly inbal ance rate is conput ed.

So we have to renenber that this is a rate
that will be charged to ESPs or credit for
energy that they were unable to supply their
custoners or conversely a credit that they
receive if they provided additional energy above
what their customer was demanding. So we
anticipate that there is going to be sone
requi renents around the data systens in order to
make sure that there’s transparency,
auditability, of the inmbalance rate.

Q Thank you.

So what’s the best way to figure out what
these capabilities will be?

A | think that that is, again, is dependent
upon what the final rules and what the final
uni form services agreenment woul d say. So |
can’t put a tineline onit. It all depends, but
they are all interrelated. And until you
actually -- as a utility, until you actually
know what you' re going to be required to charge,
how you're going to be allowed to charge it,

will all drive your back end -- your back office
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processes to nake sure that you re doing --
you're conmpliant with the requirements, and you
create transparency around that. So it’s a big
“I't depends” because you really just don’t know
until we know what all those rules are.

Q Ri ght .

But then, once you have the rules, it takes
sone time to inplement those things in the back
office, right?

A It does. It takes a fair anmount of tinme.
And we’ve seen direct access markets take a
while to mature in -- precisely for this process
rel ated questions.

Q Al right. Thank you. That's all the
questions | had. | think Paul, Mster Chernick,
probably has sone separate questions as well.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Before we
proceed, I'mgoing to ask Mss Everett if

she needs a 10-m nute recess before we go

on, or if you re okay to continue.

THE WTNESS: 'l always take a

break. Thank you so mnuch.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  So, if

you're done, then let’'s all take a 10-

m nute recess, and then we'll conme back and
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whoever has questions, then we can proceed.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you for that.

THE WTNESS: Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  (Ckay.

MR, LEBEL: Thank you, Mss Everett.

(Whereupon, a brief recess

transpires.)

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAVER:  Are we
ready to proceed?

MS. MERCADO. Yes. Attorney Mercado
for LUMAL. | amready. Let's see if the
wWtness is renmote -- yes. | see her. |
see Mss Everett.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAVER:  Ckay.

Before we proceed, | want to make sure
that any of the interveners that weren't
present at the beginning of the hearing
are -- it's to see if there's soneone that
has joined the hearing.

EcoEl éctrica? 1Is there sonmeone from
EcoEl éctrica?

Puerto R co Manufacturers Association?

Cooperativa Hi droel éctrica de |a
Mont afa?

MR SMTH  “La cooperativa esta
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presente”.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Can you
identify yourself for the record?

MR. SMTH. For the record, Ranmdn Luis
Ni eves is present. He's the attorney
representing the cooperative. And then --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Ckay.

MR SMTH  And the cooperative’s
executive director, C.P. Smth, also
present.

MR. NIEVES: Good norning.

MR. SMTH. “Buenos dias”

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Good
morni ng. Thank you very nuch.

So then let’s proceed with the
hearing. Mster LeBel doesn’t have any
nmore questions. | do have to ask Mster
Chernick if he has questions.

Paul ?

MR CHERNICK: | do have sone
questions. Sone of themfollow ng up on
| ssues that M ster LeBel covered, and sone

of them separate.

111
111
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EXAM NATI ON
BY MR- CHERN CK:

Q | would like to start with the response
to Set 1, Question 1, from bureau, in which you
expressed concern that, quote: “The challenge
of conputing avoided costs in a situation where
a custoner chooses an alternate supplier. 1Is
that the nmarket for energy does not change, and
thus the capacity needs of the market do not
change.” I'mjust trying to parse that out.

Wul d you agree that the capacity needs of the
default supplier change if a customer chooses an
alternative supplier?

A Only if that customer never returns back
to the provider, a provider of |ast resort, the
POLR provi der.

Q kay.

So the issue you' re raising there is that a
customer signs up with an ESP, is served by the
ESP for some time, then allows its contract to
| apse, perhaps, and it returns to PREPA supply?

A There are a nunber of different
scenarios, but that's basically the idea. A
customer has left the POLR provider and then

returns later on, and is expected to receive
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full service fromthe POLR provider. And then
the POLR provider now has that increnenta
capacity cost.

Q In that situation, for an island system
such as Puerto Rico, what do you anticipate
woul d happen to the supplier’s generation, to
the conpetitive supplier’s generation?

A So | would say that -- ny understanding
Is that the supply of capacity is now going to
be handl ed through a conpetitive whol esal e
process, and that LUMA or the POLR provider wll
be responsible for procuring energy fromthe
market to meet customer needs. |f an ESP has
built a generation unit to serve a specific
custoner, no longer serves that specific
custoner, that supply may sit idle if it is not
awar ded as a generation resource for LUMA to
purchase, or the POLR provider to purchase. So
there’s two separate processes here because,
right now, in Puerto Rico there is not a market
where custoners can bid electricity in that they
have available. It is all done through purchase
power agreenments or, in some cases, where
there're sone |legacy units. But ny understating

I's those | egacy units will also be soon

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 54

converted to some sort of a contractua
agreenent .

So you coul d have a situation where that
capacity sits idle. It also would perhaps
require the POLR provider to go out and ask for
an RFP and, therefore, commt to that energy,
that capacity. And, therefore, then have a
| ong-termcontract with respect to that
capacity. Still facing the risk now that that
custonmer could |leave again and go to a different
provider. So there's many different
hypot heticals or scenarios that one coul d think
of that woul d occur in this case.

Q Let me see if | understand your first
hypot hetical, which is that the custoner |eaves
a third-party supplier, the generation serving
that supplier is not able to conpete with other
resources available to PREPA or whoever is
running the systemand, therefore, it is not
selected and it shuts down. |Is that the
situation you were thinking about?

A Not conpletely. | wouldn't classify it
as being conpetitive or not. | would say
whet her or not there was the capacity need

relative to the planning that PREPA has had. So
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there continues to be other opportunities that
could be cheaper than that resource certainly.

But, again, this is a difficult hypothetical
because there’'s so many noving pieces. You
don’t really know what the situation is, what
the custoners |load |ook |ike, and so on. But at
the end of the day, what you' re doing is you're
asking the POLR provider to be on call to
provi de capacity for any custoner that |eaves
t heir ESP.

Q But this specific problemthat you
obvi ously suggest m ght occur is that the
customer | eaves PREPA for generation that’'s
built to serve themand presunably other
custonmers, then returns to PREPA and PREPA has
excess capacity and does not need to buy power
fromthe |least capacity, and maybe energy
either, fromthe generator that serve the third-
party supplier. |s that what you' re suggesting?

A |"msaying | don't know what that
woul d -- what would actually occur. There's a
nunber of different scenarios. But the point is
that, the mnute a custoner cones back, PREPA is
on the hook, on the day the customer comes back,

to provide capacity. So, even if they are able
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to go out there and procure, they may not

have -- they nay have a capacity need that they
can’'t neet because the customer has returned to
them It -- maybe even for a short period of
time because we don’t know why the custoner
left. Maybe the unit failed, for exanple. So
that capacity may not even be available. So
there’s many different scenarios here. And the
fact of the matter is that, if customers who
have departed and, therefore, capacity costs are
avoi ded, they are only avoided if that custoner
never conmes back to PREPA -- or, excuse ne, to
t he POLR provider

Q Ri ght.

Let's use those ternms independently for
convenience in this discussion. Gkay. But |
just wanted to get clear that the situation you
were describing, in which the generation that
previously served the customer woul d not be
useful to PREPA, the first situation that you
suggested was that PREPA woul d not choose to use
It because PREPA had better options or excess
capacity of its own. So | don’t see that as
being a problem |Is that -- that they just

| eave PREPA with a cost burden if a custoner

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 57

| eaves and returns. And that's the situation --

MS. MERCADO | have an objection,
respectfully, to the question. It’s
argunentative. Arguing a position within
t he questi on.

MR CHERNICK: M apologies. | wasn't
being argumentative. | was trying to see
whet her - -

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Can

you --
MR CHERNICK: -- Mss Everett --
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  (‘Audi o
ski ps.)

MR, CHERNI CK: See whether Mss
Everett agreed with that --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: W | ost
connection. (Audio skips) feed --

MS. MERCADO M ster Seil hamer, at ny
end, | cannot hear you. | don't know if
anyone el se is having the sane issue.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Yes.

|s there a way you can rephrase the
question, M ster Chernick?

MR CHERNI CK:  Yes.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Go ahead.
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BY MR CHERNI CK:

Q You've laid out a nunber of scenarios, as
we' ve been discussing this. And |I'’mjust trying
to understand which of those scenarios you think
cause a real problem And I think you would
agree that, if a customer cones back to PREPA or
PREPA has excess capacity and does not need to
pay the generator that previously served that
customer, then that is not problemfor PREPA in
that situation. |s that what you were saying?

A So what |'mgetting at -- and maybe j ust
let’s wal k through an exanpl e because | don't
want to confuse anybody. So there's scenario
one: a customer |eaves PREPA, |eaves the POLR
provider. The POLR provider no |onger plans for
that custoner to be in their portfolio and they,
in turn, provide a discount to their rates to
t hat custoner through the supply credit equal to
t he avoi ded cost of that capacity. They have
given the custoner the benefit of -- the
departing custoner -- the benefit of the energy
saving of the capacity savings as an offload to
the POLR provider’s custoner. It is only -- it
I's provided actually to the departing custoner

t hrough the supply credit in a nmarginal capacity
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paynment. In that case, those marginal capacity
paynments are expected to exist through the life
of a plant that is used in the capacity
estimation.

If a custoner then returns, it is nmost likely
that the POLR provider would have to go and
procure capacity. And they may procure that
capacity fromthe provider that the custoner
went to, or they may incur that capacity from
sonebody el se. But they incur that increnental
capacity. And the customer -- and now the
custoner has received a benefit for avoi ded
capacity that is no longer avoided. So that's
the key issue here. And, even if...

And departure could occur for a couple of
reasons. It could occur because the plant has
failed, and the supplier is no longer able to
supply. It could occur because the provider of
| ast resort’s rates are now | ower than what the
ESP can provide, and/or the customer is
basi cal | y unhappy for whatever reason. So
there’s a nmultiple of reasons why that customner
woul d return. And what happens is that the
customer returns and, if they're placed back on

the average rate, they get the benefit of the
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portfolio for -- that the POLR provider has.
And the incremental cost above -- that
incremental cost that cones in, is borne by our
cust oners.

So that’s the chall enge when you think about
capacity in the context of Puerto Rico because
there isn’t a capacity market. In a lot of
other direct access narkets, there are -- nonth
ahead, year ahead, or even three year ahead
capacity nmarkets that everybody is participating
in. So when a customer cones and goes, those
problems tend to go away because it’s all -- the
market is what the market is. So it’'s something
to pay attention to with respect to Puerto Rico
because that doesn’t exist.

And ny understanding is that there' s going to
be this conpetitive process for procuring
energy. A lot of that energy that's going to be
procured is going to be renewal in nature
because of other reasons. And, therefore, the
capacity obligation could be harnful to those
Customers. The capacity obligation of a
customer returning could be harnful to the
custoners that are currently -- and this is one

of the reasons why you typically see indirect
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access markets either a separate rate that the
custoner who returned has to go on, a conm tnent
by that custoner to stay with the PCLR provider
once they come back on, or sone sort of a buy in
back into the portfolio. So this is not an
unusual nechanismto see to address this
variation.

Q Ckay.

So, if | can boil it down, what | think |’ve
heard you saying is that the problemfor the
custoners who continue to be served by the POLR
woul d potentially be that a custoner that
chooses a wheeling arrangenent returns to the
system and, when they return, the cost of the
capacity that needs to be added by the POLR to
serve that load is higher than the capacity
cost -- than the average capacity cost,
therefore, driving up average capacity cost for
the custonmers who've stayed with the POLR Did
| get that right?

A There is the potential for that. O it
just ends up being additional cost. It’s
just -- there's all -- and the problemis that
the custoner has received the credit of the

savings that no | onger exist, so that's part of
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the challenge. |s that you' ve given these
custoners a discount on their -- or you ve given
thema supply credit that is supposed to
represent the fact that these costs are avoi ded
for along time. And then the custoner comes
back, and now those costs are being incurred.

So there's a msmtch there as well.

Q Wien you say you assune that they would
be -- the cost to be avoided for a long time, if
a custoner |eaves the POLR for -- I"mnot sure
what you consider a short-term-- five or six
years, and then returns. And for those five or
six years the POLR does not need to replace
aging plants or build renewals to neet the
renewal requirement because its load is |ower,
and then the custoner cones back, the savings in
that five or six years has still occurred for
the POLR, has it not?

A It has to sone degree. But remenber that
the savings is a levelized savings. So it's
taki ng the average revenue requirenment over a
20, 30, 40-year period in levelizing that.

Q So if the comm ssion set up a system
where the credit was based on not a 40-year

period, but a much shorter period representing
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the cost that can be saved over the next say 5
years, than that would alleviate sone of your
concern with it?

A Yes. \Well, what you're doing, basically,
in that case is really time value of noney. So
the marginal cost savings would be quite small
So, if | have to nake 100,000 or let’s say
1, 000, 000 dol I ars investment in a generation
unit, if I invest init in 2022, it's going to
cost me a certain anmount. If | delay that
i nvestment to 2025, |’'ve saved the time val ue of
that 1,000, 000-dollar investnent. But | still
have the 1,000, 000-dol I ar investnent, so | woul d
have to conpute the avoided cost in a conpletely
different way. | wouldn't conpute it as the
revenue -- the way we conpute it today is we
cal culate the revenue requirenent as if the
capital was built. And here all we're saying is
that we're going to still have that revenue
requirenent, it's just going to be delayed a few
years. So it's basically tine value of noney of
that capital investnent. So it wouldn't be --
so the avoided cost would nmost |ikely not be
great.

Q Ckay.
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But you're saying there could be some for a
shorter period of tine, but it mght not be as
l ong as a 40-year avoi ded cost?

A That's right.

Q Ckay. Thank you. That helps clarify
what we’ve been tal king about.

In Set 1, Question 6, Part E, in talking about
t he savings fromshutting down plants if the
POLR s | oad requirenment declines, you say that
iIf aunit is retired earlier, there is only cost
savings if the plant is already fully
depreciated. Now, it was my understanding that,
iIf there are undepreciated costs that need to be
paid off, then, whether the plant is operating
or not, those costs would have to paid off,
undepreci ated capital costs. And so the savings
are any new i nvestnent that you woul d nake, or
operation nai ntenance costs, refurbishnents,
that kind of thing. |’mhaving some difficulty
seei ng how depreciation affects avoi ded costs.
Coul d you clarify that?

A |f a plant hasn’t been fully depreciated,
there’'s still a revenue requirenent that
persists even if the plant is not operating. So

custoners continue to pay for the plant even
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t hough the plant is not operating.
Q Ri ght.
A So you don’'t save those costs.
Q Ri ght.
And, if it’s fully depreciated, then you al so

don't save any of those costs because there are

no costs.
A. Correct.
Q Ri ght.

So, whether a plant is fully depreciated or
not, any remaining capital costs are not
rel evant to avoided cost. Is that right?

A Any remaining capital costs are not
rel evant to avoi ded cost? Yes. Any renaining
capital costs that have not been depreci ated
woul d not be a cost savings.

Q Ckay.

In Part F of that same response, you talk
about | ooking at FEMA regul ations regarding the
avoi dability of costs. Did you have any
particular FEMA regulations in mnd there? And
| mnot asking for the nunbers of regulations,
but the kind of things that FEMA would regul ate
that woul d affect whether shutting down a plant

or not building new plant cost would be
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avoi dabl e.

A Certainly. So what we're referring to
here is the fact that there has been sone FEMA
grant funds available to restore plants. From
Puerto Rico’ s perspective, that noney is capita
infused into Puerto Rico fromthe federa
government. By taking a plant that you pl anned
to restore or refurbish using the FEMA grant
money, doesn’t really create a savings to Puerto
Rico; it just neans that that capital infusion
woul d not occur. And that's what we're trying
to enphasi ze here.

Q And your answer is based on the
assunption that the -- if PREPA has been hoping
or expecting that FEMA woul d pay a certain
amount of noney towards the refurbishnent of a
particular plant and that particular plant were
to be retired rather than refurbished, that FEMA
woul d sinmply keep the noney and not nake it
avail able for any other resilience or
rehabilitation project in Puerto Rico. |Is that
right?

A The understanding is that FEMA -- that
PREPA -- the receiving entity of the grant noney

does not have unilateral authority to decide how
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to spend that noney. FEMA has a say. And so
there is an expectation under the FEMA rul es
that there would -- that if a plant is retired
rather than restored, those -- you can't
autonatically assume that that grant noney can
be used for sonething el se.

Q | understand that. But obviously, it has
to fit the FEVA regul ation

So, when you’re tal king about exam ni ng FEMA
regul ations, are you saying you would want to be
sure that whatever noney was being freed up by
not rehabilitating a plant woul d be available in
Puerto Rico for sone other purpose?

A Right. 1In other words, that those --
that by retiring that plant, you actually avoid
those costs. [It’'s not just that -- because the
funds are designed to -- the funds can be
real | ocat ed.

Q Thank you. That's hel pful

In Part G of the same response, you talk about
avoi ding repl acenent capacity, not -- that
voi di ng capacity replacement woul d not reduce
| ong-term costs.

A |"msorry. \Wich one?

Q This is Part G

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 68

A Ckay.

Q And |’ m wondering why you' re saying that
avoi di ng repl acing capacity woul d not reduce
| ong-term costs.

A So, life-cycle replacenment costs are not
part of the marginal cost because marginal cost
Is creating that |inkage between needed | oad and
meeting that with increnental capacity. Life-
cycle replacenment exists to nmaintain the
availability of all plants for all custoners.
And so, when you’re doing your integrated
resource planning process, you're |ooking at
pl ant replacenents along with new plant built.
And so those life-cycle costs are going to --
the life-cycle replacement cost are integrated
into the IRP. The decision making around those
l'ife-cycle replacenent costs are integrated into
the | RP.

|f load is |ower, there is a potential that a
pl ant woul d then be chosen to be retired. But,
again, that's sort of a hypothetical in a cost
of service. As | mentioned before, cost-of-
service studies are a nonent intine with a
forecast. And so, to the extent that those

types of decisions and anticipated |oad
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departures are integrated in the IRP, then they
are integrated into the cost of service. So
that’s what we're trying to say, is that just
because | oad depart doesn’'t nean that you avoid
a life-cycle replacenent cost necessarily.

Q So, if | understand you correctly, what
you're saying is if you are in a situation where
you're looking at the possibility of needing to
add 100-negabyte unit because of |oad grow h,
then that 100-megabyte unit is an avoi dable
cost; it’s a marginal cost. But if you can
avoi d replacing an existing 100- megabyte unit
with a new one at the end of that unit’s
reliable operating life, then you're -- if |oad
decreases, then you're saying that's not a
mar gi nal or avoi dable cost?

A |"msaying it's not as cut and dry. It
depends on what actually is in the plan. So,
right now, we have not been able to identify any
costs that are related to neeting or that are
related to meeting incremental load. In other
words, there's a load decline forecast in the
|RP. And only if load declines at a greater
rate than that, will you have life-cycle cost

that are not already incorporated in the IRP
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and, therefore, savings.

Q So you're in a situation where the IRP
reflects the cost of meeting a particular |evel
of load going forward, which in this case is
declining. And if |oad were to decrease nore
slowy because of some |oad growth by some cl ass
of custoners or sone particular custoner, then
there’ Il be a marginal or avoided cost of
retaining some of that generation or adding
repl acenent generation. So that's an avoi ded
cost. Is that what you re saying?

A What |'msaying is -- what we're talking
about here are hypothetical scenarios, right?
And the going back to what are cost-of-service
study does is it takes an expected case, and it
says, “Gven this expected case, this is what
our costs are going to be. And, therefore, this
I's how you woul d al l ocate those costs.” And so
what |’ msaying here is that any anticipated
life-cycle replacenent costs that are avoided,
are already baked into the analysis. There' s no
i ncrenental avoided cost.

Q There can't be any? You can't save any
cost that are in the IRP?

A " mnot an expert on the IRP, so | don’'t
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know where --

Q |"mjust talking about -- a well done
| RP, however you would do it, if it’s in the
| RP, then you assume that cost cannot be
avoi ded. Is that what you're saying?

A |"msaying it's planned. So it’'s not
somet hing you shoul d give sonebody a credit for
doing incremental to what's already planned.

So, again, what we're tal king about doing here
Is creating a rate that gives custoners a credit
for leaving the system because the system woul d
benefit fromthat custoner |leaving. And so the
only way you can do that is a two-step process,
which is first, determning what marginal costs
are. And then, secondly, determ ne whether or
not those marginal costs are avoided by the
customer leaving. So, in the first case, the
mar gi nal cost, |’msaying those estinates of the
expected narginal cost are part of the cost-of-
service study.

The avoidability of those costs -- that's one
of the things that we were just tal king about
earlier -- is, “Are those costs truly avoi ded?”
And that’s why we had the fairly |ong

conversation about the customer returning
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because the costs aren’t avoided. So, while |
woul d agree that there's savings fromlife-cycle
repl acement cost if a systemdoesn't need to do
life-cycle replacenents, that's an I RP question.
And we received the cost-of-service study, and
we conpute the cost-of-service based off of that
estimated forecast. |’ve not seen narginal
life-cycle replacenent costs incorporated into
avoi ded costs cal culations. |'ve not seen that
I n evaluation of energy efficiency prograns, for
exanpl e.

Q So it's your testinony that you’ ve never
seen the cost of any replacenent generation
counted as being an avoi ded cost for DSM
purposes or for marginal costs for rate design
purposes? That if it’'s a replacenent for a
retiring unit, it’s not considered marginal or
avoi ded in any study you' ve ever seen?

A Wiat | usually see are an estinmate of the
forecasted capacity cost that is the estimate of
what the utility would have to spend to serve an
increnental kilowatt hour. And that is the cost
that’s used as an avoided cost nunmber. There're
many ways to calculate it, but that is,

general |y speaking, how it is done. And so
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to --

Q Can | just ask? \Wen you say
incremental, do you mean incremental over the
| oad today or incremental conpared to the
forecast that’'s in the | RP?

A It is the -- avoided costs are typically
based off of marginal costs, which are the
incremental costs the utility will incur for
creating the capacity, in the context of
capacity, to accommodate an increnental increase
in capacity. And that’'s normally howit is
done. Life-cycle replacenent costs -- the way
you can think about it is, if you're doing life-
cycle replacenment costs, if they are -- would
only play in if they are nuch cheaper than the
incre -- you wouldn't get a cost savings unless
they’ re nmuch cheaper.

So there’s always an econom ¢ deci sion being
made in the | RP process that says, “Should I
replace this kilowatt? Should I replace this
plant, or should | build a new plant?” That
decision is being made in the I RP process. And
so, Wwhatever the | RP comes back and says,
“Here’s what our marginal costs are. Here's

what we plan to spend for whatever reason. And
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here’s the load growth that goes with that
spend,” then that is what you conpute the
avoi ded cost on.

Q Ckay.

| think I understand what you' re saying about
you start with the costs in the IRP. But then
you're limting the load that's associated with
t hose costs to growth of |oad fromtoday's
level. And that reduction of |oad fromtoday’s
| evel, even if it avoids a cost that’s in the
| RP, you woul d not consider that an avoi ded
cost. |Is that what you re saying?

A Because it’s not planned. Yes, because
it’s not planned to be avoided. So --

Q VWl |, the new additions are not planned
to be avoided either. There's a plan to build
100- negabyte unit in 2025; that's planned. |It’s
not planned to be avoided. But you're saying
that could be avoidable but if it’'s neeting |oad
growth, anticipated [oad growth. But if it’'s
replacing an existing unit which need to be
repl aced because of existing load, then it’s not
avoi dabl e by reducing that existing |oad.

MS. MERCADO  Attorney Mercado for

LUMA. The question began being
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argunmentative, and it’s also a conpound
question. | would (audio skip) as posed.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Can you
di vi de the question?

MR CHERNICK: | think the best thing
to do would just be to leave this here. |
think we've probably gotten as far as we
can. Ckay.

BY MR CHERNI CK:
Q In Set 1, Question 14, Part C --

M5. MERCADO. |I'msorry to interject,
M st er Chernick.

MR, CHERNI CK:  Sure.

M5. MERCADO. | would like to request
that the latter comment by M ster Chernick
be stricken fromthe record, that we

have -- when he said, “W have gotten as

far as we can.” | think that was a remark
that shouldn’t be on the record. It wasn't
a question.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: That's
fine. It’s irrelevant.
CGo ahead.
MR. CHERNI CK:  Ckay.
111
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BY MR CHERNI CK:

Q In the response to Question 14, Part C,
you mentioned that in many jurisdictions with
significant renewal s and distributed resources
capacity needs are driven nore by ranping
capabilities. And that sounds like it would be
sonet hing that would be relevant to Puerto Rico
In comng years given the bureau’ s expressed
Intention to increase renewabl e penetrations.
Can you give us an exanple or two of those
jurisdictions that you' re tal king about?

A So I'’mon Question 14, but which subpart
are you?

Q Part C, | Dbelieve.

A So the question was: “Are all generation
capacity investnment costs are incurred to neet
system coi nci dent peak | oads? If so, please
expl ai n whet her and why PREPA woul d ever expend
addi tional investment costs for capacity.” And
| said -- ny answer was: “Generally, and yes.
As a region adopts nore renewal resources” -- as
you pointed out, expected to happen in Puerto
Rico -- “there must run DERs. The fact that
generation capacity may occur in system..”

| believe, what the question was, was, “Can
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you incur costs that are not related to

coi nci dent peak?” And the answer is, “In places
where we see a fair anount of generation that
behaves |ike negative |oad, the answer to that
changes.” So what happens in jurisdictions --
and | will tell you that these -- you asked for
exanpl es of those jurisdictions; they would be
Hawai i, California, Arizona, to nane a few --
where you have a significant anount of
generation occurring that is -- as we tal ked
about earlier, |I'Il use the termas generated --
that basically a renewable -- a generation
resource that appears and cannot be curtailed or
di spatched, it appears and -- so |load coul d be
happeni ng, custoner consunption could be
happeni ng during times when the transm ssion
systemis peaking, but generation is not
necessarily dispatching at that same -- to that
same curve.

And, in fact, as you start to have nore and
more of these types of resources on a grid, you
get what is commonly referred to as the duck
curve, which neans that what you used to have a
fairly gradual incline over the course of the

day, it peaks in the afternoon, and then it
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slowmy declines. Wth all this renewabl e
resource that sort of happens in the mddle of
t he day, we now see a peak happening in the
morni ng, a qui ck decline happening as sol ar
energy is available, and then a very steep
incline to accommodate the transition of
generation that is renewable and running as
needed versus a dispatch. And so that's what
|"mreferring to, is that that's not necessarily
coi ncident peak oriented, it's responding to the
systemthat is absorbing all these renewables in
order to nake sure of reliability.

Q Ckay.

What I'mtrying to do here is just find out
how you see that affecting the capacity
al l ocator which would affect the cost allocation
and possibly also allocation of any capacity
credits that are allowed. So, if you wind up in
a situation where ranping is driving the need
for capacity, how do you see that affecting
capacity allocators? |Is that something that the
bureau shoul d be thinking about in setting rates
at this point, and specifically the wheeling
rate?

A So, in response toitemC -- there was a
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sub-question | asking what woul d Gui dehouse’s
approach be and how woul d you change the
classification generation costs. And there we
made the recommendation that you ultimtely
shoul d be thinking about cost allocation based
off of net load. And what net load is you take
the total systemload, and you subtract all of
this load that |1've been describing. So you
subtract out renewables. Sone jurisdictions,
they even subtract out nuclear. And that is the
curve that plants are dispatched against. And
so, therefore, that is the curve that dictates
what margi nal energy costs are.

And what we're tal king about here is
al l ocation of nmarginal energy costs. So we
woul d recommend that, over time, when this sort
of information is available, when it becones
problematic for Puerto Rico as well -- there's
not a ton of solar right nowthat really drives
the need for this; but in other jurisdictions
they’'re well past that point. So we would
recomrend that you start thinking about using
net load as your driver of cost. Every cost-of-
servi ce study, you have a cost, and you have a

driver of the cost. W would reconmrend noving
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to net load to address this issue once, of
course, you can calculate it on hourly basis.

And we do recogni ze the need that cost-of-
servi ce studies do need to be thinking about
ranping. And so, to the extent that a custoner
is self-supplying, for exanple, they are
creating the need for ranping because they're
sel f-supplying wth a renewabl e resource, they
are reducing that net |load, and then they're
requiring the systemto accomodat e t hem when
their generation unit isn't operating. So we
recogni ze that -- and this is fairly new |'m
not sure of a jurisdiction as actually
explicitly calculating marginal ranping costs.

In my opinion, and this was a question about
Qui dehouse’ s opi nion, cost-of-service studies
need to evolve to that. But, again, | don't
think it’s inmediately an issue. So we did not
do that calculation here. And typically, things
i ke the cost of storage would be one option
that one could consider to adapt to that.

Q Ckay.

So, if | could summarize, you are suggesting
that this is sonething that the bureau should

have on its |onger-termagenda, but that it
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doesn’t really need to be dealt with in
unbundl ing or wheeling rates at this tinme?
A Yes. | think it’s a further unbundling

of the generation’s side. And it could result
in additional avoided costs, or it could result
in additional charges to certain types of
custoners. |f the custoner is creating that
cost and creating that need for ranping, then
that custoner should pay for it.

Q kay.

|"d like to switch to a different subject at
this point. And that is, in a couple of places,
your responses indicate that you requested data
from PREPA related to the IRP and did not
receive them It was not available, or you
didn't get a response. Do you understand what
happened there, whether PREPA has |ost the data
and nethodol ogies fromthe IRP and just can't
access them or whether they just weren't
cooperating with you, or what the underlying
probl emwas? Because it seens |ike there may be
sonmet hing the bureau needs to address here.

MS. MERCADO This is Attorney Mercado
for LUMA. In order for -- in order to know

the relevance of this line of questions, |
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woul d ask that the question be directly

specifically -- directed to whatever data

particularly Mster Chernick is referring

to and allowing the witness to review

what ever conment was nade about data. And

then | would reserve the right to object

the rel evance when it arrives.

MR CHERNI CK:  Ckay.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: M ster

Cherni ck, can you conply with the request?

MR CHERNI CK:  Sure.
BY MR. CHERNI CK:

Q You could ook at Set 2, Question 5, the
second paragraph says: “Quidehouse did request
plant data fromthe Aurora nodel, but it was not
available.” And in Set 3 --

A |"msorry, Mster Chernick. Set 2 being
your Set 2, or --

Q Yes.

A Ckay.

Q Qur Set 2. |'msorry.

A And I'msorry. | was -- | wasn't keeping
up with you.

Q Yes.

A Set 2 --
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Q The nunbering systemis conplicated here.

A Yes. Wich question again, please?

Q Question 5. The first sentence of the
second paragraph in the response.

A Ckay. Ckay. Yes.

Q And then in our Set 3, which would be Set
4 overall --

M5. MERCADO Excuse nme. |'msorry to
interrupt. |f we could deal wth that

first before we nove to a second one, for
the record to be clear. |'msorry.
Thanks.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Sure. No
probl em

Can you answer the question, Mss
Everett?

THE WTNESS:. Yes. So yes, we did
request the plant data. It was not
avai l able. M understanding, it certainly
was not because PREPA was uncooperative. |
believe the Aurora run was run by a
consultant, and the consultant, through
practice or otherw se, doesn't provide that
detail dispatch information. And that'’s

not al together unconmon because sonetines
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the nodel s that these consultants use are

proprietary.

So that’s why you don’t get -- what we

did get was all of the hourly marginal

costs, | believe, for four years, whichis

included in our worktable. So this was, |

believe, an issue with the contractual

agreenents goi ng on between PREPA and the

consul tant that provided the Aurora nodel,

which, for the record, was not Cui dehouse.
BY MR CHERN CK:

Q Yes.

And then in our Set 3, which is Set 4 overall,
Question 15: “Qui dehouse requested | oad data,
but did not receive the reference source file
from PREPA.”

A Question 15 you said?

Q Yes.

A Correct. What we received was the table
that we’'ve included in the workpapers. But we
never did receive the detail behind the IRP. |
don’t know if that data is available in the IRP
So we did not receive that data, yes. That's
correct.

Q Ckay.
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So is the issue there that you asked for data,
and you got a certain |level of data, and you
didn't ask for the backup and that’s why you
didn't see it? |Is that what you' re saying?

A W asked for the |load data, we asked
to -- we actually asked specifically for hourly
| oad data by class, but we don’t -- it does not
appear that PREPA has that data. Honestly, not
alot of utilities do, unless they are full AM
I mpl enent ed.

And | want to be clear about where this data
Is used and why it's relevant. So the data that
we' re tal king about here is the | oad data that
Is used to conpute a peak and non-coi nci dent
peak estinmate by customer class. So what we
had, we actually felt was sufficient to neet the
needs of determ ning what the coincident and
non-coi nci dent demands were. So what we did was
we had the system peak, and we have factors that
tell us whether or not a custoner class
corresponds with that systempeak. And that's
the data that we used. And we had a simlar
nunber for non-coinci dent peak

So we were able to use the table that we

mentioned here to conmpute coincident and non-
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coi nci dent peaks that are then applicable to the
cost-of -service. So we didn’'t make anything up.
We didn't shortcut anything. W just used the
data that we had. It was a reasonable way of
comng up with those coincident and non-
coi nci dent peaks that we used for allocation
pur poses.

Q Yes. (kay.

| understand what you' re saying there, and |
was just trying to understand what the data
flow -- or breakdown in the data flow was. And
it sounds |ike you' re saying that you asked for
some data, and you saw that what you got back
was good enough for your purposes, sufficiently
detailed, and you didn’t press the issue of
whet her there was nore detail behind that. |Is

that correct? It just didn't natter to you?

A It was not relevant for the cost-of-
servi ce.
Q Ri ght.
A | will tell you that, as a rate designer,

if I was actually designing distribution |evel
rates, for exanple, which we did not do for this
study, | woul d’ve pushed harder to get at |east

the sanpling of data, hourly data. But that
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wasn’'t -- but for the cost-of-service study, it
was not needed. What we got was sufficient for
t he cost-of-service study.

Q Thank you.

And | had, | think, just one nore short |ine
of questions. And that is fromour Set 3, which
woul d be Set 4 overall, Question 4. You say
sonet hi ng about marginal generation units that
confused ne a little bit, and I think naybe
there’s sone termnology that I'mnot follow ng.
You say that, “The generator that is curtailed
maybe a | ower cost generator than the margina
unit because the marginal unit cannot be
curtailed. This is true with certain plant
types that are difficult to cycle or ranp.”

And what |’ mwondering, is what marginal unit
means to you in that context if it’'s not the
unit that would be turn up or down in response
to load or to the generation available from
other units?

MS. MERCADO This is Attorney Mercado
for the record. | just want to clarify

whi ch question you're referencing to. |

haven’'t been able to identify it.

MR CHERNICK: This is in our Set 3,
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Set 4 overall, Question -- | believe it’s
Question 4. Let ne see if | wote that
down right.
MR LEBEL: | think it’s Question 13.
MR CHERNICK: It’'s entirely possible.

There're a [ ot of nunbers in all of these

headi ngs, and | sonetimes wote down the

wong one. Yes, it's Question 13.

MS. MERCADO  Thank you.
MR. CHERNI CK:  Thank you, Mark
THE WTNESS. (kay.

BY MR. CHERNI CK:

Q So it's Set 4, Question 13.

A Yes. Thank you. |'mthere now.

Q Ckay.

So, if you see the | anguage about the unit
that's curtailed may be | ower cost than the
marginal unit -- and nmy question was, what do
you mean by marginal unit? Is the marginal unit
the unit that woul d be turned up or down?

A So what we're trying to describe here is
the situation typically referred to as
overgeneration, where there is a significant
amount of generation that is needed or --

there’s a certain anount of generation that’'s
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needed to follow |l oad, but load is not as great
as the anmount of generation available. And so
you end up backing down a unit that is farther
down the stack because it’s the only one that
you actually can curtail or control

The opposite can happen as well. So renenber,
as we were talking about the ranping. Sonetines
when there’s an abundance of renewal power, you
have a situation where you actually have to
curtail renewabl e power because other plants
need to run for operational purposes. And so
there's a lot of conplexities in dispatching,
particularly when you get on that nargin
where -- of lowloads. So it's really easy when
plants -- when you' re dispatching on the high
end of the supply curve and your units are
incremental |y dispatching and turning on and off
to respond to | oad.

Wen you get |ower into that supply stack
where you have resources that are nmust run,
maybe you can’'t curtail. Coal plants, a |ot of
times you can only back them down so nmuch
wi thout turning themoff. A lot of plants don't
|i ke being ranped up and down. And so what you

do is you mght ranp down sonething farther down
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the supply stack. So if you have a hydropl ant,
for exanple, that can be dispatched, you m ght
back that hydroplant down even though it’s
econom ¢ to dispatch because you have to keep a
coal plant running. So those are the types of
dynam cs that you have to consider at those |ow
| oad periods or in times of excess supply.

And the reason it’'s relevant, is because when
an ESP is providing even nore electricity than
the custoner is consumng, that ESP is
contributing to that phenomenon, that that
supply is comng into the POLR s system into
LUMA's system and they' re having to respond to
that extra generation. They don’t get to
control that generator. They don't get to say,
“Sorry, we don’t want your energy.” And so
that’s why you end up with a problemthere.

Q Ckay.

So the problemcan arise, anmong ot her things,
because you have a take-or-pay contract in which
you don’t have the right to curtail a generator
that’s actually expensive to run. Is that --

A Correct. O you woul d even have a
situation where, because it’'s take-or-pay, you

still pay. Even if you are able to curtail the
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kilowatt hour, you still pay for the kilowatt
hour. And that cost of that kilowatt hour could
be fairly high in the resource stack relative to
the cost of the resources you' re running.

Q Ckay.

That sounds |ike a useful caution about take-
or-pay contracts for units with marginal
operating costs.

Actually, I did find one nore question that |
wanted to ask about. And that was in Set 2,
Question 7. And this is sonething you talked to
M ster LeBel about at some length, but -- this
Is a question you talk to himabout. But ny
question is actually froma different part of
your response. And that is fromthe first
par agraph, where you say that you had a problem
wi th using, or you have concerns about using
perhaps, the FCA Quarterly Filings because the
data is quarterly and not annual. Could that
concern be resolved by just using four quarterly
FCA filings? Wuld that be -- would that give
you the annual data that you're |ooking for?

A | think -- yes, what we’re cautioning
about -- and renenber that the nunbers that are

provided in these tables are indicative because
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we' re basically denonstrating how you woul d do
the cal cul ation given what the FCA and the PPCA
are. And don’t want people to think that a 10
cent a kilowatt hour cost in fiscal year quarter
one 2022 is necessarily representative of what
that cost would be year-round. So we tried to
do that by |ooking at 2017.

| think ideally what you would want to do is
you woul d want to update the supply credit in
tandemw th the FCA and the PPCA. But if you
want ed a hypot hetical, you certainly could I ook
at the past four quarters, | suppose, of -- but,
again, that's nore -- it’s an indicative rate.
So it was just nore to be cautionary, that
peopl e shouldn't expect it to always be 10
cents. It could be 7. And particularly because
generation costs are different tinmes a year --
average costs are different by season or by
quarter.

Q Ri ght.

They can vary by quarter. They can vary from
year to year as well.

A Correct.

Q Ri ght .

Are you aware of whether there're any
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projections for an entire fiscal year in the
fuel and purchase power adjustnent filings,
whet her any of those have --

A My understanding is that they are a
quarter -- when that filing is done, it’'s a
quarter ahead | ook.

Q Ckay. Al right.

| think that conpletes nmy questions. Thank
you very mnuch,.

A May | ask a clarifying question? You
made a statenent about caution on take-or-pay
contracts. |s that something that’s on the
record or -- and if so, can | respond? O how
does that work?

Q Vell, 1'd be happy to have you clarify ny
assunpti on about what you were saying.

A Ckay. So, | Dbelieve what you stated was
that take-or-pay contracts are problematic
because of the situation we just -- we were
wal ki ng through. Take-or-pay contracts are an
overal |l structured contract and elimnating
take-or-pay may result in other costs being
incurred in different ways. So | just wanted to
make that point, that take-or-pay contracts

aren't bad. They are a way of nmanagi ng costs.
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Soit's awile -- | just didn't want to | eave
the inpression that take-or-pay -- that we were
not saying that take-or-pay contracts are bad.

Q Ckay.

No, | certainly understood that you were just
saying that take-or-pay contracts can produce
that kind of effect. And it seems like the
i nplication would be that it’s sonething that
the bureau shoul d think about in review ng take-
or-pay contracts. But yes, it certainly --
there're lots of situations in life where we
have to accept sonething that isn't ideal
because it's part of a package that is the best
alternative. Thank you very nuch.

M5. MERCADO  Attorney Mercado for the
record. |'ll appreciate the [ast exchange
just to leave it like a Mster Chernick
I ssued statenent that Mss Everett didn't
verbalize an answer to the last -- the
| atter exchange.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Before we
proceed, does any of the conm ssioners have
any questions?

M5. UGARTE: Not fromny part.

MR RIVERA: Not fromny part.
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HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  (kay.

In terms of the intervenors, the
| ndependent Consuner Protection Ofice and
Cooperativa H droel éctrica de | a Mntafa,
do you guys have questions for the w tness?

MR. NI EVES: Yes. W have. Ranon
Luis Nieves for the record for Cooperativa
Hi droel éctrica de | a Mnt afa.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Ckay.

MR NEVES: | guess ny canerais --
oh, here we are.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Yes.

You' re good.

What about the | ndependent Consuner
Protection O fice?

MR VAZQUEZ: Yes. This is Attorney
Pedro Vazquez on behalf of the ICPO. W do
have some questions to nmake to the w tness.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  (kay.

|’ mgoing to ask the parties -- since
it’s going to be close to 11:30 in the
morning, | don’t want to cut into the
questions fromeither intervenor. So do
you think it’'s appropriate to recess and be

back at 1:00? And al so, the w tness has
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been there for a little bit over two hours
now. So how do you guys prefer to proceed?
Because we have a schedul ed recess at noon.
So | would like to know the extent of your
questions, how long you think you re going
to take, in order to nake this decision.

MR VAZQUEZ: This is Attorney Pedro
Vazquez on behalf of the ICPO.  From our
part, there are not a |ot of questions to
be nade. Still, we have no problemto
| eave to after the noon break. So whatever
the exam ner determnes is best suited for
t he proceedings.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER. M ster
N eves?

MR. NIEVES: Regarding the questions
of Cooperativa Hidroel éctrica de |la
Mont afia, we're in the same position. W
have several questions. But, if you decide
to take a break right now and we can cone
back. . .

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Ckay.

VWll, I'"'mgoing to defer to the
W tness who's the one who has to answer the

questions and has been answering for the
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past two and a half hours. Wat’'s your
preference, Mss Everett?

THE WTNESS: |'mfine recessing now
and taking up at 1:00.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  One
0’ cl ock? Ckay.

Then we' |l recess until 1:00 in the
afternoon. And then we’'ll give the
opportunity to both intervenors and also to
PREPA or LUMA if they have questions to
their omn witness. So we'll be back then
at 1.00 in the afternoon.

MR. NI EVES: Thank you.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you.

MS. UGARTE: Thank you.

MS. MERCADO. Have a good | unch.

(Wher eupon, at 11:30 AM a recess for

| unch transpires.)
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( AFTERNOON SESSI ON)

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Hi . Good
afternoon. Ms. Everett, are you avail abl e?

THE WTNESS: Yes, | am

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Attorney
Vazquez.

MR VAZQUEZ: Yes, we are here.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Attt or ney
Ni eves.

Attorney N eves, | see himnow.

MR. N EVES. Yes.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: W are
going to resune this evidentiary hearing
for case number NEPR-AP-2018-0004. W're
going to allow M. Vazquez to start his
line of questions to Ms. Everett.

So, M. Vazquez, you can go ahead and
start.

MR VAZQUEZ: Thank you very much

EXAM NATI ON
BY MR VAZQUEZ:
Q Good afternoon, Ms. Everett.
A Good afternoon.
Q For the question |I'mgoing to make, we're

going to address our request of information. |
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wi Il start with our question nunber one. Do you
have it with you?

A | do.

Q Ckay. Perfect.

Qur first question, basically, we want to know
what was or what is the criteria in order to
determ ne whether a generating source or a unit
I's considerable -- is considered to be
di spat chabl e or non-di spat chabl e.

A Certainly. So, dispatchable plants are
those plants that can be signaled to turn up or
turn down their electricity generation at any
moment in time. Typically, those plants are
plants that run with natural gas or fuel oil or
hydropl ants, but 1’mnot sure exactly how
di spat chabl e sone of the hydroplants are.

And so those plants tend to be in the thermal
category of the peaking units, which is why we
categori ze themas dispatchable. Baseload units
typically are not dispatched or ranped up and
down within the day, to respond to load. These
plants typically will have a fair amount of
rigidity in their ability to be able to flex
their generation amount within the day. And

those are in the basel oad.
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And then, as we nentioned earlier in ny
testinony today, that the renewable, as
generated, are basically units that are running
when the fuel is available, such as sun and
wat er .

Q Can a baseload unit could be partially
di spat chabl e?

A Sonme base units can adjust. | don't know
exactly how flexible PREPA s induvial basel oad
units are. But sone can be -- it's very
difficult though, and particularly, you also
have to combine this with the fact that sone of
these plants are under purchase power
agreenments. And sonetinmes, purchase power
agreenents are -- the dispatchability of those
plants may not be in the control of the buyer,
but rather in control of the seller. Soit's
unusual to see basel oads of a plant ranping to
meet |oad. And therefore, that’s why we deem
t hem non- di spat chabl e.

Q Thank you.

Consi dering the com ng up renewabl e generation
sources specified by PREPA in the first and
second request for proposal terms, are they

consi dered non-di spatchabl e or di spat chabl e?
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A Renewabl es are typically considered non-
di spat chabl e, unless a contract specifically
allows for curtailment. A lot of times, again,
there’s the connectivity between whether or not
the plant can physically be turned on and off,
versus the plant financially is turned on and
off. And renewabl e contracts are typically
ei ther per kilowatt hour or a per kilowatt hour
with a demand char ge.

So renewabl es can be curtailed. You have to
specifically, you know, put in instrunentation
to allowa plant to be curtailed. So it’s not
so much di spatchable as curtailable, meaning
that you can turn it off, but you can’t
necessarily use it to neet load and to follow
load. And therefore, renewables are not also on
the margin, meaning that they are not the plant
that the systemoperator is relying on,
typically, to load foll ow

And, so, the flexibility of a plant is nore
challenging that way. And | believe, you know,
as part of the tranches that are being
considered, there’s also some storage tranches
that are being included in the procurenent plan,

precisely for the ability to be able to store
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and then have resources that can respond to | oad
and | oad foll ow.

Q Basically, ny follow up question was
regardi ng, what about when they have varied
storage or energy storage?

A Wien there's energy storage, you're
basi cal |y taking that energy that you would
normal Iy either just curtail or back down sone
other units instead of the renewable, you take
that energy and you store it, and then you use
it for -- at later times. And the batteries are
usual ly fairly responsive, and therefore, can do
some forns of |oad follow ng.

Q Regardi ng our line of questioning about
t he di spatchabl e or non-di spatchable, as part of
our first request of information, the supply
stack was redo -- was redone, and the nunbers
changed. And it also affected at the end -- |

believe so -- the nunbers, the cal cul ations that

are made. Is there still nore work to be done
to supply stack? Can still it -- can it
change -- still change?

A Excuse ne.
Yes, supply stack can change as --

particularly as renewabl es are brought into the
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portfolio through these bidding mechanisns. So
t he supply stack coul d change over tinme.

Q So -- how inportant or how much is going
to -- that supply stack changes will affect the
values in order to determne an unbundling rate?

A So what will typically happen, especially
as there’'s plans to bring in nore and nore
renewabl e, that renewabl e section, the supply
stack increases, pushing out some of those
hi gher cost units farther and farther. So it
general ly tends to happen on a marginal energy
cost basis, with the inplementation of
renewabl es, its nmarginal energy costs come down,
because you're using these higher cost resources
| ess and | ess often to create that kilowatt hour
over the course of the year.

That doesn’'t nean that cost wl|
necessarily -- total cost come down, but
mar gi nal energy costs can cone down as a result
of that. Because those renewabl es have,
basically, froma true-cost perspective, they
have zero cost. But they may not have zero cost
to the purchaser because they are paying
what ever that PPA m ght be.

Q Thank you.
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| m goi ng back on your answer. | don't know
i f you covered that, regarding the battery
energy storage. |f a resource unit -- a
generating resource or a unit has battery
storage, will that change to be dispatchable or
non- di spat chabl e?

A Techni cal Iy, what happens is the
renewabl e asset is not the dispatchable asset.
The storage asset becones the dispatchable
asset, because the storage is able to absorb the
electricity where you need it and discharge it
where you need it. So it’s control of the
battery that hel ps you do that. Because you can
tell the battery when to charge and you can tel
the battery when to discharge. And you still
run the renewable as you run it. So the storage
beconmes di spat chabl e.

Q Have you considered that to the supply
stack that was provided?

A | think eventually, it would be in the
supply stack. It's difficult to say exactly
where it would line up, because fuel for the
battery is electricity, soit tends to want to
be charged at times when prices are low. So

it’s actually a load in some hours, and it’'s
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energy in other hours. So it’s going to be hard
to say exactly where it ends up in the supply
stack, because it’s a very interesting resource
fromthat perspective.

It typically will end on the |ower end of that
supply stack, though, because the electricity
that’s init, and that’'s been stored,
effectively has been stored at really |ow
prices, and therefore, has a | ow cost froma
fuel perspective.

Q Thank you very much

Besi des the nmarginal cost, the avoi dable cost,
in your opinion, is there any other elenent to
be considered in order to determne a fair
unbundle rate, tariff?

A |’msorry. Could you repeat that
question?

Q Besi des the marginal cost, the
consi deration of the marginal cost and avoi dabl e
cost, in your opinion, is there any scenarios
that should be considered in order to determ ne
t he unbundl e rate?

A Right. So, | think | nmentioned a little
bit -- we talked about this a little bit earlier

today, but there’s a difference between margina
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cost and avoi ded cost. So what we’'re talking
about here is what is that marginal cost, what
Is it, that actual number. But, then, there’'s
the added question of, if |oad goes away, does
that marginal cost go away, and that’'s avoi ded
cost. And not all nmarginal costs go away.

And that’s why, when | talk about margina
capacity cost, |I'mvery concerned about the idea
that we're going to be -- that the potential of
including a credit in a supply -- unbundle
tariff for customers who depart, that has a
conmponent of capacity if that custoner has the
option of comng back. And there' s other
concerns as well in that same vein. Wich is,
custoners who depart, if they haven't departed
permanent |y, can create costs that are not
avoi dable. And so the cost isn't avoidable in
t hose instances.

Q And for this case, do you think that
somet hing el se happened? |s there anything el se
that needs to be considered besides the narginal
cost ?

A | do. | think that there’s a fair nunber
of --

M5. MERCADO  Sorry to interrupt.
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Attorney Mercado for the record. | think

t he question was broad and nay call for a

narrative answer. Could you precise -- you
say what -- “anything el se needs to be
changed,” and there’s many -- there's three

proposal s on consideration. So could you
speci fy what you nean by “anything el se
needi ng changi ng” ?

MR, VAZQUEZ: Actually, | didn't have
anyt hi ng specific, just her opinion
regardi ng what she thinks about -- what
needs to be considered besides the marginal
cost.

MS. MERCADO. (kay.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Proceed
W th the answer.

THE W TNESS: (Ckay.

So | think that there has to be
consi derations and clarity in setting rules
around performance of energy service
providers. The treatnent of renewables and
obligation to achieve renewabl e power
goal s, those are other considerations that
come into mnd that are outside of

consi derations related to marginal costs.
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So, again, the obligation to serve
renewabl e load; if a custoner |eaves the
PCLR provider, is the POLR provider in any
way responsible still for making sure that
all of Puerto Rico neets our PS targets, or
w Il the individual ESPs be required to
meet those targets. Wiat happens if they
don’'t neet those targets. Those are sone
consi derations that | would want to
clarify, particularly if at the end of the
day the POLR provider is responsible for
meeting those targets.

And the other thing would be, besides
mar gi nal costs, is really make sure that
there’'s a tight correlation between the
services being provided by the ESP and the
services being required by the custoner.
And that cones into play when we start --
so we’'re tal king about the marginal energy
costs, but there's costs associated with
following the custoner’s | oad and neeting
the custoner’s requirenments when the ESP
does not .

And, again, that falls nore into sone

of the other aspects of this, and the rules
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around that, and how i nbal ance rates, for
exanple, wll be set. So those would be
sonme other things that | think are in the
same bucket as cost associated with
mar gi nal energy costs, because inbal ance
rates basically are -- should be set based
off of marginal energy cost as well.

So you would want to make sure that
that’s all clear. |It’s not just about the
credit that you give the custoner; it’'s
al so about how everything clears in the
mar ket pl ace, and how -- who provides that
service to who. And | talk a [ ot about
ancillary services in ny testinony, so
that’s an exanple. |Inbalance is a form of
ancillary services. So those would be
ot her considerations that have to be
really, kind of, sorted through, the rules
strai ghtened out, so that you make sure
t hat whatever you’'re creating that supply
credit, it truly is representative of what
the service that the ESP is providing
versus the POLR

So there’s a direct tie in that, the

POLR is not providing this; the ESP is.
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And here's the cost of providing it if the

POLR is still providing sone services to

the custoner in the formof, say, |oad

follow ng those and other ancillary

services that should also be in

consi deration when thinking through. So |

hope that answers your question.

MR VAZQUEZ: It does. Thank you very
much.
We have no further questions for
Ms. Everett.
BY MR VAZQUEZ:

Q Hold on. Sorry. One |ast question
Regardi ng your response to the request of
i nformation, our nunber one question, especially
the part of policy transition, how does that
conpare or align with your response to the
PREPs ICPO -- I'msorry -- to the -- let ne
start again.

Qur question was nunber six, and the PREP s
question was nunber one. So how does that
align, your answer to our question, with the --
especially, the policy transition, to the answer
given to the PREP?

A (kay. So, yes. So the question | think
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you're referring to is, you know, justify
mar gi nal costs of service study. Around --
let’s see. |'mjust reading the question here.
You're tal king about number six?

Q Qur nunber six, right?

A Yeah. Wiich is number -- | think,
technically, nunber two, right?

Q Yeah.

A kay.

Q Conpared to the answer given to the
question nunber one of set one, also.

A Ckay. So let ne just go there real quick
and | ook at that question.

So the question you're referring to there is
t he question on, due to declining |oad marginal
capacity costs, there's zero for the foreseeable
future? Are there any circunstances in which
mar gi nal capacity cost can be non-zero if | oad
I's declined? 1Is that the one that you're
conparing?

Q Yeah. Right.

A | " msorry, I'ma little slow here. So
what you’'re trying to do is, you want to -- and
then there’'s a response to question six from

you, um asking about congestion. |s that
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right?

Q Ri ght.

A Sois it fair to say that the question is
about how does congestion?

Q Not only congestion anong ot her things,
but it especially go to the part of the policy
transition answer on the PREP s nunber one
question or RO.

A Question one about policy transition?

Q Yeah.

A Ch, where | wote -- okay, ny response
with respect to the policy, okay.

| am now tracking -- so now pl ease repeat the
question. | apol ogi ze.

Q Basically, it’s how your answer given to
our -- because of the information, conpares to
align to the PREP' s answer given in that part
that you already indicated the policy
transition.

A Ckay. And this is predomnantly -- what
the policy response to question one, set one,
was costs associated with transitioning fromthe
current portfolio to a renewable rich portfolio,
which is planned to -- so you know, the RPS
target is planned to be 40 percent by 2025, and
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LUMA is already actively procuring for that.

So there is the potential that there' s going
to be increnental costs related to procuring
renewabl e power that could result in additional
costs to all customers. You see this conmonly
in any market that is trying to transition. You
know, California comes to mnd, where they had
aggressive 35 percent targets. Nowit’'s closer
to 50 percent.

And the startup of those costs did create a
significant amount of additional costs that are
related to building renewabl e energy. So what
happens when you transition to renewabl e energy
I's you have a capacity rich cost structure,
meani ng that you' re paying to build the plants.
And once the plants are built, the energy that's
being produced is fairly I ow cost, but the
capital costs to build themare high.

Now, how you structure that is also inportant
to remenber. Because these are purchase power
agreenments, we have to be very careful about how
we think about how that energy shows up for
LUMA. So basically, what we're tal king about
here is this idea that LUVA has to procure this

renewabl e power to neet this obligation.
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There’s going to be a cost structure to that,
and how that inpacts the supply stack, at this
point is not known because those contracts
haven’'t been signed, and the structure of those
contracts will matter as well, because sonetines
t hose structures are on a per-Kkilowatt-hour
basis or capacity. So all those things have to
be considered when thinking about that avoidable
cost. So, again, is the cost avoidable? It’'s
avoi dable if when the kilowatt hour isn't
consunmed, LUVA does not incur those costs.

Q Ckay. Thank you

MR VAZQUEZ: At this tine, we have no
further questions for you, Ms. Everett. W
appreciate to answer the I1CPO s questions
this afternoon, so thank you very nuch.

M5. MERCADO  Attorney Seilhamer, |
think you're on nute. Sorry, Margarita
Mercado for the record. W couldn’t hear
you.

MR SEILHAMER  Sorry about that.

Thank you for the questions to the
| ndependent Consuner Protection Ofice.
We are going to proceed with Attorney

Ramon Luis N eves, representing Cooperativa
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H droel ectrica de | a Mntafa.
You can go ahead, M. Ni eves.
| think now M. N eves is on nute.
MR NEVES: NowI|l'mon nute. Ckay.

Thank you.

Good afternoon to all.
EXAM NATI ON
BY MR- N EVES:

Q Ms. Everett, thank you for your testinony
and responding to the questions of al nost
everybody here. Cooperativa Hi droelectrica de
la Montafia, nmy client, is an intervenor in this
process. W would like to -- we have sone
questions for you.

First of all, in the unbundled rates for
\Wheel i ng Presentation, particularly in page 9,
where you discuss the chall enges and
consi derations on cost-of-service, you stated,
and | quote, in the report, “Data availability
and capture systens are not set up to collect
data necessary for detailed costs-of-services
studied. Further forecasts are highly sensitive
to assunptions that are highly uncertain, such
as | ow growth, peak capacity needs and duration

of operations.”

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700




© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 116

Qur question, first of all, Ms. Everett, is --

MS5. MERCADO Sorry to interrupt,
Attorney Nieves. Could you clarify the
source? Is it a presentation or the cost-
of -service study, page 9? | just want to
make sure we have the reference.

MR NEVES: Yes. |It's the -- the
slide presentation of the cost-of-service,
page 9.

M5S. MERCADO  Coul d you give us the
date? Because | think there were several
presentations with the Bureau. So
Ms. Everett can (unintelligible).

MR N EVES: My 18, 2021. [’'msorry.

M5. MERCADO | just want to give her
a chance to locate the docunent.

BY MR N EVES:

Q Ms. Everett, ny question is stated in the
report and study, that there was a problemwth
the availability of data. First of all, can you
explain a little bit of your challenge or your
chal l enges while trying to get data from PREPA
or LUMA regarding this?

A So you're referring to slide 9,

Chal | enges and Consi derations and Specific Data
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Avail ability. So, um where our greatest
concern lied with respect to data availability
was in -- and it was really in ensuring that we
had appropriate nargi nal energy costs.

So as noted earlier when asked about data with
respect to the coincident and non-coinci dent
peaks, we have -- we had data that we could use
for that and we felt that it was sufficient.

\What becones chal | engi ng though is that, when
you start getting into nmarginal energy costs,
you really have to -- you would like to be able
to calibrate back to energy costs associ ated
with -- looking at sone historical costs to kind
of conpare and contrast what you re seeing with
forecasted costs, so that data was |imted.

The other thing that’'s challenging here, and
It’s not so nuch that the data was unavail abl e
from PREPA s perspective, but that sone of the
data can be unreliable for forecasting going
forward. So one of the bigger challenges we
have in doing a cost-of-service in Puerto Rico
right now, is that the last five years have been
very challenging for the region. And so you had
several hurricanes, an earthquake and then a

pandemc, the reliability to things |ike | oad
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forecast or the ability to look at historical
data to conpare and calibrate what you' re seeing
going forward becomes chal | engi ng.

So we -- alot of tines what you do in a cost-
of -servi ce study, you m ght conbine a short
backward amount of data, |ike maybe the past
three years, with a forward | ooking data, and
you just can't do that in this case. W had to
rely exclusively on forward | ooking data. And
there’s -- and so what we’re highlighting here
isn't that we don’t have faith in our
cal cul ations, but that there’s inherent
chal l enges in doing this right now because of
the transition that Puerto Rico is going
t hr ough.

And | wll note that you' re probably going to
continue to have these challenges for the next
several years, because things are changing quite
a bit in your region. And one of the ngjor
tools that cost-of-service experts use are
historical data, because they believe that that
data is representative of the future, and that's
going to be a challenge in this region because
of what’s happened in the last five years, but

al so the significant transition, going to
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renewabl es and things like that. So that's
really what that’s getting at.

Q Ms. Everett, could you describe the kind
of forward-|ooking data that you may have used
or tried to collect or tried to explain in order
to do your study? And, obviously, | agree with
you with the challenges of the past decade,
maybe, on trying to |l ook at historical data. W
have had the two hurricanes, problems wth
demand, what happened in 2006 -- after 2006 with
the manufacturing sector, particularly. So
there are -- and, obviously, the regulatory
changes since 2014. But how was forward-| ooking
data? What did you consider?

A So one of the biggest pieces of forward-
| ooking data that really drives a | ot of what
you're seeing in our analytics is the |oad
forecast. And there is an expectation that |oad
I's actual ly declining over the next several
years, through the 10-year period. And that is
alittle unusual. 1t’s not something that you
see very often. \Wat you see a |lot today is,
you see | oad maybe being flat, that new load is
of fset by other efficiency gains. Soit's

unusual to see that | oad decline.
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So | would say, you know, the perspective of
forecasting may change over the next few years
with respect to load. And as -- | was not -- |
did not look into any methodol ogy or things Iike
that, that they did, to cone up with the |oad
forecast. But |I'mcertain that those techniques
woul d be reviewed fromtransition fromPREPA to
LUMA, for exanple. So load forecasting is one
of those issues that | think will becone
something that you' Il be starting to see,
potentially, sone differences in that forward
| ook.

The second is -- one of the challenges that we
had is that the renewable costs were not really
i ncorporated into the forecast that we' ve seen
and so that becomes a big unknown. And simlar
to that are costs around retirenent. So those
are the types of things that will ultimtely
I mpact revenue requirenent, but potentially
coul d inpact cost-of-service.

And | distinguish that by saying the cost-of-
service takes revenue requirenent and all ocates
it, right? So as your revenue requirenent is
changi ng, your allocations may al so change, and

your marginal cost may actually change as you
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start getting better and better at the
forecasting of what these costs will be, some of
t hose of which | gave you exanples. It’s not
all of them probably, but those are exanpl es.

Q Ms. Everett, in your forward-I|ooking
data, and you just nentioned renewabl es and the
uncertain -- several uncertainties for the
future, but did you consider the current RPS in
your forward-|ooking data, that in 2025, which
w |l be at 40 percent, obviously to the 100
percent goal of 20507 Cbviously, we are right
now, | guess, at 2.5, which is tragic. But did
you consi der the RPS in your analysis?

MS. MERCADO You mght -- Margarita
Mercado for LUMA -- just to rephrase the
question on the argument on “tragic.” |
appreciate the question and the wtness can
answer, but, yes, | would ask that the
opi nion or comment be stricken.

MR NEVES: It’'s ny opinion. No
problem M. Everett.

MR SIELHAMER: And that’s stricken,
his opinion, fromthe record.

MR NEVES: Al right. Yes.

BY MR- N EVES:
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Q Basically, Ms. Everett, when you were
performng your story, was the mlestones or the
goals of the RPS factored in in your forward-
| ooki ng data, under the assunption that Puerto
Ricowll meet those goals?

A So a couple of things on that. Firstly,

I f those renewabl e costs are actually

i ncorporated into the IRP, they would, by
necessity, come into our study. But the way to
think about -- the way that we thought about the
renewabl e cost was that these costs are going to
be incurred. They are to nmeet the RPS
requirement with respect to the |oad forecast.

In the event that there may be some | oad
departures that accelerate -- that |ower the
requirement for RPS, it would not necessarily
sl ow the procurement of renewabl es because the
targets are so aggressive. You would need a
fair amount of ESP penetration and departing
| oad to actually see an inpact on that, and it
woul d happen towards the tail end of that four-
year cycle where they' re procuring.

So | think that for purposes of this cost-of-
service and for purposes of establishing a

supply credit in the next year or two, it would
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not inpact the cost-of-service. It nmay start

i mpacting the cost-of-service out several years
fromnow when there actually is clarity -- when
there actually is -- the fact that this | oad has
departed and that the renewabl e costs are indeed
not needed, and, in fact, the tranches that LUVA
I's responsible for going after are curtailed
back. So until that happens, | think that it's
chal | engi ng.

But the other piece that | want to reenphasize
here though, is that, again, we have to make
sure that we are clear on the rules around
renewables as well. So that’s yet another
reason why we didn't include them here, because
we don't really know yet exactly how renewabl e
targets will be net, whether or not the ESPs
w Il be required to neet them what are the
ramfications if they don't, and howw !l the
rules and regulation work for that. So there's
still sone work to be done to straighten out
exactly how that renewable credit -- excuse

me -- that renewable goal is being met, and
who is responsible for meeting it.

There are instances where, for exanple,

utilities who deliver electricity sometinmes are
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responsi ble for the carbon or renewable. |t
depends on how the rules are set up, so that,
too, is an ambi guous point.

And then -- sorry, one last thing. And then
you layer into that what we tal ked about earlier
today, that if the customer can return, and now
the POLR provi der has that obligation. So
there’s a pretty significant risk that at sone
point that renewable obligation that LUVA or the
POLR provi der does not save cost because of --
related to renewal targets.

Q Ckay. Just to end that |ine of
questioning. Wuld it be fair to say that the
story that we’re discussing did not factor in or
did not -- the assunption that we will neet the
RPS goal s?

A There are no costs associated with the
RPS goals in our study, but there are also no
costs in the revenue requirenent. So that’'s
very inportant to renenber. \Wat we' re doing
here is we're creating a credit to offset costs
that the customer woul d otherwi se pay if they
stayed with the POLR provider. Until those
costs are actually in the revenue requirement,

you don't want to give themcredit for avoiding
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t hem

Q Ckay.

Just noving on. Ms. Everett, in page 21 or
slide 21 of the presentation --

MR N EVES: Attorney Mercado, while

we are discussing the story that we

referred earlier, under title of Uniform

Services Agreement.

THE W TNESS: (kay.
BY MR N EVES:

Q It is stated in the report, and | quote,
“Gven the significant chall enges associ ated
with the inplenentation of the tariff and the
Uni form Services Agreenent, PREPA respectfully
requests that PREP delay any decisions on the
topic until the market rules are understood and
PREPA can track the ancillary tools and conpute
on a cost-basis the necessary fees included in
t he proposed agreement, and until several policy
I ssues are resolved.”

Ms. Everett, is the story recommending that
the -- what is -- what | just read, can you
pl ease clarify what you' re requesting?

A Certainly. Wth respect to the Uniform

Services Agreement, there are still some open

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700




© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021

Page 126

itens regarding the responsibilities of the ESP
versus to serve the custoners’ |oad. One of
those |’'ve already nentioned as an exanple, the
RPS requirenents. The second, where the
regul ation appears to be silent is on what
happens when a custoner returns and are there
any costs that mght be incurred there. And
there is sone uncertainty around how the
sector -- so the sector is going through many
different transitions, not the |east of whichis
the RPS, but there’s also a transition of
responsi bility and operations of the existing
generation fleet and how that mght translate.
So all of those things are very inportant to
remenber as you're structuring a Uniform
Services Agreement. And so -- and, in fact,
when we were in the process of preparing our
report for the Uniform Services Agreenent, there
was a draft or a redline proposal to change sone
of the rules of the -- related to the wheeling.
So we really need to make sure that we've
got -- you know, we have a final set of rules,
we understand exactly what requirements are --
what responsibilities are whose, and then we can

finalize a services agreenent.
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| also want to caution that ranping up and
actually inplenenting sonething like this does
take time. There are back-office systens, and
what | mean by back-office systens, |’'mtalking
anything frombilling and cost tracking, making
sure that the custoners’ conmmunications and
protections are all in place. Al those things
al so need to be sorted through and -- so -- and
they’'re not trivial. | mean, actually
creating -- making sure your billing systemis
accurately charging customers, who' s charging
the custonmer, who's billing the custoner, al
those things still need to be resolved, that
will then result in creating what would be the
plan for inplenentation and the Uniform Services
Agreenent is part of that.

Q Ms. Everett, since you are -- since the
story is recomrendi ng that PREP and regul at or
del ays inplementation of the unbundled tariff,
that -- will that inply that we are al so going
to be delaying the -- a proposal for a wheeling
rate?

A So | think that one of the first major
steps that one needs -- that Puerto Rico needs

to take is to unbundle rates. So | think, you
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know, |ooking at rates, unbundling them and
actually getting customers used to the concept,
even, of unbundling rates, is an inportant first
st ep.

And so | woul d advocate that you continue to
support and move forward with unbundling rates,
but whether or not you take the next step of
creating a Uniform Services Agreenent, allow ng
certain custonmers to depart and receive supply,
needs to be planned for. Because there have
been so nmany instances where there had -- where
jurisdictions have nmoved forward w thout sorting
a lot of that out, and it has resulted in sone
pretty unfortunate situations, you know,
bankrupt utilities, customer bills going through
t he roof.

So you really want to make sure that you get
the rules right and that you ve structured
everything to neet those rules to avoid such
calamties as we saw in California and nost
recently in Texas, with direct access.

Q And, finally, Ms. Everett, and | thank
you for your testinony and your answers to our
questions, in your story and the preparation of

the data, the facts where you base your story
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and concl usi ons, anongst the generation
resources that you will have factored in, or
studi ed, did you consider in these cost-of-
service study the role of the hydroelectric
generation resources that we have in Puerto Rico
ri ght now?

A So, the role of the hydroelectric
resources in Puerto Rico would have inplications
on the integrated resources planning. And
basically, what the availability of those plans
are, how they would perform all gets put into
the IRP, and then that tells us, you know, what
cost we think -- tells us what we think the
revenue requirenent is going to be, and then the
cost-of -service then reviews that. So they're
indirectly in there.

\WWhet her or not the use of the hydroelectric
systemw | | change over the next couple years,
it’s something that | think -- it’s not a cost-
of -service issue. It's really nore of a
resource planning and operation. So, for
exanpl e, how you operate the hydro system may
i mpact what the real-tine markets prices are,

SO0 -- in balance charges, for exanple. So

there’'s connectivity here, but it’'s not
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necessarily integral to a cost-of-service study.
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Q Ckay.

Thank you, Ms. Everett. That's all for now.

Thank you. Thank you for your testinony.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank you
very much, Counsel or

MR VAZQUEZ: Attorney Seilhamer, this
Is Attorney Pedro Vazquez fromthe | CPO
Coul d we address the witness for one
addi tional question?

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Sure. No
problem Go ahead.

MR VAZQUEZ: H, M. Everett, again.

Regarding the unbundled tariff, should
different unbundled tariffs be considered
two different customer classes?

THE WTNESS: So, right now the way
the unbundl ed tariff is structured. It
does account for -- if there were capacity
costs, marginal capacity costs, you woul d
end up with a different tariff for
different custoner classes, because you're
| ooking at the contribution of that
custoner class to your peak | oad.

So what | mean by that is, capacity
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costs, as we’'ve structured them are driven
by peak |oad. And so what you want is
custonmers who drive peak |oad to pay a
greater percentage of those costs, than a
customer group that doesn't contribute to

t hat peak |load. Now, technically, al

customer classes do contribute to that peak

| oad, but that’s -- so you want to make
sure that you' re allocating capacity to
cust omer cl asses based off of how that
custoner class drives you to need that
capacity.

When it comes to marginal energy
costs, there should be no difference
bet ween custoner classes, because a
kil owatt hour is a kilowatt hour, whether
It’s consuned in a honme or in a factory.
So right now what you're seeing is the sane
price for all customer classes for the
mar gi nal cost, because it’'s all being
driven by that margi nal energy, because the
capacity cost is zero. |If at such tinme the
capacity costs are non-zero, then you m ght

start to see sone differentiation anong the

custoner cl asses.
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MR VAZQUEZ: Thank you very nuch.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank
you.
We're going to proceed with Attorney
Mer cado.
Do you have any questions for your
W t ness?
M5. MERCADO. Yes. Margarita Mercado
for LUMA. Yes, | have a few questions,
with |ead fromthe Bureau.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER. Go ahead.
EXAM NATI ON
BY MS. MERCADO
Q Good afternoon, Ms. Everett. |’ m going
to start wwth a few questions that | have,
drawi ng fromthe questioning that you have
received in this afternoon.
Attorney N eves from Cooperativa
Hi droel ectrica de | a Mntafia asked you questions
about chal | enges on data availability, and you
mentioned that you were -- you explained to him
the challenges, and in ny notes | have that you
mentioned that you were confident in the
cal culations included in a cost-of-service

study. Could you explain your remark about the
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confidence in the cal cul ations?
| think you're on nute, Ms. Everett.
A Thank you. Sorry about that.
So, yes. | mean, | think that what we were

noting here is that there are challenges, but
that doesn't nean that there should be doubt in
the cost-of-service study that we provided.
This cost-of-service approach that we took, we
used a net hodol ogy that requires |ooking at a
forecast of load relative to a forecast of
capi tal additions.

And that analysis we were able to conplete.
We conpleted it conpletely, and it’'s transparent
in our work papers, how we went about it. So
our approach, our nethodol ogy and the data that
we used in that were not inpacted. The only
proxy that we used in that -- you know, we are
transparent about the proxys that we used, and
the one that was noted earlier, which was the
| oad data fromthe IRP that tal ks about when the
contribution of coincident -- what coincident
peak and non-coincident peak was. So, what |
meant by that is that | still -- | support our
subm ssi on even though there are sone chal | enges

with the data.
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Q Thank you.

Throughout the day, in the questioning there
have been questions on the interrelation between
the IRP and the cost-of-service study. And this
mor ni ng you received questions from M. Chernick
on hypotheticals, on changes on the IRP pl ant
retirements. Could you explain to the Bureau
what is the interrelation between the | RP and
the cost-of-service study?

A Yes. The IRP is designed to create the
forecast of what will be needed to serve |oad
going out several years. So the |RP focuses on,
“Gven ny load forecast, what resources we'll be
di spatching, what resources may | increnentally
need,” and cones up with the plan that wll
drive the -- ultimately drive the revenue
requirement that is expected to serve load. So
the I RP focuses on the generation side
predom nantly, and it’s designed to generate
that forecast of revenue requirement.

A cost-of-service study is used to then
understand the drivers of those costs that are
comng in fromthe IRP and the costs that are in
the ultimte revenue requirement that customers

pay. And, so, a cost-of-service study is
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designed to understand what’s driving cost, so
that when you ultimately get to the rate design
phase of things, you re designing rates at --
you're first allocating cost to custonmers by how
t hose costs are being driven and therefore,

being incurred. And then you're also trying to
design rates that send price signals.

So cost-of-service studies are -- the IRPis
an input into the cost-of-service study. You
don’t usually challenge -- you don’t challenge
what the IRP tells you in a cost-of-service
study because that’s a different process. So
it’s all upstream And that's why | kept making
that distinction, because a |lot of the questions
about what may or may not happen with
retirements is actually an input into the cost-
of -service, not part of the cost-of-service
st udy.

Q And regardi ng those hypothetica
questions that M. Chernick posed to you on what
may or may not happen with I RP, planned
retirements and resources, do any of those
hypot hetical s change in any nmanner your
concl usi ons and reconmendati ons on the cost - of -

service study?
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A No, they do not.

Q During the afternoon, Attorney Rivera, if
|"mnot mstaken. ['msorry if | -- for the
OPC, M. Rvera -- drew your attention to the
revi sed supply stack that was presented in
response to question one fromthe O PC

A Yes.

Q And you explained -- to his questioning,
you al so explained that there may be potenti al
changes to the supply stack. Those potentia
changes, how do they -- in any way, do they
change your concl usions and recomendations on
t he cost-of-service study?

A No, because those potential changes in
the supply stack are still -- are sone tine in
the future. So his question was what woul d
happen, or if/or when these things happen.
Because, again, the cost-of-service study is a
service study done at a noment in time. It has
to take into account a particular forecast. So
our forecast -- because the forecast would not
change, our cost-of-service study woul d not
change either.

|"msorry. | think you're on nute.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Counsel or

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700




© 00 N oo o B~ O w N P

N N N N NN P P P PP PP PP
g N W N P O © W ~N O 0o »h W N B O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 137

Mercado, you're on nute right now.

MS. MERCADO. Are you able to hear me?
|’msorry. W had a connection issue.

THE W TNESS:. Yes.

MS. MERCADO. So, | was asking,
Attorney Seilhamer, | would Iike to nove to
admt as Exhibit B for this proceeding for
LUMA, the revised supply stack. |'mable
to showit in the screen if you wish to
Identify the exhibits, or we can also offer
to make a filing later identifying the
exhi bit on page 3 of the (inaudible) to the
O PC request for information.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  First |'m
going to ask, is there any objections to
mar ki ng Exhi bit B?

MS. MERCADO. |'mvery sorry. |
couldn’t hear you. |’'msorry.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  No, |'m
just asking if there’'s any objections to
your request.

If there are no objections, then we're
going to mark Exhibit B

MS. MERCADO. Thank you. It would be

revised figure 4-2, (unintelligible).

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o b~ W DN

N T N T N N I I N R N N o e =
g A W N P O © O N O o0 A W N P O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 138

Thank you for that.
BY M5. MERCADO

Q Ms. Everett, |’mgoing to draw your
attention to the revised tables, the response 7
that was marked as Exhibit A earlier this
morning. It’'s response 7 to the Bureau s second
request for information, which is the third
request overall. That's the revised table 2-10,
2-12 and were admtted, and the updated 2-12.
Are you able to identify those?

A Yes, that's page 9 and 10; is that
correct?

Q 9 through 11 of this --

A 9 through 11

Q -- to that request.

A Yes.

Q It is Exhibit A of this proceeding. And
|’ mgoing to draw your attention to the revised
table 2-10 at page 9.

A kay.

Q And then, this nmorning you received
questioning on this table, and you indicated
that the tables include indicative rates. Could
you explain what you nmeant by indicative rates?

A. These rates are -- so, an indicative rate
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Is an estimate of what the rate will be given
what current revenue requirement is the

current -- or the costs that were used in the
anal ysis of comng up with the rate. So it
means that the rate may not be what is shown in
this table, because whenever you put a rate
actually into place, you want to make sure that
that rate is representative of the rates that
are currently facing these customers.

So because we’ ve made the recommendation of
tying the supply credit to the FCAA and the
PPCA, you woul d want to make sure that when you
actually inplement the rates, that the rate is
reflective of the FCAA and the PPCA at the tinme
that that rate is going in, and then that rate
gets regularly updat ed.

Q Thank you.

|"mgoing to nmove to another topic that has
been di scussed, al so, throughout the hearing,
and that M. Chernick al so posed questions to
you in the norning. Gven our notes, it was
around 10:34 in the norning, discussing the
I mpact of a custoner |eaving the systemand then
returning to the POLR provider.

And questioning revol ved around whet her there
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woul d be real savings to LUVA or the POLR
provi der when the custoner returns. Could you
explain? And | have in ny notes that you
explained that it is your opinion that they
woul d not be real savings. Could you explain
your statenent?

A Right. Wen a customer -- because what
we're tal king about is avoid -- with respect to
some of the marginal costs, what you're stating
I's you' re avoiding are capital expenditures that
you -- that LUMA no | onger needs to make to
procure energy to serve that customer. So
capital expenditures, marginal capacity costs,
are directly tied to a capital expense that the
utility is making to meet that incremental | oad.

So if that load is not pernmanently renoved,
it’s doubtful that those costs are actually
saved. And, as | nentioned, you know, there was
some di scussi on about whether or not there’ s any
value to delaying it. That's a different
question. So specifically when it cones to
cost-of -servi ce study and margi nal capacity
costs, you know, we have that estimte, and then
we take that estimate and we turn it into an

avoi ded cost because we are able to justify that
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that cost is permanently avoi ded.

|f a custoner |eaves and comes back, that cost
Is not avoided. And, in fact, can, you know,
create a | ot of challenges, particularly when
you have your POLR obligator also trying to
bal ance conpliance requirenents with respect to
RPS. So that’'s what | was enphasizing, is that
t hese costs are not -- if the customer doesn't
go away permanently, the costs don't go away
permanently. It’'s different than saying, “I’'m
going to | ook at avoi ded costs because | made an
Investment in an energy efficient air
conditioner.” It’s not the sane thing.

Q On this same topic, were questions posed
to you as to whether a hypothetical, that a
custonmer woul d come back in five years. First
of all, do you agree with me that that |ine of
questioning from M. Chernick involved
hypot hetical scenarios not now present in Puerto
Ri co?

A Yes. A lot of the discussions were
hypot heticals, what | would call, potentiallly,
scenari os even. But, yes. Having a custoner
| eave and cone back five years fromnow, or two

or three, that doesn't really exist today in
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this jurisdiction.
Q And tell me if you agree with ne that
t hose hypot hetical scenarios by M. Chernick
did they involve or could they involve a utility
Wi th excess capacity?

A Right now there is not -- hypothetical of

custonmer -- I'msorry. Could you repeat the
question? | lost alittle bit of the train
t here.

Q Wul d you say that the current scenario
in Puerto Ricothat we are evaluating is one

where the utility has excess capacity?

A Ch, no. | don't believe that there's a
lot -- especially when it cones to | oad
followi ng, there's still some capacity needs

that are required to serve existing custoners.
So it's not like you're sitting in a capacity
rich marketplace where -- and, secondly, | think
what’s really inportant here is the process for
allowing -- for bringing that generator in.

So that was part of the struggle |I was having
with the hypothetical, is that there was this
inmplication that, well, the custoner stopped
being served by this generator, therefore, that

generator is now available to LUMA to serve the
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custoner. So, firstly, yes, | think that
there’s capacity market. As indicated, it’s not
in excess. And secondly, | would say that just
because a custoner returns doesn’t mean that
their supply can be woven into LUVA's portfolio
ei ther.

Q Regardi ng that hypothetical scenario of a
customer returning within five years, which is
what was di scussed this nmorning, and it was
posed to you, the question, whether there would
be a benefit to the POLR provider after those
five years, would that benefit be tied in some
way to the provider having excess or adequate
capacity?

A You' re tal king about the POLR provider?

Q Yes.

A No. | don’t -- the customer returning
does not create a benefit to the PCLR provider

Q There's al so been sone questioning on the
RPS targets. It was nentioned this norning and
this afternoon, the fact that there’s an RPS
target for which procurenment is being conducted
as we speak. Are the costs of replacing current
energy with the renewable to neet the target

avoi dable at this time?
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A No. The renewable plan, which is, |
understand it, there's a current plan per
t housand nmegawatts right now, and then there
wi Il be an additional set of tranches of 500
every six nonths over the next four years.
That’s a lot of energy to procure, and that
target is based off of the forecast of what |oad
I'S.

So even if a handful of custoners depart, it’'s
not going to have a significant inpact,
particularly, since the goal doesn't just end in
2025. There's a target that that continues to
grow over time. So the procurement of that
renewabl e power woul d not necessarily be slowed
down if there was departed load. So | would be
cynical that that would slow that process down.

Q Thank you.

M5. MERCADO | would like for the

Bureau -- this is naybe a -- for

M. Seilhamer. W have been -- regarding

Exhibit A we could ask questions to

Ms. Everett, but Exhibit A which anends

several of the tables of the cost-of-

service study, also inpacts the executive

summary of the cost-of-service study. W

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700




© 00 N oo o B~ O w N P

N N N N NN P P P PP PP PP
g N W N P O © W ~N O 0o »h W N B O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 145

want to -- the witness may confirmif you
want. W just want to pose that, that |
guess this nmorning M. LeBel also -- |
think that at E-1, Table E-1, that should
be anended. It doesn’t include E-2 and
E-3. We would file those anmended tables
for conpletion, if the Bureau so all ows.

THE WTNESS: | confirmthat we should
update those tables. Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  And, vyes,
I f there are no objections fromthe
conm ssi on, Yyes.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you. W would
submt that separate.

And ny final housekeeping nmatter would
be, in response to request 17 of PREP s
Third Request for Information, and with
t hat answer, gui de house, we provided
amended work -- or revised work papers.
Thy were submitted to the Bureau via email.
And they haven’t been formally placed for
the record.

So with permssion fromthe Bureau, |
would like to mark those, the amended work

papers. That's (unintelligible). The

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N oo o B~ O w N P

N N N N NN P P P PP PP PP
g N W N P O © W ~N O 0o »h W N B O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021
Page 146

reference to what | said is response 17 to
the Third Request for Infornmation for the
Bur eau.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: |s there
any objections?

UNI DENTI FI ED FEMALE VO CE:  None from

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: | f there
are no objection, we can go ahead and nark
t hem

MS. MERCADO. Thank you. As Exhibit
C. Thank you very nuch,

If I could have just -- | don’t have
many nore questions, but if | could confirm
wth ny clients and cone back, | don't
think we have nore questions. But if you
give me just two m nutes.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Bri ef
pause. Take a five-m nute break and then
we'll go fromthere.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you.

(Wher eupon, a brief recess

transpires.)

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Did you

talk to your client?
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MS. MERCADO. Yes, we just have one

final question. Attorney Mercado for LUMA

A question for Ms. Everett.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Yes, go
ahead.
BY MS. MERCADO

Q Ms. Everett, particularly to questions of
Attorney N eves for Cooperativa H droelectrica,
you answered that the unbundling of rates is an
| mportant first step, that you recommend t hat
the Bureau -- that it be adopted in Puerto Rico
by the Bureau. Could you explain what other --
In the order of things and operations, what
ot her next step or mlestones should be reached
before reaching the inplantation phase of the
tariff, to avoid cost shifting?

A Certainly. So, certainly, the first step
I's being able to unbundle rates and show how
they -- show the different cost conponents on a
regul ar basis. The second is ensuring that data
of around actual cost per kilowatt hour can be
tracked, captured and managed for purposes of
creating an appropriate inbal ance charge.

So you need to naeke sure that you have a

systemthat is put in place, that can capture
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this data, that is accurate and auditable.
Because ultinmately, this is a rate that the POLR
provider will be charging to the ESP, and the
ESP shoul d have visibility into howthat rate is
being generated. So there needs to be a fairly
robust structure around capturing that, a
process for capturing that, and the ability to
audit that. So that’'s another.

A third is making sure that we understand
exactly what the roles and responsibilities are
for each of the entities, be it the ESP or LUWA
And these include, but aren't limted to, who is
billing for these custoners, will LUVA be just
billing for their services and the ESP charging
for theirs, how are we going to actually display
these supply credits on the bill, what does it
take to actually make sure that customers can
track their supply credit on the bill. So
billing issues also have to be resolved, and the
ability to be actually able to bill customers
needs to be put in place.

And then there's the details of the Uniform
Services Agreenment, that we outlined severa
areas where we thought some additional detail

needs to be added to, in particular, making sure
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t hat your inbalance rate elimnates any
opportunity for parties to gane the system and
use LUMA or the POLR provider as the providing
services to their custoners, that the ESP shoul d
be providing.

And then things like credit, handling, all of
t hose issues still, in our view, need sone
further refinement and clarity to make sure that
roles and responsibilities in the actual charges
and fees are clear. And that the underlying
processes and systens that need to support these
activities are in place, operational and tested.

Q Thank you.

|"mgoing to break my prom se and use anot her
question. Hearing your answer, Ms. Everett, is
it fair to say that these steps that you have
outlined require a phased approach prior to
final inplenmentation of a tariff?

A Yes. | think that’s the best way to do
this because with a phased approach, you
don’t -- you have an opportunity to catch where
they may be some issues that could swell into
greater issues if it were not done in a phased
approach. So testing the systems and the

processes, being able to get the bills rolling
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out, all of those things are best done,
initially, in small increnents such that you're
confident that all of those processes and
systens and data collection activities that |
mentioned before, are in place, operational and
appropriate.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you, Ms. Everett,
and thank you, Attorney Seilhaner. | don’'t
have further questions at this nonent.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: |’ m goi ng
to ask M. Chernick or LeBel, M. LeBel, if
t hey have any questions regarding the
redirect that just went on. Exclusively
about the redirect.

MR LEBEL: No, | do not.

MR CHERNICK: And neither do I.

Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: ~ Sane
question for Attorney N eves and Attorney
Vazquez.

MR. VAZQUEZ: No question from our
part.

MR. NIEVES: No additional questions
regarding the redirect.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  So - -

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 19, 2021

Page 151

MR RIVERA: M. Seilhaner, this is

Conmi ssioner Rivera. |’'msorry.

EXAM NATI ON
BY MR Rl VERA:

Q Ms. Everett, you said in your redirect
that the Energy Bureau shoul d take a phased
approach. Does that nmean that your
recomrendation is for the Energy Bureau not to
i mpl ement -- not to conplete the unbundling and
not to inplenment the weekly rate?

THE WTNESS:. | could recomend that you
i mpl ement the unbundling, and then further
clarification -- and have further an opportunity
to discuss further clarification around the
Uni form Services Agreenent to ensure that the
actual unbundled rate or “the supply credit,” as
we call it, and the offering of customers being
able to take service fromESPs would -- the
rules around that need to be clarified, and the
systens to make sure that that gets
appropriately done are some of the concerns that
| have. But | do reconmend that you adopt the
framework that we proposed with respect to how
to unbundl e rates, and that we continue to nove

forward with unbundling rates, but you don’t
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necessarily take the next step, which is to
actually have full selection of supply services
until the Uniform Services Agreenment is nailed
down and these rules and processes are put in
place, and it is clear that the utility that the
POLR provi der and the ESPs can neet the

requi renents of the |aw

Q Ckay.

You nentioned on several occasions that there
w Il be no savings in a client |eaves and then
returns. And there is, like, sone concerns
regarding that type of action. Wat’'s the
sol ution?

A So, in ny opinion, the solutionis --
there are two opportunities. One is to rely
solely on an energy credit, and energy-related
credit. The other is, if a custoner returns,
that they perhaps end up on a separate rate than
they would have. So if they were on a standard
rate offering and they left and the came back,
they woul d not be on that standard offering.
They woul d be on a separate rate that's
reflective of the increnental costs that are
being incurred to serve them

But one of the things -- again, a caution that
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with all of these types of nmarkets, is making
sure that there's planning going on such that
you don't end up in the situation that we saw in
some of these other jurisdictions, where supply
was problematic, is making sure that there --
that the responsibility for planning and
ensuring the reliability of power for Puerto
Ricois uniformy shared between the POLR and
the ESPs or there are mechanisns put in place
that, if the POLR is responsible for ensuring
reliability, that those charges go to the ESP
So that's another consideration. W need to
make sure that -- ny biggest concern when you go
to deregulation is the lack of regulation over
reliability.

Q Yeah, but here we're not going to
deregulation, right? |It's going to be a heavily
regul ated mechani smfromthe Bureau

A So the ESPs are going to be regul at ed?

Q | m aski ng.

A Ch.  Yes. That's what | meant by nmaking
sure that the roles and responsibilities are
clear. That's what | nmean. And, so, if the --
so | agree with you. |If it remains heavily

regul ated and you' re ensuring -- and reliability
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Is one of the core responsibilities of the

regul ator, how you structure it is subject for

di scussion, but you want to make sure that there
is that regulation of reliability. Either

you're asking the POLR to provide it or you're
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requiring the collective supply comunity to
require it, is where |'’magetting at.
Q Ckay. Thank you
A Um hum
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: | f there
are no nore questions, then we are going to
pause the hearing until tomorrow at 1:30 in
the afternoon. At that time we'll resume
the evidentiary hearing. Is there anything
el se that someone wants to bring up before
we cl ose today?
| f not, then thank you very much for
your patience today and we' ||l see you
t onor r ow.

(Wher eupon, the hearing is adjourned.)
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In the Matter Of:
RE: UNBUNDLING OF ASSETSOF PUERTO RICO ELECTRIC POWER AUTHORITY

JULY 20, 2021




EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021

GOVERNVENT OF PUERTO RI CO
PUBLI C SERVI CE REGULATORY BOARD
PUERTO RI CO ENERGY BUREAU

CASE NO. :
NEPR- AP- 2018- 0004

I N RE:

IN RE:  THE UNBUNDLI NG OF THE
ASSETS OF THE PUERTO RI CO
ELECTRI C PONER AUTHORI TY

SUBJECT:
EVI DENCI ARY HEARI NG

% %k % F X %

The evidentiary hearing, held on Tuesday, July 20, 2021,

vi a vi deoconference, in the afternoon.
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Exam nati on by: PAGE
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VI DEOCONFERENCE
TUESDAY, JULY 20, 2021
P-ROGCGEEDI-NGS

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Hi. CGood
af t ernoon.

MR SMTH  “Buenas tardes.”

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER  Att or ney
for Luma is present on the call?

MS. MERCADO.  Yes.

Good afternoon to the Energy Bureau.
Margarita Mercado Echegaray on behal f of
Luma. |’ m acconpani ed by Ashl ey Engbl oom
Director Regulatory (inaudible).

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  For the
record, we're going to resune the
Evidentiary Hearing for Case Nunber
NEPR- AP- 2018- 0004. Today's agenda i ncl udes
the testinmony of Gerardo Cosne Nufiez from
t he I ndependent Consuner Protection Ofice,
and Yandia Pérez fromthe Puerto Rico
Manuf act urers Associ ati on.

s M. Cosne and Ms. Pérez present on
the conference call?

MR. VAZQUEZ: Good afternoon,
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everybody. This is Attorney Pedro Vazquez,
on behalf of the ICPO. Here with ne is
“ingeniero” Cosne for his testinony today,
and our director, “la licenciada” Hanni a

Ri ver a.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Good
af t ernoon.

MR. COSME: (Good afternoon to
everyone.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAVER:  What
about Ms. Pérez fromthe Puerto Rico
Manuf acturers Associ ation?

MR. FERNANDEZ: For the record, Manuel
Fernandez, Puerto Rico Manufacturers
Association. M. Pérez is -- she’'s on
standby. | can call her so she can be
present, since the first witness will be
addressing the Bureau first. W wll be
contacting her as soon as it’s time for her
t esti nony.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: That's
good. Perfect.

We have several notions that were
submtted in the last 24 hours. Most of

themin the last couple of hours. So we're
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going to go over them The first one is an
urgent request of admssibility of
testinony of Ms. Yandia Pérez, filed on
behal f of the Puerto Ri co Manufacturers
Association. Luna filed that notion, |
believe, either early this norning or late
| ast ni ght.

I's that correct?

MS. MERCADO. Yes. Margarita Mercado,
representing Luma. You are correct,
Attorney Seilhamer. It was filed early
this norning. Right.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: I n regard
to that notion, the Energy Bureau is going
to deny the notion based on the fact that,
first, the notion doesn’t explicitly tel
us where is the opinion that you guys
state, but, nost inportantly, you' re going
to have the opportunity to cross-exan ne
the wwtness this afternoon. So if you see
fit to ask questions regarding any matter
that you think is the opinion of the
W tness, you're going to have the
opportunity to do so at that tine.

In regard to the other notion
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that -- and sorry, we're having electricity
problems in nmy office. W have a
motion -- there was a notion filed by the

Puerto Rico Manufacturers Association, a
motion to amend direct testinony of the
Puerto Rico Manufacturers Association by
Ms. Yandia Pérez, vice president. W are
going to grant the notion. However, only
to strike fromthe testinony what it talks
about Illinois, for exanple, the
residential average. That paragraph that
you guys filed in the motion on July 19 at
4:10 PM

We received another notion, a
coupl e -- maybe an hour ago, which anended
other parts of the direct testinony, and
those parts are not going to be stricken
fromthe record. W're going to grant your
motion filed yesterday, and we're going to
strike fromthe record exactly the parts
you requested, which is, “On point 3, the
reference testinony reads.” Those two
paragraphs will be stricken.

The rest of the testinony is going to

stand on the record because it wasn't
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requested to be anended when you filed the
motion. And today, when we received the
anmended testinmony, there were other parts
that were anended that weren't requested.
So that's the ruling of the Bureau.

Are we clear with the ruling?

MS. MERCADO. Attorney Seil hamer,
Margarita Mercado, for the record. | would
address first the latter ruling on the
amended testinony of the PRVA. Just to be
sure, the ruling of the Bureau is to all ow
the striking fromthe record the reference
to Illinois rates, but the Bureau is not
all ow ng the second anended testinony that
was requested and filed this norning adding
t esti nony.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Correct.

M5. MERCADO. Yes. Just to be sure.

| do have a -- | would request |eave
for a brief reconsideration or explanation
on a notion that was filed early this
morning on July 20, 2021, if I'"'mallowed to
do so, briefly, and when
you're --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Sure.
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MS. MERCADO. Early this norning, Luma
filed a request for the Bureau, within its
di scretion, over proceedi ngs under Sections
9.03 -- 543, 2.01 (inaudible).

MR FERNANDEZ: |'msorry, Your Honor.
| cannot hear Attorney Mercado. |
apol ogi ze. So | cannot respond later on if
| cannot -- |I'mnot able to hear her words.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  We're
having trouble with the connecti on.

MR SMTH If | can just help,

“licenciado Seilhanmer.” | can help with
one thing. |If everybody goes on mute,
we'll be able to hear “licenciada” Mercado.

What ' s happening is that when you get
feedback in Teanms, it activates your
m crophone and it cuts her volune down. So
everybody who's not speaking should go on
mute and then we'll be able to hear her
clearly. Thank you.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you.

Does the Bureau and the
participants -- are you able to hear ne
now?

MR SMTH  Yes.
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MS. MERCADO. So | was stating the
basis for the request for the Bureau to
make an initial determnation on the
sufficiency admssibility of the
pre-filed testinmony filed by the PRVA by
voi ce of Ms. Yania Pérez on July 9, that
was anmended on July 19. The basis of our
request is not to preclude the PRVA's
request of intervention and to provide
testinmony, it's just for the Bureau to
determne if it's sufficient to be admtted
as direct testinony.

Luma, per the procedural calendar in
this case, discovery was not allowed on
Intervenor’s testinony. So this is the
first opportunity that Luma had to comment
on the adm ssibility of pre-filed
testinonies and to pursue the sufficiency
of the sane. Luma filed its request
knowi ng that it's within the discretion of
the Bureau to apply supplenentally rules
and principles of evidence to gauge the
adm ssibility of this testinony. That is
the basis of our request.

We do believe that there is testinony
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and opi nion on the conpetitiveness of the
tariff or the supply credit that has been
i n discussion in this proceeding that is
not sufficiently grounded or explained in
connection with the wtness herself, and
how the testinony was presented. So we
respectively request to apply Rule 109A of
Evi dence, and for the Bureau to determ ne
the sufficiency of the evidence.

We do agree that we have a chance to
cross-examne, but, given the nature of the
testinony and the technical opinion on
conpl ex issues that have been included in a
| engt hy proceedi ng by which the Bureau has
| ssued several orders, directives,
conprehensive -- three conprehensive
filings were filed, it is inportant that
I ntervenor’s testinony goes through an
initial review of its admssibility before
it is admtted as pre-filed testinony.

That will be our request within the

di scretion of the Bureau, knowing that it's
a suppl enental application of the Rules of
Evi dence in Puerto Rico under

adm ni strative procedures and the

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N oo o B~ O w N P

N N N N NN P P P PP PP PP
g N W N P O © W ~N O 0o »h W N B O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021
Page 11

regul ati on of the Bureau. So we woul d
request reconsideration before the w tness
goes into cross-exam nation.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER.  The
Bureau is going to sustain its previous
determ nation. Luma has had this
docunentation for 10 days. So to bring it
a couple of hours prior to the hearing, |
think it’s not the best practice. And once
again, we believe that Attorney Mercado
w || have the opportunity to
cross-exam ne the wtness, and any point
that she believes the witness is naking an
opi nion that she doesn't have the
expertise, she mght do so during the
Cross-exanm nati on.

Are there any other matters that we
need to address prior to the beginning of
the evidentiary hearing?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Yes, Your Honor. |
woul d like to -- since Ms. Yandia Pérez has
joined, for her benefit, just to nmention
agai n your previous ruling. The notion by
Luma to strike down the entire testinony

has been denied. Nevertheless, you will be
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subject only to the original testinony, not
t he anended one, the original testinony,
| ess the paragraphs related to the Illinois
rates.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Correct.
That's the ruling of the Bureau.

M5. PEREZ: Thank you. Under st ood.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: We're
going to proceed to take the oaths of the
W t nesses that are going to appear before
t he Bureau today.

This is for M. Cosne and Ms. Peérez.
Do you affirmthat the testinony that you
w |l provide today is true, correct, and
based on your own and personal know edge,
and that, of the best of your
under st andi ng, none of the information you
w || provide today is msleading or
untrut hful ?

MR. COSME: | do.

M5. PEREZ: | do.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Let the
record reflect that the witnesses answered
in the affirmative.

So what we are going to dois we're
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going to start wwth M. Cosne, and we are
going to allow first M. Chernick and
M. LeBel to ask the questions on behal f of
t he Energy Bureau.

MR LEBEL: Thank you.

| believe M. Chernick is |eading
today. He was just on, so hopefully he --

MR CHERNICK: He is still on. He
just had his mcrophone and canera off.
Thank you very nmuch and good norning to
everybody.

Wer eupon,

havi ng been duly sworn, was exam ned, and
decl ared as foll ows:
EXAM NATI ON
BY MR- CHERN CK:
Q |s the witness on canera?
A Yes. Right here.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: M. Cosne
I's on camera under Hanni a.
MR. CHERNI CK: Thank you. Too many

wi ndows open. All right.
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BY MR CHERNI CK:

Q On page 2 of your testinony, you express
the concern that present conditions of the
Puerto Rico electrical grid and PREPA's
generation fleet may not be suitable to host or
I mpl ement wheeling arrangements with retail

energy suppliers. Do you see that part of your

testimony?
A Page 2?7 Yes?
Q Yes.
A Yes.

Q So what are the conditions of the Puerto
Rico electrical grid that may not be suitable to
host or inplenent wheeling agreenents?

A Wll, to start with the generation, we
are running since sone tinme ago in an energency
mode as established by other stakehol ders and
even PREPA personnel that we don't have
enough -- sometimes, we don’t have enough
generation to conmply with the load. And that
makes a situation that we have to run like
a-- in that energency situation, all the plants
have to be nost of the time online, nore of the
tinme than they are supposed to be. And to do an

econom ¢ dispatch between basel oad and peak
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units, and all that kind of situation, is not as
clear or convenient as it’'s supposed to be in
another situation. That's regarding generation.

In transmssion we are in little better shape
after the first tranche of noney that cane from
FEMA to repair the transm ssion |ines. But
still we have a lot to do in the distribution
side. And, even though it’s in better condition
today than right after the hurricane, still we
have a | ot of situations with the distribution
l'ines regarding the hosting capacity to allow
all the new generation, the distribution side,
and nmay be -- might be the sane situation to
reach the new retail energy supply -- to reach
to those custoners too in a case |ike that,
solar community or a mcro grid, or any other
kind of situation like that. That's one of the
things that...

Al'so, it’s the conbination of the measuring
systemtoo. The utility or the electric grid
doesn’t have, at ny understandi ng, enough
intelligence to manage a | ot of transactions,
that it’s going to have a lot of conplexity on
it fromneasuring how nmuch you are producing on

one side, how nuch you are consumng at the
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other side, and howit’s going to be handling
all the situation of re-stability, starting from
transient to even steady state conditions.

Q Let’s go through those concerns of yours
in detail to see if we can fill out alittle bit
mor e about your concerns. Your first concern
was about the generation capacity.

|f Puerto Rico is short on generation
capacity, would it be hel pful or problenmatic for
aretail energy supplier to add generation to
t he systenf

A. It will be helpful. It will be helpful
under the right circunstances.

Q And then, as for the transm ssion
concern, if the same transmssion |ine would
carry power froma PREPA generator to custoners
as froma supplier generator to custoners, the
condition of the transm ssion system is that an
issue or is it the same |evel of problens
regardl ess of where the power is comng fronf

A Vll, | think that it would be nore or
| ess the same | evel of problens.

Q And then the metering, as | understand
what you just said, you are concerned that PREPA

or Luma would not be able to nonitor the
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generation |level froma supplier’s generator?

A | think it would a challenge. | don't
have all the details, but as far as |’ve been
seeing through all those -- through many other
processes that the Energy Bureau is thinking of
regarding distribution, planning, and
transm ssion planning, systemrenediation
plan -- all these things that they are working
on, fromthat information -- at |least the public
one that | have access -- | see that it could be
a chal | enge.

Q Do you think that PREPA, and | guess it's
now Luma, has any difficulty determ ning how
much power it's getting out of the existing,
say, wind farns and keeping track of that?

A Wll, exactly fromthe wind farns, |
don’t think so. They are under PPOAs, and they
are very restrictive, or at |east PREPA had been
very restrictive on the rules for metering
procedures. But, for exanple, Legacy
Fl eet -- PREPA Legacy Fleet is
another -- different story.

Q So you're saying that you think at this
point PREPA is not able to determ ne how much a

particular wind farmor solar farmis putting
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out at any given tine.

A No.

What |’ msaying is that maybe they got -- they
could get the information fromthat wind farm
wi t hout any probl em because the regul ations are
very strict regarding that on the PPOA contract.
But |I'mtal king about the PREPA fleet itself,
the plants that are running, that they don't
have the same quality of information. And also,
we have to add the customer information too that
is not in place right now.

Q Let's just tal k about the generators
because there's already enough noving pieces
here to make it confusing.

So you're saying that it's your understanding
t hat PREPA can keep track of the generation from
the PPOAs, but not necessarily fromits own
generators.

A Yes. That’'s what | state.

Q So basically, are you saying that the
solution there would be to require the same kind
of metering for the supplier’s generation as is
used for the PPQAs now?

A Wl |, that coul d be one good suggestion

fromyour part. |'mnot sure that that wll be

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021
Page 19

enough, but it could be a starting point. But
|"mnot sure if that approach is enough.

Q Let me just ask whether -- there aren’t
any problens though with the netering of the
PPOAs t oday?

A (Unintelligible).

Q But you're not sure that the same kind of
metering on new generation would be sufficient.

A No.

But as you say, | know that today there have
been conflicts in accounting or neasuring the
generation fromthe PPOAs. PREPA had that
experience before.

Q VWiere they have had problenms with nmeters.

A Yes.

Q Are you saying that the nmetering is
usual |y adequate, but sonetimes the neter
mal functions, or PREPA doesn’t read it properly,
or sonething el se happens?

A There have been conflicts or
di screpancies regarding that. But how much, how
frequently it is, | don’t have that kind of
i nformati on.

Q | suspect that you're right, that anytime

you have independent power producers selling to
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utility that there will be sone di sagreenents
about whether the nmeter was properly calibrated
and read, and so on.

And then you’' re concerned about the custoner
si de netering.

MS. MERCADO Sorry to interrupt you,

M. Chernick. Just for the record, | would

l'i ke for your last request -- respectfully,

that the last (unintelligible) be seen as a

statenment, it wasn't a question. For the

record to be clear. That there

(i naudi bl e).

MR CHERNICK: | was assuring the

Wi tness that | understood his point.

That's all.

BY MR CHERN CK:

Q On the customer netering side, can you
expl ai n what your concern is there?

A Yes. That's a whole new game that we are
entering there. W don’t have experience in
that part.

Q So are you saying that there are no
custoners currently with netering that woul d be
sufficient to support wheeling?

A No.
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What |'’msaying is that we don't have
experience to have a customer having a
measur enment of energy coming from an independent
suppl i er and coupl et or being supplenented by
the last resort energy supplier.

Q So you're saying that, if | understand
you, the metering is okay at the custoner
| ocation, or it can be. Maybe not every neter
Is like that, but you can put on a neter that
woul d keep track of the hourly use by a
customer. But is it your concern then that Luma
may not know whether the energy is comng from
the generator or fromthe last resort supplier?

A Let me nake a clarification first. It
m ght hel p. Wen you nade the question, | was
thinking in industrial customers, big industria
custonmers. Usually, their metering systems are
very reliable, are in good condition
because, of course, there's a |ot of energy
running through themand it’'s a big deal
regardi ng economi cs.

As we go down the transm ssion distribution
l'ine, ny concern grows bigger because it’'s a
general know edge here on the island. W know

that netering is an issue as we go down to the
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transm ssion’s systenmis |ower voltage. And when
we go to the distribution side, it’'s even worse.
W don’'t have enough visibility, and we have a

| ot of problems with measuring equi pnent also
too. As is normal in other utility as well, but
we have the problemin bigger terns

because of the |ack of naintenance and

i nvestments that have been done on that.

Q So | think you re saying that the
existing neter on a custoner may not be adequate
for wheeling, but that the technol ogy exists and
Luma could install a meter for a wheeling
custoner that would give a reasonable reading on
the load? Is that what you're --

A The technol ogy exists. |It’s not in place
today, at least in many places. And of course,

I f you have the noney and the interest to do it,
you can do it.

Q So obviously -- well, | guess you woul d
agree that if no one has the noney or interest
to inplement wheeling, then the independent
generators won't be built and the neters won’t
be installed, and then none of this that we're
tal ki ng about would actually go anywhere. But

assum ng that there was some interest froma
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supplier who was willing to invest init, then
you think that the metering could be adequate?

A Yes. Saying again, |I'massumng that
they have the interest. Yes.

Q Ckay. Al right. Thank you

On the next page, on page 3, you say that
energy and capacity tracking for billing
purposes is conplex as well. And |I'mwondering
what you’ re thinking about in terns of the
conplexity of tracking capacity. Wat sort of
capacity needs to be tracked and built?

A Vell, I"'mtalking -- this is very related
to what we were talking previously. This is
maybe nore specific regarding how you are going
to be selecting the power plants that are going
to cone along or substitute any situation
that -- if you have problens with the supplier
or to have stability on the system So it’'s a
specific situation of what we were talking
previously.

Q Ckay. Al right.

So when you tal ked about tracking capacity
there, do you mean keeping track of generation
fromthe independent generator so that the

provi der of the last resort or the generation
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operator, whoever’s doing the bal ancing, knows
what plants it needs to ranp up or down? |Is
that the kind of problemyou’ re addressing?

A Yes. It's the sane as is today. The
difference is that you have nore suppliers, and
t hose suppliers are supposed to supply energy,
as redundant as this sounds, to a specific
custoners as a first choice. If it doesn't
work -- if that doesn’'t work, then they have to
have alternative routes or plans or -- to
overcome that kind of situation.

Q Al so on page 3, when you' re tal king about
the tracking for billing purposes, you suggest
that that tracking needs to take into account
factors related to generation, grid conditions,
line | osses, congestion, tinme of operation,
energy generation mx, anong ot hers.

A Yes.

Q Are you suggesting that that’s nore
conplicated than just keeping track of the
generation by the RES s generator by hour, or
maybe | ess than that, and the custoner’s usage
by hour?

A Yes. The thing is that, as | see it, |

see the conplexity in this system because it's
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not a -- these suppliers are not working as a
silo. This is an integrated grid system and
that’s my experience as an electrical engineer
for about 30 years in this. So there are many
things that you have to be attentive related to,
and many of those you don't have really much
tine to make decisions to put it in place. And
if the grid systemis not as good as coul d be,
it makes nore difficult this task

Q Ri ght .

And woul d you agree that we have all of these
I ssues to deal with in Puerto Rico now, line
| osses, congestion, changing energy mx?

A Yes. That's the usual business every
day. It’s just going to be nore conplicated if
we have nore players on the grid.

Q Can you explain what gets nore
conplicated, if instead of having another w nd
farmselling under a PPOA to PREPA, you have a
wind farmthat's producing energy to be wheel ed
to customers?

A Vll, it’s the same as | could put in
very sinple ternms. |It’'s easier to have a nusic
band of 5 musicians than a synphony orchestra or

100,000 -- 100 musicians. So you have to take
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more coordination on that.

And in the electrical system it wll be that.
It’s going to be the same kind of situation.
It's going to be -- the difference is that it’'s
going to be nore players onit. And
comuni cation and control has to be nore robust
to make -- to ensure that PREPA or Luma will
still have control of it.

Q So then is your concern that -- let's say
It’s Luma so we don't have to keep saying PREPA
or Luma. Your concern then is that Luma shoul d
know how nuch is being generated at each plant,
shoul d get warning if the generator operator is
pl anni ng on reduci ng power or increasing power
at a plant, basically, everything they would
know about a PREPA owned generator or a
generator that’s under contract under a PPOA?

A Yes. | would say the same as before. It
does get nore conplex, and at this time we don't
have -- or | consider, in ny opinion, we don't
have enough intelligence on the grid to manage
more players that -- in an independent formor
comng fromdifferent situation, feeding
I ndependent -- let’'s say independent or specific

custoners. It’'s a nore conplex business or
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busi ness nodel. Just that.

|’ mnot saying that it’s not possible to do
it. It just has to be -- sonethings have to be
done -- or, | guess, I'mthinking that that
sonmet hing has to be done before to make ready
the grid to allow to have a healthy open narket
of wheeling in Puerto Rico.

Q Al'so on page 3 you tal k about the
energency node that PREPA s generation systemis
operating under, and that the nmgjority of the
generation units are considered “nust run.”

What do you mean by a “must run” generation?

A It's that a range or bandw dth of
selection of different power plants is limted.
It’s not a -- we don’t have a generation fleet
that you can select, as ideally as it’'s supposed
to be, which plants are the best or nore
economc to run first. And then you conbine
with the -- conbine the generation with the
peaking units and you left the “expensier” ones,
the nmost expensive to run, at the last in the
process.

And you have to have a conservation program
that you retire units for repairs. And as | saw

as a part of taking workshops and ot her
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activities, | have seen, | have watched, | have
read a lot of reports from PREPA, now Luma,
regarding this kind of situation, that they have
to run plants |onger than the naintenance
required for nore time. Even though they are
expensive to run, because they need that
generation at that tine.

Q So when you say that the nmgjority of the
generation units are considered “nmust run”
units, does that nmean that all of the steam
units have to be -- if they're available at all,
they’ re kept online in case they re needed? O
is it only sone of those steamfired units, or
does it include some of the conbined cycle
units? O can you be any nore specific about
what units are required to be “nust run?”

A Wl |, usually the basel oads are “nust
run” because they take a |ot of tinme taking off
the system So, |like the steamunit could take
14 -- 18 hours to make it available. So usually
you think a [ ot before you take out one of those
units for service, for instance.

Q Sure.

A And combi ner cycle, you have to -- if you

want to have the conbined cycle working, you
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need to produce the steamtoo. So you usually
keep those plants as a baseload. The only thing
Is that you nodulate them You nake a little
ranp up, ranp down, as long as you can on the
safe node or what the plants allowto it.

Wien -- the thing is that |'m conparing the
systemas if we have to have even the snaller
units, that they are not steamor they are not
combi ner cycle -- I'mtalking about peaking
units, small unit that have to be run all the
time on diesel, that is a very expensive fuel,
and that those plants are not supposed to be
running all the tine, | -- just for peaking
purposes. It’s just that the peaking situation
in Puerto Ricois longer than we wish to have at
this tine.

Q | guess there are a couple of things that
|’d like to understand a little better about
what you said. The first is when you said
“basel oad.” Do you nean the steam units whet her
they’re -- there's Ecoel éctrica, there’s the AES
Coal Plant, there are residual oil-fired plants,
and | think you still have one steam pl ant
that’s fired by gas. So are those what you nean

by basel oad, all of the steamplants and
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Ecoel éctrica?

A Yes. And even those, you have an order
init at least. For exanple, AES usually is the
first one because it’'s a basel oad nade of coal
and then you go with a -- in a nore economc
di spatch, maybe with Ecoel éctrica, and the other
one would be Costa Sur that is natural gas fired
too. And then you go with the other sources.

In residual oil, now you -- that you nentioned
that, we have the limtation of environmenta
conmpliance. So they're limted in the use that
you can use that plant. So it nakes the
generation problem bigger than -- in that terns
t 0o0.

Q And |'mjust getting clear, it's your
testinony that all of those steamunits are kept
hot and online and generating sone power at all
ti mes because they have to be spinning,
basically, in case some other plant goes down?
s that it?

A Yes. Exactly. That's the information
that | could understand is public -- available.
Q And then you al so said something about

t he conbustion turbines burning diesel, that

those are kept running -- kept operating,
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continued burning fuel, all of the tine even if
the energy is not needed? |Is that --

A Yes. Well, | don’t know exactly if that
happens all the tinme. But |'m guessing, for
exanpl e, this com ng August and Septenber, | bet
they are going to be running a ot of the time
to keep the demand -- to satisfy the demand that
we are going to have on summerti ne.

Q Ch, okay. Yes. | understand that at
hi gh demand tines you' Il be running a lot of the
gas turbines.

You nentioned further down on that page,
around |ine 15, sonething about smarter grid
managenent being required for keeping reliable
metering and control of the island-w de
el ectrical network. |’ mwondering whether this
Is a problemw th the existing system and
whet her the need for that greater -- smarter
grid nmanagenment increases or decreases with the
addition of nore generation to serve wheeling
cust oners.

A Wll, as | stated in the testinony, this
is ny concern. This is not ny professional
opinion of the situation of the grid. In base

of that, | haven't seen information or good
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i nformation enough that can assure me that those
conditions are going to be good enough to have
all those retail energy suppliers be measured
all of the time, and the custoner as well.

Q And then towards the bottom of that page,
on line 26, you talk about nore reliable
i nformati on becom ng available in the near
future. What kind of information do you expect
to be available that would be hel pful in
designing a wheeling rate?

A Wl l, for exanple, the supply stack. At
t he beginning, the first version of that one, it
had a ot of errors or -- errors. They were
having -- the correct organization order of
plants wasn't there, and even this second
version it was -- it's much better, but still it
has roomto inprove in howit was done. And, if
sone information as basic as that one is not
correct, it made me think that it coul d happen
that we have other gaps of information in other
important situations related to this.

It’s just that. |If you don't have the good
information or the basic information, the
cal culations you are going to do at the end of

that, they're going to be wong. So you have to
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be correct on your -- when you are starting a
study about this. Just that.

Q And when you say that this reliable
information -- nore reliable information would
become available in the near future, what do you
mean by the near future? Are you talking about
si x weeks, six nonths, or six years?

A No.

| know that this kind of information is not
easily available as fast as | would like it to
be, or the island. And also because it’s
historical information, sone of this will be
needing at |east a year or maybe two years to
having then -- to having then a trend of
historical information that we can say, “Okay,
this is good enough information. W have good
tracking of what is going on. Now we can project
to the future what is going to be the challenge
that we are going to face with this.”

Q And what sort of historical information
woul d become avail abl e over the next year or two
that woul d, in your opinion, make the setting of
wheeling rates nore efficient or accurate?

A VWll, a good record of neasuring fromthe

exi sting power plants. Maybe by that tine we
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have a nore organi zed generation fleet, because
as we're talking today, there are RFP process

toward the generation fleet of PREPA. So

it -- | guess the intention is to get
better -- in better shape that generation fleet.
And also to have a -- it’s not only the

condition of the situation, it's the bad |uck we
had with the hurricane and the earthquake, all
those recent events that make it also hard to
have |ike a reliable database of what is the
behavi or of the energy consunption and
generation in Puerto Rico.

Q In terns of the generation fleet, are you
concerned that the production costing nodel s,
| i ke PROMOD and AURCRA, don't do a good enough
job of nodeling the PREPA fleet as it exists?

A Well, it depends on a few things.
think that in the future that will be
al so -- have to be naybe revised as nore -- the
newer generation cone along, that naekes it nore
difficult to use traditional tools to do this
model i ng as we have today.

Q So you're saying that as renewabl es and
maybe storage are added to the system that may

make the production cost nodeling nore
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conpl i cat ed?

A Um hum

Q On page 4, you quote Ms. Everett as
supporting a true-up that socializes EG shares
variances across wheel ing and non-wheel i ng
custonmers to provide for correction in the
differences between actual and predicated. And
| just wanted to get clarified. You have sone
| ong quotes fromher and |I'mnot always sure
what part you're endorsing. But, do you agree
with her that there should be a true-up in the
wheel ing rate?

A Yes. Regarding the true-up, what | agree
on -- the section that | agree on it is the
section that tal ks about a way to bal ance or to
equal i ze the different costs or different
aspects of costs that coul d harm non-wheeling
cust oners.

| mnot endorsing specifically the socializing
part because that part will be necessary
specifically if you don’t have the
intelligent -- the smart grid or intelligence
enough in the grid to segregate or separate
those costs that then have to be socialized.

That's a very specific question. |'mglad that
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you asked nme that. And to make clear

it’s -- I"'mtalking nore regarding that, yes, a
mechani smhas to be in place to refine those
tariff costs regarding some hiding costs that
you have to fix up. But, not really | was

tal ki ng about the socializing part.

Q Thank you for that.

So are you thinking that this true-up would
set rates for the future -- for future nonths
based on what has |earned about the operation
systemin previous nonths? O are you thinking
that you woul d actually go back three nonths or
a year and say, “Ch, you actually owe us nore
nmoney, Or Wwe Oowe you nore noney?”

A Wll, | see that -- sonething very
simlar to howis the riders of energy purchases
and fuel purchased riders. [It's sonething very
simlar that you have to recover future costs
ahead froman estimation that you do or what you
spent before, so nore or |less that kind of
situation.

Q So you woul d go back and correct the
billing for the actual conditions as opposed to
what was expect ed.

A Yes. That would be an alternative. Yes.
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|’ mnot the Bureau, so | just --

Q No.

But you' re suggesting that the Bureau set up a
systemin which Luma, | suppose, would be doing
t hose.

A Exactly. Yes.

Q | do tend to use the term“you” to mean
whoever is doing this thing, and | know that can
be a little bit confusing.

| think | just have a couple nore things that
| wanted to go into here, maybe four nore. You
expressed some concern about ancillary service
costs not being overlooked. That's at pages 4
to 5 of your testinony. And are you suggesting
there that there are some kinds of ancillary
services that wheeling custoners require that
non- wheel i ng custoners do not?

A Vell, the thing is that ancillary
services are in place already. It's
just -- it’s not a market for that, but it's a
requirenent in the electric grid to have it. So
you have to have a bal ance on the grid. You
have to supply the reactive power that you need
to keep the grid running. You have

to -- many times the utility has to do a
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power -- load shifting, all these kinds of
situations that is related to ancillary services
because they have to do -- to keep the system
runni ng.

| think that here | |ooked nore as an
opportunity to make even the nmarket better for
those retail energy suppliers if that ancillary
service is opened up to this new business to be
allowed to participate init. Because, for
exanple, for the PPOAs, sone of them have to
participate in this -- with ancillary service as
a requirenent to be part of the grid. So |
think that that would be better to see it nore
than a requirement, see it as an opportunity to
have nore participation of those retail energy
suppliers.

Q So whether that’'s a customer providing
sone ancillary services or an independent
generator providing services --

A Yes.

Q -- you'd like to see a market for all of
t hose things.

A Yes. Yes.

Q And that would be true with whether you

have wheeling or whether all the power flows
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through the provider of last resort, or is it
particularly related to wheeling?

A No.

It will be related to even what we have today.
And, for exanple, with virtual power plants,
it’s something related to that too. So they
cannot -- they could do in the future, not only
provi de kil owatt-hours, they could provide the
supporting or ancillary service to the systemas
wel | .

Q Am | correct in thinking that the
ancillary services that you re talking about are
divided out fromenergy in many places in the
| SOs and RTOs in North America, for exanple?

A It could be something simlar to that.
Yes.

Q Do you have any idea how ancillary
services tend to relate to the energy cost?

That is, are they about the sane magnitude as
the energy cost, or are they a tenth as large or
1 percent as large? Do you have any idea?

A Vel l, not exactly. Because that depends
on the health of the grid itself. If a lot of
necessity or requirement for some type of

ancillary service, they -- it could be even nore
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I mportant than energy service itself. But that
depends on the specific situation of each grid.

Q Thank you.

On page 6, you talk about distribution and
transm ssion systens perhaps needing capital
I nvestment not due to an increase in |oad
demand, but to enable the retail energy
suppliers to reach their custoners. You see
t hat ?

A Yes.

Q How woul d a retail energy supplier
I ncrease distribution congestion?

A Well, it’s not exactly the retail energy
supplier, but maybe to reach those clients that
are inside of those distribution
lines -- distribution systens. |t could be
difficult if there are a lot of, for exanple
distributor generation inside those distribution
lines. So it’'s not the retail energy supply the
problem it’'s the retail energy supply to reach
those clients inside a congested distribution
system

Q So if you had a wind farmon the east
coast of the island and it’s serving custoners

around San Juan, is the -- does distribution
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congestion have anything to do with whether it's
harder to serve those customers fromthat RES
wind farmthan froma set of PREPA owned
generation?

A Vell, if the retail energy supplier
doesn't have an alternative to supply or inject
that power to the system it could be a
situation. As an exanple, |’'ve been -- | guess
there has been a layout in previous technical
conferences regarding this. It’'s sonething that
coul d happen. It's not that it’s going to be a
common issue, but it's sonething else that we
have to work on that.

If there’s a -- if we have a distribution
systemthat we have to invest a |lot to increase
t he hosting capacity to even have
sel f-generation on the prem ses of the service,
|"mthinking that it'Il have to be expanded so
we have enough capacity on those distribution
lines so we can have a healthy transm ssion of
delivery of energy in that distribution system
comng fromthe retail energy suppliers.

Q But do you need nore distribution
capacity to get power froma wnd farmto a

custoner on the distribution systemthan you
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woul d need to get power from Ecoel éctrica, for
exanple, to that sane customer?

A It would be the sane, but | think that
with nore players you would need nore enhanced
distribution systens (inaudible) enhanced.

Q So we're back -- we're tal king about
i nformation systens?

A Yes.

Q You' ve nentioned a nunber of times a
concern about self-generation by wheeling
customers, which you mentioned down on page 7 as
well. And I'mwondering if perhaps
sel f-generation by customers -- non-wheeling
custoners today you can have problenms with
overloading a distribution line, | suppose.
That’s what you suggest. |s that right?

A Vll, this is nore related to netering.
What it’s nore related. Because you have a
self-generation facility with wheeling too, so
you have to neasure what their own generates,
you have to neasure what they export that is not
related with that self-generation, what they
import fromthe retail energy supplier, and what
they inport fromLuma, if that is the case.

Q So woul d that be just a natter of
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conmbi ning the wheeling tariff with the existing
net energy metering tariff?

A Sounds as sinple, but as you conbine nore
t hi ngs, nmore conpl ex things becone.

Q But it’s not exactly a new problem it’s
just taking the existing problemof dealing with
sel f-generation and conmbining it with keeping
track of the wheeling transactions. |Is that
what you’ re saying?

A Yes. That's exactly what is -- it has
been done in many places, | guess, in the US.
The difference is that it hadn’t been done in
Puerto R co yet.

Q And | think this is ny last question. On
pages 6 over on page 7, you quote a request that
you sent to Luma and Ms. Everett's response
regarding how the estimtes of the marginal cost
of energy may change in the future. And |'m
wondering whether you think that's relevant to
whet her a reasonabl e wheeling rate can be
established at this time. And if not, what has
to change in terns of the estinmates for the
wheeling rate to be reasonabl e?

A Yes. The thing is that when she is

taking -- or setting to zero the capital cost of
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generation, she’s taking out what’s going to

be -- to happen in the future, if we have | ow
growth -- even if we have |ow growth that we
need to have nore generation. And, because you
take out -- or set to zero that capacity -- or

| magi nary generation capacity cost, you are al so
taking out the coincidental peak part of the
fornula that she used, and we don’t have -- we
wi || not have experience on how to handl e that
in the future.

| think that this study has to take into
account those elements, even though the capacity
I nvestnent is not being accounted because -- of
course, we don’t have the necessity to do that
now. But to have the framework so when, if that
happens, we can respond to that.

Q Ckay. Well, thank you. | think that
clears up ny questions about your testinony and
conpl etes ny questions.

A Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: M. LeBel,
do you have any questions?

MR LEBEL: No. Thank you

M. Chernick covered it for us today.

Thank you.
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HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank you
very nuch
So then we are going to allow Luma’s
counsel or to ask questions.
M5. MERCADO  Thank you.
Margarita Mercado, counselor for Luna.
(I'naudi bl e) I have a couple of questions.
M. Chernick addressed some of what | had
(i naudi bl e) the first questioning.
CROSS- EXAM NATI ON
BY M5. MERCADO
Q | would like to begin with page 2 of
your (inaudible). Line 24 through 30, where |'m
going to read your testinony, “Therefore, |
recomrend feasibility studies or evaluations to
be done on mnimumgrid and generation
requirements that need to be in place before
commencenent of wheeling agreenents.”
Coul d you el aborate on what you nean or
i ncl ude when you recommend that feasibility
studi es or evaluations be done on grid
conditions and generation requirenents?
A Yes. To start with, I'mnot sure if
t hose studi es have been done or not. At [|east

by ny know edge so far, | don't see they had
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been done. It's just the -- to set up the
groundwork of what will be needed to make sure
that this kind of programis going to be a
successful one.

| conpare this wheeling with the distribution
experience, for exanple, wth net netering.
That is sonething much nore smaller still, but
sonething simlar. At the beginning, this
programstarted as a very sinple one or a
generic. How do you call? “Silvestre.” It was
kind of a growing “silvestre.” | don’t know how
you say that in English. The thing is that the
devel opnent of that programwasn’t that
organi zed at the beginning, and we faced at the
very early stage problems with the distribution
system because of the anmount of equipnment that
was put in place with the limtations of the
situations of those feeders.

| will see that it could be advisable or
correct to have that kind of -- having that kind
of experience to take into account this kind of
situation, that is simlar -- that have
production -- it’'s simlar, but it’'s nore
conpl ex because the generation is not on the

custoner side, it's faraway in another place.

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021
Page 47

And we have to measure generation in one side,
consunption in the other side, and have all the
measur enment and control, and energy, and grid
infrastructure necessary to keep stability of
the systemall the tine, 24/7. It’s just that.

Q Thank you for your answer.

Do you have an estimte or idea of how nuch
you think those studies that you have mentioned
and described in your answer would -- the tinme
they woul d take to be conpleted?

A Honestly, no. But it could be sonething
as short as a few weeks if the information is
there. |t just makes an assurance that we have
enough information, and we have enough
infrastructure to do so. And if we determ ne
that we don't have it, then make a plan on how
to get that grid systemready for a
tariff -- unbundling tariff or wheeling tariff
and start a plan to get there. And when you
make the plan, then you could answer the
question of how long it's going to take that.

Q Thank you.

A What | think that, at least for this
time, it’s just to make an assessnment of what we

have and what woul d we need for that to happen
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Maybe it’s not nuch, maybe it’s a lot. | don't
know.
Q Thank you.

You nentioned a plan, and | know you have
experience before the Energy Bureau
participating in different proceedings and
techni cal workshops. Wuld you have a
suggestion on how that plan you mentioned
overal |l could be inplenmented or followed wthin
t he Bureau?

A Vell, it could be sonething simlar to
the proceeding that the -- has been happening in
the Bureau with the planning of the distribution
system That could be like a good franmework or
an exanple of howto doit.

Q Thank you.

Al'so on page 12 of your testinony, at |line 28
t hrough 30, when you -- after describing the
reconmrendati on on the feasibility studies that
we discussed, you nmentioned, “This will ensure a
sust ai nabl e open market of RES in Puerto Rico
that will benefit wheeling customers and present
no harmto non-wheeling customers.” | would
like to explore that portion of your testinony.

Coul d you explain what you mean by a
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sust ai nabl e open market ?

A Wl |, sustainable means that it will be
on by itself. It will not be a subsidized one.
It will have opportunity to different players,
and that it will be allowed growth into the
future. It's what sustainable word neans, it's
just that -- keep the wheel running is what ['m
trying to say here.

Q And you nentioned right nowthat it's a
systemthat is not subsidized. Could you
expl ain what you mean by that, what is your
concern w th subsidy?

A Well, that cost that -- it could be
avoi ded by wheeling custoners. |t could be
shifted to non-custoners as well. [It’s just
that -- make sure that the correct costs are
charged to the correct people or business nodel.
It’s -- not to overload wheeling custoners or
non-wheel i ng custoners in this effort.

Q | under st and.

Have you identified what challenges, would you
say, to achieve that state where there is no
subsi di zati on by non-wheeling custoners and
wheel ing custonmers are |ikew se not affected?

A Wl |, challenges are every day. The good
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thing we have nowis that we have a | ot of
finance sources from FEMA that are going to help
alot inthis. So we are in a very good
position. And |'mguessing that we -- indeed we
are -- we have a good chance to have a healthy
and sustai nabl e wheeling market in Puerto Rico.
It's just to make sure that we have enough
infrastructure, especially regarding control and
comuni cation in place to make sure that this
happens.

Q Wul d you agree that to avoid the cost
shifting, that we have just mentioned, periodic
reeval uation of cost allocation should be done?

A Yes. That's why | agreed with Gui dehouse
regarding true-up nechani smbecause it coul d
help to ensure that -- a nore justice share of
the costs that are invol ved.

Q |"mgoing to nove now to page 3 of your
testinony, lines 18 through 22, where you
descri be the process of devel opi ng unbundl ed
tariffs based on marginal costs of service is
fundanental to develop the wheeling tariff. And
then you foll ow up that statenent saying that
“this study may al so be hel pful to reviewthe

current |load retention rider, and net metering
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programas wel |l as the energy efficiency
progranms, demand response prograns, green nobile
energy credits.”

Coul d you el aborate on what's that connection
bet ween those programs and the unbundl ed
tariffs, what's the relationship that you
ment i oned?

A Wll, it's part of our tariff system or
different prograns that are related to how
custonmers pay their services, or how they are
part of the electric service as is net netering.
What |'mjust suggesting here is that this
experience is what | very well recognize is a
good initiative by the Bureau to do this process
of unbundling tariff and allow this margina
cost study to do -- to be done.

It wll help all these processes related to
rate case in the near future as well. Because
as nore we |earn and know our electrical system
and how econonic the operation of this
el ectrical systemis, in better position we are
going to be to distribute the cost and have
better tariffs for everyone here.

Q And al ong those lines and to questions

from M. Chernick, you have nmentioned the
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I nportance of having better information, data,
visibility in the system and the
infrastructure. And we have been discussing the
need for the narket to be ready for wheeling
tariffs. Wuld you agree that additional market
rules or regul ations woul d be needed before

I mpl ementing the unbundled tariffs and opening
the markets?

A VWll, I think that we are working on that
right now This is the reason of this
proceeding. |It's nore related to what | think
more are technical aspects of this. Talking
regarding regulations, | don't have much nore to
say. M testinmony was nore toward technica
aspects of how to have wheeling service in
pl ace.

Q (kay. | understand. And you're the
technician, I'mnot. But | try to answer somne
questions drawi ng fromyour -- benefiting from
your know edge.

To questions from M. Chernick, you were
di scussing the inportance of netering
information and having that infrastructure in
place. |f | understand correctly, is it your

opi nion or your reconmmendation to the Bureau

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021
Page 53

that before inplementing the unbundled tariff, a
real time information on metering would be
advi sabl e to have avail abl e?

A Say the last part of the question. |
didn't catch it that well.

Q Yes.

Per the netering information, that you have
been di scussing the need for that, if |
understood correctly your testinony, is it your
recomrendati on that that information should be
available on real-tine information on metering
in order to inplenment an unbundled tariff?

A Vel I, once you have suppliers
having -- or supplying energy to custoners, you
have to -- the grid has to be smart enough to
have into account all the econom c transactions
that are happening. At the sane tine, the
technical transaction, if | put it that way,
that keeps the grid in place and alive so that
we don’t have any electrical event that we have
| ost power or have problems with the lines. So
it’s something conplex that is nore conplex than
net netering.

Wieeling is something that is nore conpl ex

than net metering. W had some challenge wth
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net metering. |’mguessing that we're going to

have nore difficulties or challenges to overcone

with net metering to doit. |’ mnot
doing -- I"'mnot saying that we are not capable
todoit. W’'re capable to doit. |'mbetting

that we are going to be successful in this, but
we have to be -- to learn fromthe experience
that we had with other processes |ike net

met ering.

Q You al so answered questions claimng that
when nore players are included in the market, if
| understood you correctly, you said that nore
comuni cation was needed and control to have
control over the system If | understood
correctly, that control and conmunication, are
you referring to technical aspects or to
something additional? | just want to pursue
what you meant by nore communi cation and nore
control

A They're technical aspects. [It's just to
keep the stability of the system That's just
techni cal aspects. Yes.

Q Thank you.

Also, there was a |line of questioning where

you answered several questions through your
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knowl edge on the units, the supply stack that
was submtted in this procedure and how those
unit-to-units operate. | just wanted -- and you
al so nmentioned that you have information on

that -- regarding the operations of the units
based on public informtion.

Coul d you explain what type of public
information you referenced, or you used to give
your testinmony?

A Wl |, the vast majority of that
information is the public docket of the Energy
Bur eau.

Q So if | understand correctly, you haven't
done any independent study on the operations
of the units (inaudible).

A No.

Q | think | don't have...

To questions from M. Chernick, you nentioned
that you understood, in terms of rates, that
something simlar to the FCA and PPCA riders to
recover future cost could be inplenented or
could be adopted. Could you explain how you
reached that recommendation that you nentioned
to hinf

A Say what part of ny testinmony you are
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referring to.

Q Yes.

In your notes you said that you have -- that
something simlar to the riders of the
FCA -- the riders for fuel consunption and
pur chase power could be considered in relation
to future costs, for estimation costs, and
setting the tariffs. [If | understood correctly
your testinony.

A Yes. That's part of it. [It's just this
Is a dynamc situation. The generation fleet is
going to change over time. W are going to have
more renewabl e energy storage in place too. So
the nodel that we are seeing today and the
supply stack is going to change a lot in the
future. So we have to take that into account
when that happens, and if we are going to be in
good track with this it’s going to happen very
soon.

Q There was al so sonme di scussion on
ancillary service, and you nentioned that you
saw it in good light. That for a better market,
a player -- the market could open up for new
players to provide ancillary services. | wanted

to understand better the types of ancillary
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services that you were referencing in your
testinony. Wich would those be?

A Yes. It’s just other services that
suppliers can do to the electrical grid besides
selling energy. For exanple, capacity is one of
those. That you can ensure the utility -- that
you have enough capacity for a given period of
time or monent in the future as planned.

It could be shifting, load shifting too, or
generation fleet shifting, depending on what we
are talking about. That you can -- for exanple,
I f you have a solar generating capacity with
energy storage, you can make an arrangenent t hat
i nstead of supplying energy during daytime
hours, you supply that energy only at nighttinme
hours when you have the energy stored in your
batteries that you charged during the day. You
make that an energy shifting there. You
transl ate what you generate at nighttime when
it's needed.

O another exanple is the reactive power.

That is the power that is needed to keep the
electric grid in balance -- respecting to the
el ectrical behavior of the system So that’'s

sonmet hing that you can supply to by independent
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generation -- generator systens.

So there are many different options that could
happen, and even nore with the new renewabl e
energy that is comng or the -- saying better,
the larger scale or presentation -- penetration
that we are going to have in renewables. Those
ancillary services are becom ng nmuch nore
important in the grid because the grid is going
to have less of what is called energy inertia or
systeminertia. |It's going to have |ess than
that. And those ancillary services are going to
help a lot inthose -- in that matter as well.

Q And when you nention opening up the
market for retail energy suppliers to engage in
those ancillary services, is it your opinion
that those retail energy suppliers should bear
the costs of those services? Wo would pay for
the costs?

A That depends on how we set it. If the
suppl i er of energy, the independent power
suppl i er of energy, they have the capacity to
provide the ancillary service, that could be a
credit to that facility and they are not going
to pay. |If they lack that kind of service, then

it could be purchased fromLuma or any ot her
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supplier that can do that, that can supply that
kind of service. So it's going to be -- | see
it as well as -- for exanple, net netering

IS -- it's a bi-directional service, so it could
be the sane thing. It depends on who has the
capabilities and the time that that facility has
to do the work or have the capacity to do the
wor K.

Q |’mnot trying to do an exam of
regul ations approved by the Bureau, but in
connection with those services -- related to the
ancillary services and the services that the
POLR provider -- provider of |ast resort would
have to provide, have you reviewed the Bureau
Regul ati on 9138 on an electric energy wheeling?

A Yes. | see those -- that one. Yes.

Q Are you aware of who woul d, under that
regul ation, have the duty to provide those
ancillary services under the wheeling mechani snf

A Say the question again, please.

Q Do you know who, under that Regul ation
9138, has the duty to provide those ancillary
services for the --

A Vell, | don't recall right now which one
it is. No.
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Q | think basically ny |ast question is,
toward the end of your testimony with
M. Chernick, you nentioned that the cost of
servi ce study should, in your opinion, consider
| oad growth. Could you explain how you
woul d -- what nethodol ogy you woul d recommend be
I mpl ement ed considering a future |oad grow h?

A Well, that's sonething that is naybe out
of my capacity or capability of know edge to
suggest this, but | think that Puerto Rico, as
well as the rest of the world -- it could have a
| ot of changes in |oad demand, especially from
the electrical cars, for exanple. Right now,
it’s forecasted that our load is going to be
declining because we have a |lot of renewable
energy. It's comon place even in the
distribution system

But it could happen that we will need nore
electricity than we are thinking today due to
the electrical car market. And they -- if that
happens, it’'s going to influx a lot of energy
demand and capacity demand on the existing
systemthat it wll change the gane regarding
| oad growth in Puerto Rico.

Q | gather fromyour answer that when you
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speak of possibility of |oad growh, you're
speaki ng about a hypothetical future scenario,
not currently present. Correct?

A Vel |, when we are thinking about the
future and forecast, everything is hypothetical
because it’'s what you -- it’s fromyour
experience or information you got. Sone are
more hypothetical than others, but that’s the
I ntention.

Q So ny last question would be, have you
reviewed any report or forecast that aligns with
what you have testified about load -- future
| oad growth in Puerto Rico?

A Wll, for exanple, the IRP didn't cover
| oad growth due to electrical cars in that tinme.
But, as far as | renmenber in the decision that
the Energy Bureau did about that, it's that it's
going to -- sure to be considered in the next
| RP process or revision of that.

Q Thank you.

| don't have additional questions at this
time. Thank you for your time, M. Cosne.

A Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank

you, Counsel or.
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Before we go on a break, | would Iike
to ask Attorney Fernandez if he has
questions for M. Cosnme?

MR. FERNANDEZ: No, sir. No
questi ons.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  You
don’t. Ckay.

And | wanted to nmake sure if
Ecoel éctrica is present today in this
heari ng.

(No answer is given.)

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  What
about Cooperativa Hidroel éctrica de |a
Mont afa?

MR. SMTH. “Buenas tardes.” La
Cooperativa Hi droel éctrica de |la Mntafa is
present.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: And do
you guys have questions for M. Cosne?

MR SMTH  We have a coupl e of
questi ons.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  You do?
Ckay.

Well, then, 1'"'mgoing to take a break.

| just wanted to nake sure. W're going to

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N oo o B~ O w N P

N N N N NN P P P PP PP PP
g N W N P O © W ~N O 0o »h W N B O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021
Page 63

give M. Cosne a break. He has been for an
hour and half without a break. So we're
going to take a 15-mnute recess, and we'l|
be back at 3:25 to resume the questions
from Cooperativa, and also if the
| ndependent Consuner Protection Ofice has
aright to direct, we’'re going to give them
that opportunity at that tine. So we'll be
back in 15.

MS. RIVERA: Thank you.

MR. VAZQUEZ: Thanks.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  You're
wel cone.

(Whereupon, a brief recess

transpires.)

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  We're
going to resune with the evidentiary
heari ng.

Prior to the break, | asked
Ecoel éctrica, who was not present, and |
al so asked Cooperativa Hidroel éctrica de la
Montafla if they had questions. They told
me they did, and also, | know I ndependent
Consuner Protection Ofice has a redirect

for their wtness.

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N oo o B~ wWw DN

N N T N T N N N T T T N e S e e e e
a A~ W N b O © 00O N oo 0o A W DdNd O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021

Page 64

In terns of Cooperativa H droel éctrica
de la Montafia, is Ranbn Luis N eves present
today, Attorney Ranmdn Luis Nieves?

MR SMTH No. He's not avail able.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Can you
i dentify yourself for the record?

MR SMTH Yes. I'mCP Smth. |'m
the “director ejecutivo de |a” Cooperativa
Hi droel éctrica de | a Mntafa.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: M. Smth,
question, are you a licensed attorney in
Puerto Ri co?

MR SMTH No. | amnot.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Anywher e
in any jurisdiction?

MR SMTH. No.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: |t has
been the ruling of the Energy Bureau in
past hearings that only attorneys can
represent their clients. So this is not
going to be anything different than before.
So, unless Attorney Nieves is present
today, we won't allow you to question the
W tness. Sorry about that, but it has been

the rule for the last three or four years.
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MR SMTH | understand.

But I do have a question. Can we then

submt those questions in witing?

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: W' | do
this. You can request in witing to get
perm ssion and then |I'l] let the
conmm ssi oners deci de that.

MR SMTH  Ckay.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  So you
can ask, you can file a notion or your
attorney can file a notion, and then they
coul d rul e about that issue.

MR SMTH  Ckay. Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMVER:  Then,
M. Vazquez, are you going to redirect?

MR VAZQUEZ: No. W won't do a
redirect to our witness. So, basically,
we'll be submtting --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  So t hen
we can excuse M. Cosnme?

MR VAZQUEZ: Right.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  And
before | do so, as | see Comm ssi oner

Ri vera, and | know Conm ssioner Matos are

online, do the conm ssioners have questions
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for the wtness?

MR RIVERA: Not fromny part.

M5S. MATEO Not fromny part.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  And it’s
Mateo, sorry. Wth all the -- | excuse
nysel f.

MS. MATEO No. | don’t have any
questions. Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank
you.

Then, M. Cosne, you are excused.

THE W TNESS: Thank you.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  So our
next wtness is going to be Ms. Yania
Pérez. 1'Il remind Ms. Pérez that she's
under oat h.

And then we’re going to allow,
either/or, M. Chernick and/or M. Lebel to
ask questions to the witness first.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Sir, | would ask your
consent to nmake a very brief statenent
regarding the nature of the testinony
t oday.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  The rul es

that were established yesterday — one of
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the rules was that there were not going to
be opening remarks. |f at the end of the
day we have time, | wll allow attorneys to
make cl osing statements or any statenent
related to the procedures. But at this
preci se nonent, we're just going to go
directly to the cross-exam nation.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Ckay, Your Honor.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  And this
has been — | think that Luma asked for an
opening statenent at some point, and it was
t he same ruling.

So M. ..

M5. MERCADO. This is Attorney Mercado
for Luma. Just a point of clarification,
In ny recollection and notes the w tness
Pérez wasn't -- didn't join at the
begi nning of the hearing, and |I'mnot sure
i f she was sworn in the oath. | don't
remenber.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  She di d.
She eventually joined prior to the oath, so
she’ s under oath. She did.

So M. LeBel or M. Chernick, the

floor is yours.
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MR. LEBEL: Thank you.
| just have a couple of sinple
questi ons.

VWher eupon,

havi ng been duly sworn, was exam ned, and
decl ared as foll ows:

EXAM NATI ON
BY MR LEBEL:

Q Thank you so much for being here today,
Ms. Pérez. | amgoing to double check which
parts were stricken fromyour testinony before |
ask my questions though.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  And |

will refresh you. It’'s only the paragraph

that conpares -- that tal ks about the

II'linois tariffs.

MR LEBEL: Ckay. Thank you.
Sorry. Let me open the correct file
here. Al right. Sorry for the delay.
BY MR LEBEL:
Q Agai n, thank you for being here and for

your testinony, Ms. Pérez, this afternoon

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021
Page 69

So just a couple of questions about the
econom c feasibility of alternative supply
credits. So your testinmony touches on
transm ssion tariffs suggested by PREPA, and
whether or not it’'s conpetitive. That spans
pages 1 and 2 of your testinony. Does it not?

A Yes.

Excuse ne, can you repeat that?

Q Sorry. Part of your testinony discusses
what an econom c conpetitive tariff for third
party supply would be. Is that right?

A Yes.

Q Do you have any basis -- what is the
basis for the statenents regarding the
conpetitiveness of these tariffs?

A Based on the expectation that the
associ ation has expressed during the years,
basically due to the concern of the high cost of
energy in Puerto Rico versus other jurisdictions
and the plan of transformng the energy system
for Puerto Rico. One of the parameters was to
move or transfer energy to renewabl e supplies.

Unfortunately, based on the tariffs that were
presented in the study, the price of the

wheeling is a | ot higher than the expectation
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based on the reality that it doesn't represent
an attractiveness or pronotes conmpanies to
either supply the energy with alternative
sources, and for the consuners of the energy to
have an accessible price if they were to

i mpl ement their own renewable -- or their own
energy supply systens.

Q Thank you.

So there have been several different
alternative cal cul ati ons proposed for the anmount
of credit that could be approved in this
proceeding. Are you famliar with some of
t hose, the general range of alternatives that
have been discussed in this proceeding?

A During the proceedi ng today, yes. |
heard sone, and | read the study. But the
reality is that our position is that not
necessarily because the study -- we're not
questioning the study. Wiat we are chall engi ng
is that, if we want to have a conpetitive range
or price for us to pronote, the conversion to a
different type of generation of energy in Puerto
Ri co, those prices are not accessible to -- for
suppliers and for people to afford to nove that.

So our plan of converting Puerto Rico to
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alternative energy provided by Law 17 are not
going to be realistic, are not going to happen
So that’s basically our argument.

Q So there have been a range of alternative
credits that have been put forward in various
places in this proceeding, so let’s pick one of
t he higher nunbers. |If the full PPCA and FCA
were waived for wheeling custoners, and that was
acredit off of a bill of say 13 or 14 cents, is
It your opinion that even that amount of a
credit would be insufficient?

A It would be a little bit far. The first
thing is that we were targeting to have a
regular price for -- by kilowatts by 15 cents,
so the actual price is really high. So if you
| ower the bar and get to the target that is the
15 cents, then the 12 cents are not going to be
enough. So what we're saying is, “Ckay, the 12.
We're not there yet. W need to go lower.” And
that’s why we suggested in the document nine
cents, at least, to get closer to that target.

MR RIVERA: M. LeBel, I'msorry.

Sorry to interrupt at this point.

But, Ms. Pérez, rates right nowin

Puerto Rico are cost-based, and when you
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say that it has to be |owered to 15 cents

and then to 9 cents, what's the basis for

that? How — based on the current costs of
providing service, how do you -- if rates
were set at that point, there is going to

be a deficiency in collections. So where

I's that deficiency going to be nmade up

fronf

THE WTNESS: It’'s not that

we -- we're not saying that that should be

the price now. That is the aspiration.

MR RIVERA: No. | understand that
you have an aspiration, but...

|"msorry, M. LeBel.

MR LEBEL: No. | think it mght just
be helpful to have a clarification on how

t hese nmechani sms m ght work.

BY MR LEBEL:

Q So, say the overall rate is 25 cents per
kilowatt-hour -- thisis alittle bit nore of a
hypothetical than | would like it to be. But
one of the proposals on the table is to waive
the full PPCA and FCA, which would -- as a
supply credit, which would nean that there wll

be a savings of approxinmately 14 cents to the
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customer, just under the bill. And,

believe -- if you have a different

under st andi ng, please let me know, but | believe
that the issue would then be not so much with
what the remaining rate i s, but whether you
coul d devel op generation for sonething | ower
than the credit of 14 cents. Am/| confirmng
your understanding of how this would work?

A Yes. Yes.

Q And it’s your opinion that even at 14
cents per kilowatt-hour that is not sufficient
to devel op the generation?

A VWll, the price that we have visibility
was of the 11 cents, not the 14 cents. That is
the visibility that we had on the credit, 11
cents, not 14.

Q So there have been a range of credits
di scussed that have been on the table here.
There’s been calculations that are as | ow as,
well, originally five cents and then eight
cents. There's -- anything from8 to 14 has
been on the table, with nmany another winkles
that 1"'mnot -- and conplications that |’ m not
appropriately representing at this tine,

But just to get a first approxi mation of
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whet her there is an econom c case here

that -- if a customer is going to save noney
under this mechanism they need to be paying

| ess for their generation fromthe supplier and
those -- covering the cost of the supplier than
the bill credit that they're getting. So if the
bill credit is 14 cents a kilowatt-hour, and the
supplier can offer them 13 cents a

kil owatt-hour, then there's an econom c
proposition here. |Is that consistent with your
under st andi ng?

A Yes. It will be closer to the adequate
price.

Q So -- then it’'s your -- based on the
i nformati on you have, even the 14 cents of
supply credit is currently insufficient.

A Vel l, | have to go back to ny team
because the visibility that we had was only 11
cents, and there's some difference there. But
at least it’s closer to the nine cents that was
our target.

Q This is difficult because we may be
tal ki ng passed each other. But it’s not so much
the remai ning cents per kilowatt-hour that you

woul d need to pay PREPA and Luma under the
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mechani smthat’'s the econom ¢ conparison, but
rather the anmount that you re saving fromthe
bill credit?

A Exact|y.

Q So it is -- okay.

And the nunbers that you and your team have
cal cul ated here, those were not presented in
your testinony, correct?

A No.

Q Al right.

A W only presented the target nunber is
the nine cents net.

MR LEBEL: Al right.
|’ m happy to stop there. |If
M. Chernick has any further questions or
t he conm ssioners, now may be a good tine.
MR CHERNICK: This is Paul Chernick.
EXAM NATI ON
BY MR CHERN CK:

Q | did just want to follow up on that a
little and make sure | understood what the
nunbers on top of your page 2 represent. You
tal k about 12 cents up at the top, and you're
saying that that’s about what the purchase power

and fuel adjustnent riders would be, so that
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woul d be the supply credit. |Is that what you
mean t here?

A Yes.

Q And you say, if a current industria
custoner is paying 23 cents, and they get a 12
cent credit, then wouldn't that nmean that
any -- that if they could purchase electricity
at less than nine cents -- excuse ne, at |ess
than 11 cents, that they would save noney?

A Yes. The target would be -- the
difference woul d be 11 cents.

Q Ri ght.

A But the target that we think is nore
closer to what is reasonable would be around the
ni ne cents.

Q So you're saying, in order to encourage a
| arge customer to shift from purchasing from
PREPA to wheeling, then they would have to
expect a savings of about two cents conpared --

A Addi tional. Unh-huh

Q Al right. Thank you. That was the
piece | was m ssing.

A Ckay.

Q Now, | would also |ike to check -- when

went to the link that you have there for the EIA
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data, | think that they were reporting that the
23 cents was for a comercial customer, and that
the industrial custoner was sonething | ess, nore
like 17 cents. So are you saying that if a
custoner is now paying 17 cents, and they

get -- well, let me put it this way. Do you
think it matters what the existing full service
rate is so long as the customer is getting an

11 cents -- getting a 12 cent credit, then they
shoul d be able to accept a wheeling rate if they
can get soneone to sell to themat nine cents?

A Vll, if the current price of 23 cents
average is the price that we have in the system
then in order for a conpany or sonmebody to be
interested in noving toward their own creation
of energy, the wheeling has to be attractive so
much as -- it's not as staying connected. You
know what | mean?

Q Yes.

A So there has to be a differential for
themto see that it’'s attractive, and it’s worth
the investnent that they have to put into all
t hese systens.

Q And you're saying that if they get a 12

cent credit and they can get power froman RES
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for 9 cents, then that would nake it an
attractive proposition?

A It would be nore attractive.

Q So the question is, what kind of prices
could an RES offer, and do you have any
i nformation about that?

A No. | don’t have the information at this
moment .

Q So the exanple that you lay out here
mght in fact be quite practical, that if the
Bureau sets up an arrangenent in which the
credit were 12 cents, then customers woul d
perhaps be able to contract for power at 8 or 9
cents and adopt a wheeling approach.

A You' re asking ne that?

Q | " m asking you. Yes.

|s that what you're saying, that this mght in
fact work because --

A It could be an option.

Q Ckay. Al right. Thank you very nuch.
That’s all ny questions.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank
you.
Then we're going to give the

opportunity to Luma to ask questions to the
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Wi t ness.
MS5. MERCADO Yes. Thank you.

Margarita Mercado for Luma.

CROSS- EXAM NATI ON

BY M5. MERCADO

Q Good afternoon, Ms. Pérez.
A Good afternoon.
Q |"'mgoing to begin by asking you sone

background questions. M. LeBel and Chernick,
and in sone degree Associate Comm ssioner

Ri vera, were asking you questions to better
understand the basis for your testimony. So |
would |ike to know a bit nore about your
preparation and the procedure for you to present
your opi ni on,

So, do you have a formal education in
Econom cs?

A No.

My education is in Business.

Q Since this is a proceeding related to
tariffs and a supply credit for wheeling, |
woul d I'ike to know if you have experience in
rate design for public utility.

MR. FERNANDEZ:  (bj ection, Your Honor.

(bjection. W object. As we stated in our
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motion, this is not a testinony regarding
technical matters of the rates study. It
Is a testinony establishing the position of
an associate -- of a trade association
exercising its consunmer right to have its
position be contenplated and be part of the
record. Questions regarding the education
or experience of the wtness not being her
an expert witness are irrelevant and shoul d
be excl uded.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: We're
going to sustain the objection, and we're
just going to --

Attorney Mercado, anything that is
part of the direct testinony that the
W tness submtted to the Energy Bureau is
fair gane. So | would ask you to just
concentrate on the direct testinony that
she presented to the Bureau. And any
questions you have fromthat direct
testinmony, you can ask directly to the
wtness. If it's outside the direct
testinony, then there’s no scope for it at
this nonent.

M5. MERCADO. |'mgoing to
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respectfully request reconsideration. CQur
initial notion was denied on the basis that
cross-examnation woul d be allowed. The
W tness has provided direct testinony on
matters regarding -- on questions about
rates and --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Att or ney
Mer cado, you're basically bypassing the
decision that | made at the beginning of
the hearing and are basically trying to
establish that the witness is not an
expert.

M5. MERCADO. No. That's not ny --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Counsel or
for the Puerto Rico Manufacturers
Associ ation has established that the
W tness is not an expert. |If there's
something in her testinony that you
understand is an opinion, you are wel cone
to question her regarding that aspect and
ask her what she used to base her opinion,
and | don't have a problemw th that. But
you need to be specific on what you are
trying to point out.

MS. MERCADO  Ckay.
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BY MS. MERCADO

Q Drawi ng fromthe statement that the
W tness is not an expert in the field that we're
di scussing, |'mgoing to nove forward with -- to
understand better the docunents that you
reviewed in preparing your testinmony and opinion
on what woul d be a conpetitive tariff that you
have nentioned in your testinony would nmeet the
expectations of the association.

So | would like to know, did you review the
resol ution issued by the Energy Bureau in this
proceedi ng on Cctober 14, 2020, where the Bureau

presented a proposed interimunbundled rate for

wheel i ng?

A That is the docunent titled Unbundling
Testi mony?

Q No.

It's a resolution and order dated Cctober 14,
2020, by the Energy Bureau in this procedure
where the proposed interimunbundled tariff was
presented by the Energy Bureau itself.

MR FERNANDEZ: W have an objecti on,

Your Honor. That is a matter of law. The

Bureau knows the contents of such

docunments. She's getting into itenms of |aw
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that are --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER.  Counsel or,
|"mgoing to allow -- if she based one of
her answers in her direct testinony to a
docunent that was presented in the case,
that's a fair game to ask.

MR, FERNANDEZ:  Ckay.

THE WTNESS: Can | ask you again if
t he document is the NEPRAP-2018-004?

M5. MERCADO That’'s the caption of
this case.

BY MS. MERCADC

Q |"mreferencing a resolution and order
I ssued under that case on Cctober 14, 2020, by
t he Energy Bureau which proposed an interim
unbundl ed tariff. D d you reviewthe resolution
and order, it’s the resolution and order signed
by the conm ssioners of the Energy Bureau?

A | cannot testify that | read that
document because |'mnot sure if that's one of
t he documents | used as a reference.

Q Coul d you tell me which docunents you
used as reference for your testinony?

A | used the one that | just mentioned,
NEPRAP- 2018- 004.
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Q Could you tell us the title of that
docunent, just the name of the --

A The Unbundling of the Assets of the
Puerto Rico Electric Power -- sorry, sorry.

That is not the one. Let ne just make sure that
|"'m | ooking at the right document. Sorry about
t hat .

It's The Unbundling of the Assets of the
Puerto Rico Electric Power.

Q Does the docunment have a date in it?

A |"'mtrying to find it because
|"m-- sorry, | don't knowif | closed it
involuntarily.

Yes. | found it. [It's the NEPRAP-2018-004.

Q Yes.

But | asked if the docunent has a title in it
and a date.

A It is The Unbundling of the Assets of the
Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority, Mtion in
Conpliance with Resolution and Order entered on
May 13, 2021

Q So you don't remenber if you reviewed the
resol ution and order by the Energy Bureau of
Cct ober 14, 202072

A | don't have that in ny mnd.
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Q Did you review or are you famliar with
the interimresource plan approved by the Energy
Bureau in Case CEPRAP-2018-0001? Did you review
t hat docunment in preparing your testinony?

A | have to be earnest about -- if | have
to recall all the docunents in ny mnd by
nunber, |I'mnot going to be able to give you a
correct answer.

Q So then let’s do a |ist of the documents
I f you could let us know.

In addition to the docunent that you -- the
motion in conpliance of May 13, 2021, that you
testified, did you review any additional
document s?

A | woul d have to | ook back and make a |i st
because | really don't have themright at the
top of nmy head. | wasn’'t prepared for that.

Q In preparing your testimony -- and |'m
giving you another list of documents that have
been di scussed in here to see if you have
reviewed it. Are you famliar wth the Bureau
Regul ati on 9138 for wheeling approved by the
Energy Bureau on wheeling, the regulation on
wheel i ng services?

A Again, if you keep asking me nunbers, |'m
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not going to be able to answer your question
because I'mnot a lawer. | don't recall a
docunent by the nunber, so it's going to be very
hard for me to answer those questions.

M5. MERCADO Wth [eave fromthe
Bureau, I'mgoing to show the wtness the
docunent |'m referencing.

MR RIVERA: (o ahead.

M5. MERCADO Yes. | need to pull it
up. It’s not cooperating. I'mtrying to
open it.

BY M5. MERCADO

Q Ms. Pérez, this is the Regulation on
Electric Energy Weeling. |f you see on the
upper right corner, it says Number 9138, dated
Septenber 16, 2019. M question would be if you
reviewed this regulation in preparing your
t estinony.

A No. Personally, | didn't.

Q And |' m showi ng you a separate docunent,
it's a Report on Cost Allocation Methods and
Unbundling | ssues for Puerto Rico, dated April
27, 2020. M question would be the sane. Did
you review this docunent in preparing your

testimony?
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A No. | didn't.

Q "' mshowi ng a resolution and order by the
Energy Bureau in the case in The Unbundling of
the Assets of the Puerto Rico Electric Power
Aut hority, Case NEPRAP-2018-004. | would ask
you if you -- this is the resolution on the
subj ect on Report on Cost Allocation Methods and
Unbundl i ng Requirenents for Information and
Production of Documents. D d you reviewthis

resol ution and order in preparing your

testinony?
A |"'mnot sure about that one.
Q |s there anything that could refresh your

menory, if | give you the date of Septenber 4,
20207

A No. Not by the date. | don't think that
woul d hel p.

Q Did you review the current rate structure
of the rates that are paid by custoner classes
of Puerto Rico as approved by the Energy Bureau?
Did you review that in preparing for your
testinony?

A Not really.

Q Are you famliar with the fact that the

Energy Bureau has published an anendnent to the
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Regul ation 9138 that | just showed you? The
Bureau published proposed anendnents. Are you
famliar with those proposed anendnments to the
regul ation?

A No.

| -- my | --

Q Did the Puerto Rico --

A Can | say sonething?

Q No. | think your attorney wll have a
chance to issue a redirect. |'mjust asking you
poi nted questions.

Did you review -- did the Puerto Rico
Manuf acturers --

MR RIVERA: M. Mercado, hold on one
second.

You're on nute.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Sorry,

Ms. Mercado. The witness is trying to

answer a question, so we're going to |et

her finish and then you can go ahead with

your next question.

Go ahead.
MS. MERCADO | think she answered ny

question.
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BY MS. MERCADO

Q But go ahead.

A | was going to mention that you are
asking me about these documents, and | want to
make a conmment here that nost of the nateri al
that you are referring to is handled by the
group of people that we have in our energy
conmttee at the Asociaci on de Industriales of
Puerto Rico. So nost of these materials -- |
have the support of that teamto prepare, so I'm
not necessarily the person that goes deep into
all this information. So basically the purpose
of my representation here was to bring the
information that was stated in the docunent, and
| have behind me the teamthat prepares the deep
anal ysis and information about that.

Q So is it your testinmony that your
pre-filed testinony, the whole of the analysis
was not prepared by you individually?

A | have a support teamfor that.

Q Yes. | understood the part of the team

|"mjust asking if it's correct to say that
you did not prepare the full analysis included
in the pre-filed testinony.

A No. | didn't do it on ny own.
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| have a team of people.

Q But those materials that the team may
have conpiled for the testinony were not
referenced in your testinony that was filed on
July 9 with the Bureau, correct?

A | don’t think so. No.

Q s it your first time providing testinony
for the Energy Bureau, Ms. Pérez?

A Yes.

Q ' mgoing to ask you, the Bureau
consultants, to their questions, you answered
that there was an expectation of the price that
shoul d be paid in your opinion, and it's also
included in your testinony. You nentioned
adequate price, in ny notes. Wat is for you an
adequate price? Wat does that mean, a
definition of that term adequate price?

A It should be conpetitive for the
providers of the service so they can -- so that
it's financially feasible for themto enter that
mar ket .

Q And if | could pursue that further, how
does the term*“price” correlate with rates paid
by custoners as set by the Energy Bureau?

What's the relationship between price and rates?
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A Can you repeat the question?

Q Yes.

You' re mentioning adequate prices, but costs
for energy are paid on the basis of rates set by
the Bureau. And I want to understand what you
mean by “price” and how that conpares with rates
set by the Energy Bureau for energy. Are they
the sane, are rates the sane as price? Wen you
say “price,” you're referring to --

A No, no, no.

Well, in your language, |'mnot sure if |I'm
under st andi ng your question. But the consuner
pays a rate, a fee, or the price of the energy,
we have a credit with the wheeling, and then
there's a bottomline net cost for the energy

t hrough the wheeling.

Q | just want to understand. \Wen you say
“price,” “a fair price,” you're nmeaning a fair
rate.

A Uh-huh. It woul d be the sane.

Q Wien you in your testinmony, on the second

page of your testinony -- in ny count, it's the
si xth question, where you answer, “Is this the
proposed supply credit” -- whether it would be a

conpetitive tariff, you say in your answer the

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700




© 00 N o o A~ W NP

N T R N T I T T T e e e e T i
g &5 W N P O © 0 N O O M W N -k O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021
Page 92

nine cents that you have referenced in your
testinony for the transaction to be financially
feasible. And then you say that that price of
nine cents is, and I'’maquoting, “Virtually

I mpossible in Puerto Rico.” How did you reach
that conclusion, that it is virtually inpossible
in Puerto R co?

A VWl l, right now based on the structure of
the price that we have. And | understand
M. Angel questioned me on that, “How do you
jump to that nunber?” Well, the reality is that
the aspiration is that eventually, through the
change in our system our price structure is
going to be nore affordable. So, if we are
directing our efforts toward that goal,
eventual |y we could reach to that point where
the tariffs are nore conpetitive for everybody
in Puerto Rico.

Q And then to reach that aspiration for a
more conpetitive tariff, what analysis did you
conduct to reach that conclusion, that it shoul d
be a nore conpetitive tariff than the one that's
being discussed in this proceeding?

A As | nentioned, this is something that we

wor ked with our team and the people that have
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t he know edge and the resources to help ne get
this infornmation.

Q And what type of information did you
consi der in presenting your proposal of what you
consi der should be the aspirational price or
rate?

A Based on the information that was
anal yzed by the comm ttee.

Q And who is that commttee?

A Excuse ne?

Q VWhat do you nean by “comm ttee?”

A My energy conmittee in the association.

Q And if | understood correctly, you didn't
produce in your testinmony underline work papers
to support your proposal on a conpetitive
tariff -- work papers?

A What was the question?

Q You did not produce work papers to
support your conclusion on what woul d be a
competitive tariff.

A No.

Q In preparing your testinmony, did you
anal yze generation nmargi nal energy cost in
Puerto Rico, what they are?

MR. FERNANDEZ: (bj ection, Your Honor.
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Cobviously, it is outside the scope of the
direct testinmony, and obviously it is a
question for an expert witness. The

W tness -- again, she is not an expert

W t ness.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Wl | --

M5. MERCADO: |'mnot asking -- if |
may - -

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Counsel or,
I f her answers are based -- if there's
reference to a -- let me see how | can put
this. The witness provided answers to
questions. And at this point it's
irrelevant if it's an expert or not. |If she
provi des answers, counselor has the right to
ask questions regardi ng those answers. And
It’s the witness's responsibility to provide
the answers to counsel or based on the
answers she al ready gave.

MS. MERCADO  Yes.

And for context, maybe | can hel p.
I"'mwlling -- the pre-filed testinony that
has been read tal ks about a conpetitive
tariff and then made sone recommendati ons

on studies that nay be nade based on real
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cost factors. And |I'm pursuing what
information on real cost factors the

W tness reviewed to provide this opinion
testinony and recommendations to the
Bureau. So, if I may, | will proceed, and
| can restate ny question. |'mnore than
wi | ling.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER.  Go ahead,
Counsel or.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you

BY M5. MERCADO

Q So, Ms. Perez, ny question was that, in
presenting your testinony, did you analyze the
generation marginal energy cost in Puerto Rico,
what they are?

A No.

Q Did you review any -- cost of providing
electric (inaudible).

MR. FERNANDEZ: Your Honor, | cannot
hear .

M5. MERCADO. Attorney Fernandez, |
think you have to be on mute. | think it’'s
your --

MR FERNANDEZ: Well, if 1'mon nute |

cannot make a tinely objection, Your Honor.
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Pl ease | eave one or two seconds so | can
make a tinely --

MR RIVERA: Ms. Mercado, you were
breaki ng of f on your |ast question.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  And let’s
go over -- this happened earlier today and
the technician told us that the best way
woul d be that only one person at a tine
shoul d be unmuted. |If counselor has an
obj ection, he can unmute and | wll stop
the proceeding right away and | et you do
the objection. But at this point only one
person at a tine can be -- well, two
persons, counselor, and the w tness.

BY MS. MERCADO

Q | think "munnuted. Are you able to
hear ne?
A Now yes.

Can you repeat what you were saying, please?

Q Yes. | will.

My question was generally, did you study the
cost of providing electric power service in
Puerto Rico, what those costs are?

A No.

Q In the testinony answering questions this
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afternoon, you nentioned conparison of
electricity rates in Puerto Rico with other
jurisdictions, so | think you made a genera
comrent. In preparing your testinony, did you
review the cost of electric power services in
other jurisdictions to conpare themto Puerto
Ri co?

A Personal Iy, no.

Q Did you review, in preparing your
testinmony and offering it to the Energy Bureau,
any other wheeling tariff mechanisnms in other
jurisdictions?

A Personal | y, no.

Q Coul d you explain in your testinony the
fifth question on first page? The question was,
“What is the transmssion tariff that PREPA is
suggesting?” Do you have your testinmony? “Wat
transm ssion tariff does PREPA suggest is the
full scope?” Could you explain what you nean by
transmssion tariff or what is a transm ssion
tariff?

MR. FERNANDEZ: (bj ection, Your Honor,
since that was a question, not an answer.

Since it is not an answer, it is outside of

t he scope of her testinony.
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M5. MERCADO It’s precisely the
question. | can --
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Counsel or
I's asking straight up an answer from
question 5 to explain what she neant.
MR FERNANDEZ: But --
M5. MERCADO  But she was asked about
a question that she was asked and replied.
MR. FERNANDEZ: But the objection is
to the question, not the answer. She's
obj ecting the manner in which the question
was prepared, and that is outside of the
scope of her testinony.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Can you
ask the question again?
M5. MERCADO Yes. | referenced the
question for context of her answer.
BY MS. MERCADO
Q But then nmy question would be, Ms. Peérez,
coul d you define what you understand is a
transmssion tariff?
A The transmssion tariff is the price that
I's charged by PREPA to the organization that is
receiving the service.

Q And what woul d be the transmission tariff
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i f the Bureau approves wheeling nechani smthat
I's under consideration? Wat would that entail,
the transmssion tariff?

A Vll, it would be the tariff less the
credit.

Q And what services would be charged within
the transmssion tariff for wheeling services?

A The charge specifically of the service
wi thout the rest of the cost.

Q And when you say “cost,” what do you nean
by cost?

A The cost of generating the electricity.

Q And do you know what those costs are or
woul d be?
A It would be energy, transm ssion,
generation capacity, and distribution capacity.
Q And drawi ng fromyour |ist of the cost
that would be included in the tariff, howdid
you consi der those costs in your proposal of
what the credit should be? How did you consi der
t hose costs?

A Can you repeat the question?

Q Yes.

You mentioned a series of costs that you

under stand woul d be included in transm ssion
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cost and generation cost. How would those costs
be covered by the energy credit that you are
referencing that should be at |east 14 cents?

A ' mnot sure | understand what you want
me to answer.

Q |"'mtrying to understand if | understood
your testinony correctly. You're proposing that
the energy credit be at |least 14 cents, correct?

A. Uh- huh.

Q | want to understand what costs will be
covered -- how costs would be in those 14 cents
that you are proposing. Wiich costs will be
covered in the 14 cents?

A | cannot explain that to you

MR. FERNANDEZ:  Your Honor, | have to
make a general objection.

Counsel or Mercado is running an
extensivel y aggressive cross-exam nation on
facts that are not adjudicative facts.

Again, it is our opinion that this

proceeding --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  We're
going to be noving on.

MR. FERNANDEZ: CQur testinmony is not a

testinony against any particular theory or
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study regarding wheeling rates. CQur
testinony is a testinony to provide the
Bureau with the basic understanding of an
associ ation exercising its rights. It is
an informative testinony, and it's being
taken in an extrenely adjudicative manner.

MS. MERCADO. | have to respectfully
di sagree with counsel. This is an
adj udi cative proceeding. Pre-filed
testinony was filed with a specific
opi ni on, proposal, and not only on the
tariff, the credit that the Bureau shoul d
consi der, but also on further steps on cost
anal ysis that should be made. And I woul d
really request -- kindly request that
counsel does not argue the objections
extensive --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER.  The
W tness has to be able to back up the
answers, Counselor. And it’'s Attorney
Mercado’'s job to represent her client and
ask the questions that are pertinent to the
answers the witness gave. So as of now, |
don't see anything out of line. |f her way

of asking questions | ooks aggressive,

Ver bati m Reporting PR
787.626. 5700



© 00 N o o b~ W DN

N T N T N N I I N R N N o e =
g A W N P O © O N O o0 A W N P O

EVI DENTI ARY HEARI NG JULY 20, 2021
Page 102

that's her style. | cannot control that.
In ny opinion, she has been respectful to
t he witness.
| do ask Attorney Mercado to nove
things along. | think the point that
you're trying to make has al ready been
made. So if you have questions about other
specific areas, please go ahead.
M5. MERCADO. Yes. | will do. Thank
you, Attorney Seil hamer.
BY M5. MERCADO
Q | think you were this nmorning |istening
to the prior testinonies, and there was a
testinony on cost shifting, the effect that cost
shifting could -- the wheeling tariff could have
in shifting costs fromwheeling to non-wheeling
custonmers. Does your association or yourself
have any concerns with cost shifting?
MR FERNANDEZ: (bjection. Qbjection,
Your Honor. Not part of the direct
t esti nmony.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Counsel or,
can you do any referencing in what part of
the direct testinony you're basing your

question?
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M5. MERCADO Well, the wtness has
generally testified as to the
recomendation that the Bureau adopt their
aspirations on a -- | think it's a fair
rate, a fair tariff, so |l think it
represents a custonmer base. And I'mtrying
to pursue matters related to that
t esti nony.
HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  That's
fine.
Wtness, can you answer the question?
THE WTNESS: Well, the thing is that
she's asking me on the testinony of
sonebody el se.
BY M5. MERCADO

Q | gave that for reference, but then ny
question would be if wthin the franework that
you propose of a fair tariff and a fair price
for energy, are you -- does your association of
PRVA have any concern with cost shifting when
the Bureau inplements an unbundled tariff for
wheel i ng?

MR. FERNANDEZ: W have to restate an
objection. That was not part of the

direct. The rule is very sinple. If it's
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part of the direct, it is within the scope.
If it’s not, it’s not.

MS. MERCADO. | object --

MR. RIVERA: M. Fernandez, |'msorry
to intervene here, but cost shifting is a
general used termwhen one tariff is unjust
to other customers. Specifically what cost
shifting does is that you provide a tariff
to a specific class of custoners and then
ot her custoners woul d have to pay nore than
they wll have to pay because of that
specially priced tariff. And in that
context, the general context regarding the
fair tariff that the PRVMA is proposing, is
wi thin the scope of Ms. Mercado’ s question.

MR FERNANDEZ: W request that ny
obj ecti on be not ed.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  It’s
not ed.

BY MS. MERCADO.
Q Wt ness, can you answer the question,
pl ease?

A Can you repeat the question, please?
Q My question would be, wthin your

proposal of a fair tariff or rate, is the
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PRVA -- has the PRVA considered whet her the
proposed tariff -- does the PRVA have a concern
on cost shifting between wheeling and
non-wheel ing custoners? |s that a concern for
t he PRMVA?

A | don't have a position right now on
t hat .
Q | don't have many nore questions. |'m

going to direct you to your final question.
think it's question 7 on the second page of your
testinony where you are proposing that a study
be conducted on real cost factors. Wuld you
expl ain what net hodol ogy you are proposing that
study entail or include to study real cost
factors?

A | don't have a proposal for that.

Q And if | understood your testinony
earlier this afternoon to M. LeBel, | think you
mentioned that you don't have any objections to
the cost of service study that was filed by
Cui dehouse, PREPA and LUMA in this proceeding.

MR FERNANDEZ: (bjection. that is

not what is in the record. | object. W

shoul d go back to the record. That is not

correct.
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MS. MERCADO. |'m asking the
Wi tness --
THE WTNESS: Can you repeat the
question, please?
BY M5. MERCADO
Q If | understood your testinony correctly

earlier today, and you can correct ne if I'm
m srepresenting your testinony, | understood
that to two questions of M. LeBel you stated
that you are not objecting to the cost of
service study that was filed in this proceeding
by Qui dehouse, PREPA, and LUMA

MR. FERNANDEZ: (bj ection, Your Honor.
I"'mfully aware that that was not on the
record at any time. Please let's go back
to the record.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Counsel ,
l'"magoing to ask the witness if that was
her answer earlier in her testimony. |If
it's not, it's not, and then we'll nove on.

M5. MERCADO  You can answer. Yes.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Was t hat
your answer ?

THE WTNESS: | don't recall it that

way.
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HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: That’s

fine. Next question.
BY MS. MERCADC

Q So do you have any objections to the
met hodol ogy of the cost of service study that
was presented in this proceeding to the Bureau
on May 10, 2021, and anended on May 18, 2021?

A At this tine | don't have the criteria to
answer .

Q | need to really understand. Wat do you
mean by “criteria?” Is it that you don't know
or --

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Asked and
answered, counselor. She doesn't have the
criteria. | think that was pretty
strai ght forward.

MS. MERCADO | don't have any
additional questions at this time. Thank
you for your tinme.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank
you.

MR RIVERA: I'msorry, M. Seilhamer.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Yes.
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RE- EXAM NATI ON
BY MR Rl VERA

Q Ms. Pérez, this is Comm ssioner Rivera,
good afternoon.

A. Hi .

Q You have nentioned several tines, and
probably |’ve m ssed some of the answers, but
the nine cents is the aspiration of what the
goal should be. What do you base that number
upon?

MR. FERNANDEZ: (bjection. Your

Honor, the nine cents was not a reconmended

tariff. It was the cost of wheeling plus

the cost of the energy. And | should

obj ect that she never mentioned as a

specific electric general tariff.
BY MR Rl VERA:

Q VWhat woul d the nine cents cover?

A | cannot give you that answer.

Q Ckay. Thanks.

Wien you say aspirations, it's aspirations for

the wheeling tariff.

A Exactly.
Q | m sspoke on my question
A Ckay.
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Q So you say that your aspirationa
wheeling tariff is nine cents.

A Yes.

Q What do you base the nine cents upon?

A | don’t have the data nyself to really
answer that. This is the consensus of ny
support team

Q | understand it's a consensus, but it has
to be based upon sonet hing.

A But | don't have the answer.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: Do you
have any nore questions, Conm ssioner?

MR R VERA: (Nods.)

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: |' m goi ng
to ask the I ndependent Consumer Protection
Ofice if they have any questions for the
W t ness.

MR VAZQUEZ. No. W don’'t have any
questions for this wtness.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank
you.

Ecoel éctrica, they're represented by
counsel, do you have any questions for the
W t ness?

(No answer is given.)
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HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAVER:
Cooperativa Hidroel éctrica de | a Mntafa,
if you're represented by counsel today, do
you have any questions for the w tness?

MR. SMTH. “Buenas tardes, de nuevo.”
We woul d have questions, but we have no
representation, unfortunately.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: That's
fine. Thank you.

Then |'mgoing to give the opportunity
to Counsel Fernandez to do a redirect to
this wtness.

MR FERNANDEZ: No questi ons.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  You don’'t
have any questions?

MR. FERNANDEZ: No.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  So we’'re
going to excuse the witness and thank her
for her time today.

In terns of the agenda for the rest of
these evidentiary hearings, we only have
for tonorrow foll owup of residual topics.
I's there anything that you guys need to
di scuss for tonorrow or is there anything

el se that you believe the Bureau should
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consider for this evidentiary hearing?

MR FERNANDEZ: Your Honor, you
mentioned at the beginning of the hearing
the possibility of a very short closing
st at enent .

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Yes.

MR FERNANDEZ: It's (unintelligible)
as possible.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Absol utel y.
|'mgetting to that. |'mjust trying to make
sure if the agenda is going to extend to
tonorrow or if we can finish it today. So
that’'s where |'mat right now

Yes, M. Smth. Do you have
sonet hi ng?

MR SMTH | do have a question, and
| hate to be the party pooper here. But
Raul Luis Nieves -- he is available
tonorrow, but unfortunately, | guess, ny
question is, is there a window then to ask
t hose questions?

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  For the
W t nesses today?

MR SMTH. That's done.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  No.
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That w ndow cl osed. That w ndow j ust
cl osed when | excused the w tnesses.

MR SMTH. Understood. So if it’s
procedural matter. Thank you very nuch.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Yes.

MR, SM TH.  Thank you for answering ny
questi on.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Sure.

If there aren’t any issues that we
need to attend tonorrow, then I'mgoing to
allow both parties to nake brief closing
statenents. | don't know if you need a
five-mnute break to organi ze your thoughts
or you're ready to do it right now Your
call, both counsel ors.

MS. MERCADO. Margarita Mercado for
Luma. | woul d appreciate if proceedings
concluded tonorrow. And with |eave from
the Bureau, | need to confirmwth ny
client to see if we'll offer any rebuttal
testinmony tonorrow. W have not nade that
decision. But we’'ll apprise the Bureau
expediently if we're going to exercise or
present that request to the Bureau. And

then it would be helpful, if closing
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argunents are going to be heard, they would
be brief, but it would be hel pful to have
t hem t onor r ow.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: |' m goi ng
to take a five-mnute recess to confer and
make a deci si on.

M. Fernandez, |'mdefinitely going to
allow you to make closing statenents. |'m
just trying to figure out what’s going to
be the process. So if we can take a
five-mnute recess and then we' ||l get back
and 1’|l give you all the answers.

MR. RIVERA: Before we go, attorney
Mercado, make good use of those five
m nut es.

MS. MERCADO. (kay. Thanks.

(Whereupon, a brief recess

transpires.)

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Att or ney
Mercado and Attorney Fernandez?

MR. FERNANDEZ: Yes, Your Honor.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER: One qui ck
second. One mnute.

(Whereupon, a brief recess

transpires.)
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HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Luma?
Attorney Mercado? Attorney Mercado? W're
going to give her an extra mnute or two.
|f she's not here, then we'll go on.

(Wher eupon, a brief recess

transpires.)

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Att or ney
Mer cado, has Luma nmade a deci sion regarding
the rebuttal w tness?

MS. MERCADO. Good afternoon.
Margarita Mercado, counsel for Luma. Are
you able to hear nme?

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Yes.

MS. MERCADO. Yes. W have confirnmed,
wthin the timefrane allotted by the
Bureau, and we won't be presenting rebuttal
W t nesses tonorrow.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  You
won' t.

M5. MERCADO. We will not offer a
rebuttal witness.

The question would be if closing
arguments will be heard tonorrow or today.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAVER: They wi | |
be heard today. They will be very briefly.
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We're going to give five mnutes to any

I ntervener or counselor to make a cl osing
statenment. W're going to begin with
Attorney Fernandez. Then we’'re going to
give the opportunity to Attorney Vazquez
fromthe | ndependent Consuner Protection
Agency, if they need it. [It’'s not
mandatory. It's just if there’s sonething
that needs to be on the record. And then
finally we will give you five m nutes,
Counsel or Mercado, for your closing
remar ks

So, Attorney Fernandez, you can go
ahead wth your five m nutes, beginning
ri ght now.

MR. FERNANDEZ: Yes, Your Honor.
Thank you for the tine. In essence, we are
aware of the fact that rate cases are
adversary by tradition. However, rate
cases do not limt thenselves to
mat hemat i cal fornulas, rates, nunbers.
They have to go beyond that. They have to
consi der policy itens, policy issues. They
have to consi der whatever rate is being

determ ned by any mat hematical nethod,
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statistical nmethod, or whonever expert

w tness cones. \Watever that nunber is
determ ned to be mathenatically correct, it
al so has to exist within the paraneters of
policy as established by the |ocal

gover nient .

In this case, we have a very strong
energy policy, we all know The
Manuf acturers Association did not attenpt
to attack, underline or in any other way,
present expert testinony regarding any of
the possible fornmulas. W only had the
i ntention of bringing the Bureau to be
consci ous of the marketing realities in
life. And, of course, it is a very sinple
mar keting and business reality.

VWhat ever the wheeling cost is finally
determned to be, it nmust be taken into
consideration the fact that if it is to
enhance, if it is to encourage production
of new energy by industries, by
cooperatives, by individuals, if it is
going to do that, fostering the exchange of
energy fromone point to the other, then

fromthe consuner’s point of view, the cost
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of the wheeling plus the cost of the energy
has to be less than the current cost. This
is very sinple. That’s it. That's it.

That is the nessage that our testinony
wanted to convey, that in order to
encourage the production of nore energy
on-site by cooperatives, by mcrogrids, al
of which are essential to the execution of
the public policy existing in paper under
Puerto Rican |aws, a conpetitive,
“conpetitive” -- and, again, when | say
“conpetitive,” the cost of the wheeling
| ess the cost of produci ng whatever energy
one uses to transmt has to be less than
the current cost.

So that is essentially the nessage.

We are ready to help the Commi ssion in any
way or manner we can. It was our intention
to have that statenent -- that practica
statenent on the inpact of the rating
process be known to the Conm ssion and form
part of the record. Thank you very nuch.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAVER:  Thank
you, Counsel or Fernandez.

Then we’'re going to give the
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opportunity to the I ndependent Consuner
Protection Ofice, if they have any
remar ks

MR VAZQUEZ: Attorney Vazquez, the
position of the ICPOwW || be stated in
witing at the -- for the legal briefs that
are due in August. So, essentially, no.
That wll be our position right now.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank you
very nmuch, counsel or

Attorney Mercado, the floor is yours.
You have five mnutes to give your closing
argunents.

MS. MERCADO. Thank you, Attorney
Sei | haner.

Margarita Mercado for Luma. W will
al so make brief coments for the record to
close out the series of testinonies. On
behal f of Luma, | thank the Puerto Rico
Energy Bureau for hearing testinonies on
this very inportant nmatter. And Luna
supports the efforts of unbundling rates in
Puerto Rico and is willing to work with the
Bureau or help in conclusion of this

proceedi ng.
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Throughout the testinonies that have
been presented yesterday and today, we
understand that the groundwork was laid to
place the Bureau in a position to determ ne
that it is the time, it is proper and
beneficial to unbundle rates at this
juncture. But that a second step should be
taken at a later tine for creating the
mar ket for wheeling and for adopting the
uni form servi ce agreenent for wheeling.

That woul d be the nain proposal.

Mar got Everett testified to that
extensively yesterday in addition to the
filings that are admtted as evi dence of
the inportance or the benefits of
unbundling rates. But the next step should
be taken with care, the inplenentation
phase should not -- there are steps to be
taken to adopt market and sector rules that
are clearly defined to avoid cost shifting
and affecting non-wheeling custonmers. So
the request would be for the Bureau to
adopt the proposed cost of service study
and to adopt the unbundling framework that

woul d serve as (inaudible) for when the
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time is right for the market for wheeling
to open up in a strong and consi derate
manner to avoi d repercussions on the
utility on custoners that could do nore
harm t han good.

| think the testinony by the | CPQ
M. Cosne, the pre-filed testinony, and the
testinony that he provided today to the
Bureau, supports that conclusion of a
phased approach before the unbundled tariff
I's inmplenented and the uniformservice
agreenment is adopted. Consideration under
characteristic of the information that is
avai lable, the grid itself, are
still -- need to be further devel opnent in
order to open up the market for wheeling.

But, again, Luna appreciates this
effort, supports the filings that are on
record. And the nmain request would be to
allow for the rules to be adopted in a
phased manner before inplenmentation is nmade
on retail wheeling in Puerto Rico. The
amended regul ation i s under
consi deration -- the anendnent to

Regul ation 9138 is under consideration.
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There are parallel proceedings that are
al so related to wheeling and
I nterconnection, and renewables. Luma
respectfully submts that those proceedi ngs
shoul d nove forward and that the -- before
| npl ementation of wheeling in Puerto R co
I s done.

W will also file in August 10 our
| egal brief sunmarizing also further the
testinonies that were presented yesterday
and today, as a final submssion to the
Energy Bureau. And we do appreciate the
opportunity for that final filing.

HEARI NG EXAM NER SEI LHAMER:  Thank
you, counsel or.

| want to thank all the parties
I nvol ved in the evidentiary hearing
yesterday and today. |If there’' s nothing
el se to consider, then we're going to
conclude the evidentiary hearing for case
nunber NEPR- AP-2018-00004. Thank you,
again, for your participation. Have a good
day.

MS. MERCADGO. Thank you and good

af t er noon.
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MR. SM TH.  “Buenas tardes.”
(Wher eupon the evidentiary hearing

concl udes.)
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REPCRTER S CERTI FI CATE

|, ANDREA CAM LO PASTRANA, E. R Reporter, do
hereby certify that the follow ng transcript is
a full, true, and correct record transcribed by
me.

| further certify that | amnot interested in

t he outcome of the case naned in said caption

[ n (il

ANDREA CAM LO PASTRANA
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